Temperature Control Module

User's Manual





Mitsubishi Programmable Controller



Q64TCTT Q64TCTTBW Q64TCRT Q64TCRTBW GX Configurator-TC (SW0D5C-QTCU-E)

• SAFETY PRECAUTIONS •

(Always read these instructions before using this equipment.)

Before using this product, please read this manual and the relevant manuals introduced in this manual carefully and pay full attention to safety to handle the product correctly.

The instructions given in this manual are concerned with this product. For the safety instructions of the programmable controller system, please read the CPU module User's Manual.

In this manual, the safety instructions are ranked as "DANGER" and "CAUTION".



Note that the \triangle CAUTION level may lead to a serious consequence according to the circumstances. Always follow the instructions of both levels because they are important to personal safety.

Please save this manual to make it accessible when required and always forward it to the end user.

[Design Precautions]

- Do not write data into the "read-only area" in the buffer memory of the intelligent function module. In addition, do not turn on/off the "reserved" signals among the I/O signals transferred to/from the programmable controller CPU.
 - Doing so can malfunction the programmable controller system.
- Depending on the malfunction of the external output transistor, there may be cases where the output is ON or OFF status. Install external monitoring circuitry for output signals that may lead to major accidents.

• Do not bunch the control wires or communication cables with the main circuit or power wires, or install them close to each other.

They should be installed 100 mm(3.94 inch) or more from each other.

Not doing so could result in noise that may cause malfunction.

[Installation Precautions]

 Use the programmable controller in an environment that meets the general specifications contained in the CPU User's Manual. Using this programmable controller in an environment outside the range of the general
specifications may cause electric shock, fire, malfunction, and damage to or deterioration of the product.
 While pressing the installation lever located at the bottom of module, insert the module fixing tab into the fixing hole in the base unit until it stops. Then, securely mount the module with the fixing hole as a supporting point.
Improper installation may result in malfunction, breakdown or the module coming loose and dropping. Securely fix the module with screws if it is subject to vibration during use.
 Tighten the screws within the range of specified torque. If the screws are loose, it may cause the module to fallout, short circuits, or malfunction.
If the screws are tightened too much, it may cause damage to the screw and/or the module, resulting in fallout, short circuits or malfunction.
 Be sure to shut off all phases of the external power supply used by the system before mounting or removing the module.
Not ding so may cause electric shock or damage to the module.
In the system where a CPU module supporting the online module change is used and on the
MELSECNET/H remote I/O stations, modules can be replaced online (during energizing).
However, there are some restrictions on replaceable modules and the replacement procedures
are predetermined for each module.
For details, refer to the chapter of the online module change in this manual.
• Do not directly touch the conductive area or electronic components of the module.
Doing so may cause malfunction or failure in the module.

[Wiring Precautions]

 Be careful not to let foreign matters such as sawdust or wire chips get inside the module. They may cause fires, failure or malfunction.
 The top surface of the module is covered with protective film to prevent foreign objects such as cable offcuts from entering the module when wiring. Do not remove this film until the wiring is complete.
Before operating the system, be sure to remove the film to provide adequate heat ventilation.
 Be sure to fix communication cables or power supply cables leading from the module by placing them in the duct or clamping them.
Cables not placed in the duct or without clamping may hang or shift, allowing them to be accidentally pulled, which may cause a module malfunction and cable damage.
• Do not grab on the cable when removing the communication or power cable connected to the module.
When disconnecting a cable without a connector, first loosen the screws on the part that is connected to the module.
Pulling the cable when it is still connected to the module may cause damage to the module or cable, or misoperation due to cable contact failure.
 Always ground the shielded cable for the programmable controller.
There is a risk of electric shock or malfunction.Use applicable solderless terminals and tighten them with the specified torque. If any solderless
spade terminal is used, it may be disconnected when the terminal screw comes loose, resulting in failure.
 When wiring, be sure to verify the rated voltage of the product as well as the terminal layout. Fire or failure may result if incorrect voltage is input or incorrect wiring is performed.
 Connecting terminals with incorrect voltage may result in malfunction or mechanical failure.

[Startup/Maintenance Precautions]

• Do not disassemble or modify the module. Doing so could cause failure, malfunction, injury or fire. • Be sure to shut off all phases of the external power supply used by the system before mounting or removing the module. Not doing so may cause failure or malfunction of the module. In the system where a CPU module supporting the online module change is used and on the MELSECNET/H remote I/O stations, modules can be replaced online (during energizing). However, there are some restrictions on replaceable modules and the replacement procedures are predetermined for each module. For details, refer to the chapter of the online module change in this manual. Do not install/remove the module to/from the base unit, or the terminal block to/from the module more than 50 times after the first use of the product. (IEC 61131-2 compliant) Failure to do so may cause malfunction. • Do not touch the connector while the power is on. Doing so may cause malfunction. Always shut off all phases of the external supply power used by the system before cleaning or retightening screws/module fixing screws. Not doing so may cause failure or malfunction of the module. If the screws are loose, it may cause the module to fallout, short circuits, or malfunction. If the screws are tightened too much, it may cause damages to the screws and/or the module, resulting in the module falling out, short circuits or malfunction. Always make sure to touch the grounded metal to discharge the electricity charged in the body, etc., before touching the module. Failure to do so may cause a failure or malfunctions of the module.

[Disposal Precautions]

• When disposing of the product, handle it as industrial waste.

REVISIONS

* The manual number is given on the bottom left of the back cover.

Print Date	* Manual Number	Revision
Oct., 2000	SH (NA)-080121-A	First edition
Jun., 2001	, ,	Standardize the name from software package (GPP function) to Product name (GX Developer). Standardize the name from utility package (QTCU) to Product name (GX Configurator-TC).
		Addition Section 1.4, Section 2.1, 2.2
		Correction Conformation to the EMC Directive and Low Voltage Instruction, About the Generic Terms and Abbreviations, Product Structure, Section 3.5.47,
Feb., 2002	SH (NA)-080121-C	Section 5.2, 5.2.1, 5.2.2, 5.3.3, 5.6 Add the contents of the function version C
		Addition Chapter 7 Renumbering
		Chapter 7 \rightarrow Chapter 8
		Correction
		SAFETY PRECAUTIONS, About the Generic Terms and Abbreviations, Section 2.1, 2.2, Section 3.1.1, 3.2, 3.2.1, 3.2.10, 3.2.11, 3.5.1, 3.5.11, 3.5.20, 3.5.32, 3.5.42, Section 4.3, Section 5.2.1, 5.2.2, Section 6.2.2, 6.3, Section 8.1
Aug., 2002	SH (NA)-080121-D	Correction
		Section 2.1, Section 3.1, 3.2.1, 3.2.7, 3.5.1, 3.5.12, 3.5.15, 3.5.20, 3.5.26, 3.5.34, 3.5.35, 3.5.44, 3.5.45, 3.5.49, 3.5.51, 3.5.52, Section 6.3, Section 8.10
Feb., 2003	SH (NA)-080121-E	Correction
		SAFETY PRECAUTIONS, INTRODUCTION, CONTENTS, Section 2.1, Section 3.1.1, Section 3.5.38, Section 5.2.2, Section 5.3.3, Section 5.4 to Section 5.6
May, 2003	SH (NA)-080121-F	Correction
		Section 2.1, Section 3.5.15, Section 3.5.36, Section 6.3
May, 2004	SH (NA)-080121-G	Addition of program example for use on the remote I/O network
		Correction
		Section 2.1, 2.2, Section 3.5.4, Chapter 6, Section 7.1, 7.3.1, 7.3.2
Oct., 2004	SH (NA)-080121-H	Correction SAFETY PRECAUTIONS, Section 2.1, Section 3.1.1, 3.2.1, Section 4.1, Section 6.3, 6.3.1, Section 8.1

Print Date	* Manual Number	Revision
Jul., 2005	SH (NA)-080121-I	Correction
		SAFETY PRECAUTIONS, Conformation to the EMC Directive and Low Voltage Instruction, Section 1.3.4, Section 2.1, 2.2, Section 3.1.1, 3.2.11, 3.4.3, 3.5.2, 3.5.8, Section 4.5, Section 5.1, 5.2.1, 5.3.2, 5.3.3, 5.4, 5.5, 5.6, Section 6.2, 6.2.1, 6.3, 6.3.1, Section 7.2, 7.3.1, 7.3.2, Section 8.10
Mar., 2006	SH(NA)-080121-J	Correction
		SAFETY PRECAUTIONS, Conformation to the EMC Directive and Low Voltage Instruction, Section 3.5.26
Sep., 2007	SH(NA)-080121-K	Correction
		SAFETY PRECAUTIONS, CONTENTS, Conformation to the EMC Directive and Low Voltage Instruction, Chapter 1, Section 1.1, 1.4, Section 2.1, 2.2, Chapter 3, Section 3.1.1, 3.2, 3.2.1, 3.2.6, 3.2.7, 3.2.10, 3.2.11, 3.2.12, 3.4.1, 3.4.2, 3.4.3, 3.5.1, 3.5.2, 3.5.3, 3.5.16, 3.5.24, 3.5.25, 3.5.30, 3.5.38, 3.5.41, 3.5.42, 3.5.43, 3.5.44, 3.5.48, Section 4.3, 4.4.1, 4.4.2, 4.4.3, Section 5.1, 5.3.1, 5.3.2, 5.3.3, 5.4, 5.5, 5.6, Section 6.2.1, 6.3, Chapter 7, Section 7.1, 7.2, 7.3.1, 7.3.2, 7.4, Section 8.2, 8.3, 8.6, INDEX
Jan., 2008	SH(NA)-080121-L	Correction
		SAFETY PRECAUTIONS, CONTENTS, About the Generic Terms and Abbreviations, Section 2.2 to 2.4, 3.2.1, 3.2.7, 3.5.11, 3.5.34, 5.2.2, 8.9 to 8.11
May, 2008	SH(NA)-080121-M	Correction
		SAFETY PRECAUTIONS, Conformance with the EMC and Low Voltage Directives, About the Generic Terms and Abbreviations, Section 2.1, 2.3, 4.1, 5.2.1, 5.3.1, 5.3.3, 7.1
		Japanese Manual Version SH 080108 O

Japanese Manual Version SH-080108-O

This manual confers no industrial property rights or any rights of any other kind, nor does it confer any patent licenses. Mitsubishi Electric Corporation cannot be held responsible for any problems involving industrial property rights which may occur as a result of using the contents noted in this manual.

© 2000 MITSUBISHI ELECTRIC CORPORATION

INTRODUCTION

Thank you for the purchasing the MELSEC-Q series programmable controller. Before using the equipment, please read this manual carefully to develop full familiarity with the functions and performance of the Q series programmable controller you have purchased, so as to ensure correct use.

CONTENTS

SAFETY PRECAUTIONS	A- 1
REVISIONS	
INTRODUCTION	A- 7
CONTENTS	A- 7
Conformance with the EMC and Low Voltage Directives	A-11
About the Generic Terms and Abbreviations	
Product Structure	A-12

1 GENERAL DESCRIPTION

1.1 Features	1- 3
1.2 The PID Control System	1- 5
1.3 About the PID Operation	1- 6
1.3.1 Operation method and formula	1- 6
1.3.2 The Q64TC actions	
1.3.3 Proportional action (P-action)	1- 8
1.3.4 Integral action (I-action)	1- 9
1.3.5 Derivative action (D-action)	1-10
1.3.6 PID action	1-11
1.4 Functions Added to Function Version B and Later	1-12

2 SYSTEM CONFIGURATION

2.1 Applicable Systems	2-	1
2.2 About Use of the Q64TC with the Q12PRH/Q25PRHCPU	2-	5
2.3 How to Check the Function Version and Software Version	2-	6

3 SPECIFICATIONS

3- 1 to 3-54

2- 1 to 2- 7

1- 1 to 1-12

3.1 Performance Specifications	. 3- 1
3.1.1 Performance specifications of the Q64TC	
3.1.2 Usable temperature sensor types, measurement temperature ranges and data resolutions	
3.2 Function Summary	. 3- 4
3.2.1 Auto tuning function	. 3- 5
3.2.2 Reverse/Forward action select function	. 3-10
3.2.3 RFB limiter function	. 3-10
3.2.4 Sensor compensation function	. 3-10
3.2.5 Unused channel setting	. 3-11
3.2.6 Forced PID control stop	. 3-11
3.2.7 Heater disconnection detection function (supported only by Q64TCTTBW, Q64TCRTBW)	. 3-12
3.2.8 Output off-time current error detection function	
(available for Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW only)	. 3-15

3.2.9 Loop disconnection detection function	3-15
3.2.10 Data storage on E ² PROM	
3.2.11 Alerts function	
3.2.12 Control output setting at CPU stop error occurrence	3-22
3.2.13 Q64TC control status controlling output signal and	
buffer memory settings and control status	3-23
3.3 Sampling Period and Control Output Period	
3.4 I/O Signals Transferred to/from the programmable controller CPU	
3.4.1 I/O signal list	
3.4.2 Input signal functions	3-26
3.4.3 Output signal functions	3-29
3.5 Buffer Memory	3-31
3.5.1 Buffer memory list	3-31
3.5.2 Write data error code (buffer memory address: 0н)	3-33
3.5.3 Decimal point position (buffer memory address: 1н to 4н)	
3.5.4 Alert definition (buffer memory address: 5н to 8н)	3-34
3.5.5 Temperature process value (PV value, buffer memory address: 9н to Cн)	3-35
3.5.6 Manipulated value (MV value, buffer memory address: Dн to 10н)	3-35
3.5.7 Temperature rise judgment flag (buffer memory address: 11H to 14H)	3-36
3.5.8 Transistor output flag (buffer memory address: 15н to 18н)	3-36
3.5.9 Cold junction temperature process value (buffer memory address: 1DH)	3-36
3.5.10 MAN mode shift completion flag (buffer memory address: 1EH)	3-36
3.5.11 E ² PROM's PID constant read/write flag (buffer memory address: 1FH)	3-37
3.5.12 Input range (buffer memory address: 20н, 40н, 60н, 80н)	3-39
3.5.13 Stop mode setting (buffer memory address: 21н, 41н, 61н, 81н)	3-40
3.5.14 Set value (SV) setting (buffer memory address: 22н, 42н, 62н, 82н)	3-41
3.5.15 PID constant setting	
(buffer memory address: 23н to 25н, 43н to 45н, 63н to 65н, 83н to 85н)	3-41
3.5.16 Alert set value 1 to 4	
(buffer memory address: 26н to 29н, 46н to 49н, 66н to 69н, 86н to 89н)	3-42
3.5.17 Upper/lower output limiter setting	
(buffer memory address: 2Ан, 2Вн, 4Ан, 4Вн, 6Ан, 6Вн, 8Ан, 8Вн)	3-42
3.5.18 Output variation limiter setting (buffer memory address: 2Сн, 4Сн, 6Сн, 8Сн)	3-43
3.5.19 Sensor compensation value setting (buffer memory address: 2Dн, 4Dн, 6Dн, 8Dн)	3-43
3.5.20 Adjustment sensitivity (dead band) setting (buffer memory address: 2Ен, 4Ен, 6Ен, 8Ен)	3-43
3.5.21 Control output period setting (buffer memory address: 2Fн, 4Fн, 6Fн, 8Fн)	3-44
3.5.22 Primary delay digital filter setting (buffer memory address: 30н, 50н, 70н, 90н)	3-44
3.5.23 Control response parameter setting (buffer memory address: 31н, 51н, 71н, 91н)	3-45
3.5.24 AUTO/MAN mode switch (buffer memory address: 32н, 52н, 72н, 92н)	3-45
3.5.25 MAN output setting (buffer memory address: 33н, 53н, 73н, 93н)	3-46
3.5.26 Setting change rate limiter setting (buffer memory address: 34н, 54н, 74н, 94н)	3-46
3.5.27 AT bias setting (buffer memory address: 35н, 55н, 75н, 95н)	
3.5.28 Forward/reverse action setting (buffer memory address: 36н, 56н, 76н, 96н)	3-47
3.5.29 Upper/lower setting limiter	
(buffer memory address: 37н, 38н, 57н, 58н, 77н, 78н, 97н, 98н)	3-47
3.5.30 Heater disconnection alert setting (buffer memory address: ЗАн, 5Ан, 7Ан, 9Ан)	3-47
3.5.31 Loop disconnection detection judgment time setting	
(buffer memory address: 3Вн, 5Вн, 7Вн, 9Вн)	3-47

	3.5.32 Loop disconnection detection dead band setting	
	(buffer memory address: 3Сн, 5Сн, 7Сн, 9Сн)	
	3.5.33 Unused channel setting (buffer memory address: 3Dн, 5Dн, 7Dн, 9Dн)	
	3.5.34 E ² PROM's PID constant read command (buffer memory address: 3Eн, 5Eн, 7Eн, 9Eн	
	3.5.35 Automatic backup setting after auto tuning of PID constants	,
	(buffer memory address: 3Fн, 5Fн, 7Fн, 9Fн)	
	3.5.36 Alert dead band setting (buffer memory address: A4H)	
	3.5.37 Alert delay count setting (buffer memory address: A5H)	
	3.5.38 Heater disconnection/output off-time current error detection delay count setting	
	(buffer memory address: Абн)	
	3.5.39 Temperature rise completion range setting (buffer memory address: A7H)	
	3.5.40 Temperature rise completion soak time setting (buffer memory address: A8H)	
	3.5.41 PID continuation flag (buffer memory address: А9н)	
	3.5.42 Heater disconnection compensation function selection (buffer memory address: AAH)	
	3.5.43 Transistor output monitor ON delay time setting (buffer memory address: AFн)	
	3.5.44 CT monitor method switching (buffer memory address: B0H)	
	3.5.45 Manipulated value	
	(MV value, 0 to 4000/0 to 12000/0 to 16000, buffer memory address: B1H to B4H)	
	3.5.46 Manipulated value resolution switching (buffer memory address: B5H)	
	3.5.47 Auto tuning mode selection (buffer memory address: В8н to ВВн)	
	3.5.48 Alert 1 to 4 mode setting	
	(buffer memory address: С0н to C3н, D0н to D3н, E0н to E3н, F0н to F3н)	3-53
	3.5.49 Heater current measurement value (buffer memory address: 100н to 107н)	
	3.5.50 CT input channel assignment setting (buffer memory address: 108н to 10Fн)	
	3.5.51 CT selection (buffer memory address: 110н to 117н)	
	3.5.52 Reference heater current value (buffer memory address: 118н to 11Fн)	
4 3	SETUP AND PROCEDURE BEFORE STARTING THE OPERATION	4- 1 to 4-13
4	.1 Handling Precautions	4- 1
4	.2 Procedure Before Starting the Operation	
4	.3 Parts Identification	4- 3
4	.4 Wiring	
	4.4.1 Wiring precautions	
	4.4.2 External wiring	
	4.4.3 Heater disconnection detection wiring and setting example for use of three-phase heat	er 4-11
4	.5 Switch Settings for the Intelligent Function Module	4-12
51	JTILITY PACKAGE (GX Configurator-TC)	5- 1 to 5-20
50		J- 1 (0)-20
5	5.1 Functions of the Utility Package	
	5.2 Installing and Uninstalling the Utility Package	
	5.2.1 Handling precautions	
	5.2.2 Operating environment	

5.2.2 Operating environment	
5.3 Utility Package Operation	
5.3.1 Common utility package operations	
5.3.2 Operation overview	
5.3.3 Starting the Intelligent function module utility	
5.4 Initial Settings	
5.5 Auto Refresh	
A - 9	A - 9

5.6 Monitoring /Test	5-18
6 PROGRAMMING	6- 1 to 6-13
6.1 Programming Procedure	6- 1
6.2 For Use in Nomal System Configulation	
6.2.1 Program example using the utility package	6- 3
6.2.2 Program example without using the utility package	6- 5
6.3 For Use in Remote I/O Network	6- 7
6.3.1 Program example using the utility package	6- 8
6.3.2 Program example without using the utility package	6-11
7 ONLINE MODULE CHANGE	7- 1 to 7-14
7.1 Online Module Change Conditions	
7.2 Online Module Change Operations	
7.3 Online Module Change Procedure	
7.3.1 GX Configurator-TC was used for initial setting	
7.3.2 Sequence program was used for initial setting	
7.4 Precautions for Online Module Change	7-14
8 TROUBLESHOOTING	8- 1 to 8- 9
8.1 Error Code List	8- 1
8.2 Processing Performed by Q64TC at Error Occurrence	
8.3 If the RUN LED Has Flickered or Turned Off	
8.4 If the ERR. LED Has Turned On or Flickered	
8.5 If the ALM LED Has Turned On or Flickered	
8.6 If the Module Ready Flag (Xn0) Does Not Turn ON	
8.7 If the Write Error Flag (Xn2) Has Turned ON	
8.8 If the Hardware Error Flag (Xn3) Has Turned ON	
8.9 If the Auto Tuning Does Not Start	
(If the Auto Tuning Status Flag (Xn4 to Xn7) Does Not Turn ON)	8-4
8.10 If the Auto Tuning Is Not Completed	
(If the Auto Tuning Status Flag (Xn4 to Xn7) Remains ON and Does Not Turn OFF	
8.11 If the Alert Occurrence Flag (XnC to XnF) Has Turned ON	
8.12 Checking the Q64TC Status by System Monitoring of GX Developer	
APPENDIX Appendi	x- 1 to Appendix- 2
Appendix 1 External Dimension Diagram	
INDEX	ndex- 1 to Index- 2

Conformance with the EMC and Low Voltage Directives

(1) For programmable controller system

To configure a system meeting the requirements of the EMC and Low Voltage Directives when incorporating the Mitsubishi programmable controller (EMC and Low Voltage Directives compliant) into other machinery or equipment, refer to Chapter 9 "EMC AND LOW VOLTAGE DIRECTIVES" of the QCPU User's Manual (Hardware Design, Maintenance and Inspection).

The CE mark, indicating compliance with the EMC and Low Voltage Directives, isprinted on the rating plate of the programmable controller.

(2) For the product

The following wiring is required for the compliance of this product with the EMC and Low Voltage Directives.

(a) Use shielded cables for all external wiring and ground them to the control panel with the AD75CK cable clamp.



- (b) Four cables can be grounded together with the AD75CK cable clamp when the diameter of each cable is approximately 7mm (0.28 inch).
- (c) The following number of AD75CKs will be needed.(Assuming that 7mm-diameter cables are used for all wiring)

Number of AD75CKs needed		Number of channels used				
Number of AD73CK3 field	Number of AD75CKS needed		2	3	4	
	0	1	1	2	2	
	1	1	2	2	3	
	2	1	2	2	3	
Number of CT	3	2	2	3	3	
channels used	4	2	2	3	3	
charmers used	5	2	3	3	4	
	6	2	3	3	4	
	7	3	3	4	4	
	8	3	3	4	4	

About the Generic Terms and Abbreviations

Unless otherwise specified, this manual uses the following generic terms and abbreviations to describe the Temperature control module.

Generic term/abbreviation	Description
Personal computer	DOS/V-compatible personal computer of IBM PC/AT® or its compatible.
GX Developer	Generic product name of the product types SWnD5C-GPPW-E, SWnD5C-GPPW-EA, SWnD5C-GPPW-EV and SWnD5C-GPPW-EVA. ("n" is 4 or greater.) "-A" and "-V" denote volume license product and upgraded product respectively.
QCPU (Q mode)	Generic term of the Q00JCPU, Q00CPU, Q01CPU, Q02CPU, Q02HCPU, Q06HCPU, Q12HCPU, Q25HCPU, Q02PHCPU, Q06PHCPU, Q12PHCPU, Q25PHCPU, Q012PRHCPU, Q25PRHCPU, Q02UCPU, Q03UDCPU, Q04UDHCPU, Q06UDHCPU, Q13UDHCPU, Q26UDHCPU, Q03UDECPU, Q04UDEHCPU, Q06UDEHCPU, Q13UDEHCPU and Q26UDEHCPU.
Process CPU	Generic term of the Q02PHCPU, Q06PHCPU, Q12PHCPU and Q25PHCPU.
GX Configurator-TC	Generic term of temperature control module setting/monitoring tool GX Configurator- TC(SW0D5C-QTCU-E).
Q64TCTT	Abbreviation of Type Q64TCTT temperature control module.
Q64TCTTBW	Abbreviation of Type Q64TCTTBW temperature control module with disconnection detection function.
Q64TCRT	Abbreviation of Type Q64TCRT temperature control module.
Q64TCRTBW	Abbreviation of Type Q64TCRTBW temperature control module with disconnection detection function.
Q64TC	Generic term of Type Q64TCTT, Q64TCTTBW, Q64TCRT and Q64TCRTBW.
Windows Vista®	Generic term for the following: Microsoft [®] Windows Vista [®] Home Basic Operating System, Microsoft [®] Windows Vista [®] Home Premium Operating System, Microsoft [®] Windows Vista [®] Business Operating System, Microsoft [®] Windows Vista [®] Ultimate Operating System, Microsoft [®] Windows Vista [®] Enterprise Operating System
Windows [®] XP	Generic term for the following: Microsoft [®] Windows [®] XP Professional Operating System, Microsoft [®] Windows [®] XP Home Edition Operating System

Product Structure

The product structure of the product is given in the table below.

Model code	Product name	Quantity		
Q64TCTT	Type Q64TCTT temperature control module	1		
Q64TCTTBW	Type Q64TCTTBW temperature control module with disconnection detection function			
Q64TCRT	Type Q64TCRT temperature control module	1		
Q64TCRTBW	Type Q64TCRTBW temperature control module with disconnection detection function			
SW0D5C-QTCU-E	GX Configurator-TC Version 1 (1-license product) (CD-ROM)	1		
SW0D5C-QTCU-EA	GX Configurator-TC Version 1 (Multiple-license product) (CD-ROM)	1		

1 GENERAL DESCRIPTION

This manual deals with the specifications, handling and instructions wiring and programming methods of the following temperature control modules used with the MELSEC-Q series programmable controller CPU module (hereafter abbreviated to the programmable controller CPU).

- Type Q64TCTT temperature control module
- Type Q64TCRT temperature control module
- Type Q64TCTTBW temperature control module with disconnection detection function
- Type Q64TCRTBW temperature control module with disconnection detection function
- (1) What are Q64TCTT and Q64TCRT?
 - (a) The Q64TCTT and Q64TCRT are modules designed to convert input values from external temperature sensors into 16-bit signed BIN (binary) data, perform PID operations to attain target temperatures, and provide transistor outputs for temperature control.
 - (b) The Q64TCTT and Q64TCRT have an auto tuning function which automatically sets the proportional band (P), integral time (I) and derivative time (D) for PID operations.
 - (c) The Q64TCTT accepts K, J, T, B, S, E, R, N, U, L, PL II and W5Re/W26Re type thermocouples. The Q64TCRT accepts Pt100 and JPt100 type platinum temperature-measuring resistors.



Fig. 1.1 Q64TCTT or Q64TCRT Processing Outline

REMARK

- 1) Refer to Section 3.2.1 for the auto tuning function.
- 2) Refer to Section 3.1.2 for the measured temperature ranges of the temperature sensors that can be connected to the Q64TC.
- (2) What are Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW?

The Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW are Q64TCTT and Q64TCRT-based modules which have the additional function to detect a heater wire disconnection using inputs from external current sensors.



Fig. 1.2 Q64TCTTBW or Q64TCRTBW Processing Outline

REMARK

1) Refer to Section 3.2.7 for the disconnection detection function of the Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW.

1.1 Features

The Q64TC has the following features.

(1) Optimum temperature adjustment control (PID control)

(a) The Q64TC exercises temperature adjustment control automatically by merely setting the PID constants (proportional band (P), integral time (I), derivative time (D)) and temperature set value (set value: SV) necessary for PID operations.

Therefore, no special instructions are needed to perform PID control.

(b) Using the auto tuning function enables the PID constants to be set automatically by the Q64TC.

Hence, you can use the equipment without being conscious of cumbersome PID operation expressions to find the PID constants.

(2) 4 loops on 1 module

The module provides a maximum of four loops at the same time for temperature adjustment control.

(3) RFB limiter function

The RFB (Reset FeedBack) limiter suppresses overshooting which is liable to occur at a startup or when a temperature set value (SV) is increased.

(4) Sensor compensation function

By setting a sensor compensation value, the sensor compensation function eliminates a difference between a temperature process value (PV) and an actual temperature, if any.

- (5) Connection of thermocouples compatible with JIS, IEC, NBS, ASTM and DIN Standards
 - (a) The Q64TCTT(BW) accepts the following thermocouples compatible with the JIS, IEC, NBS, ASTM and DIN Standards.
 - JIS Standards : R, K, J, S, B, E, T IEC Standards: R, K, J, S, B, E, T, N
 - NBS Standards : PL II
 ASTM Standards: W5Re/W26Re
 - DIN Standards : U, L
 - (b) The Q64TCTT(BW) allows you to set the temperature measurement ranges which meet the operating temperatures of the above thermocouples.
- (6) Connection of Pt100 and JPt100 platinum temperature-measuring resistors

The Q64TCTT(BW) allows you to set the temperature measurement ranges which meet the operating temperatures of the Pt100 and JPt100.

(7) Choice of fine temperature measurement units and various control temperature ranges

The temperature measurement unit of each loop can be set to 1° C or 0.1° C in Centigrade or to 1° F or 0.1° F in Fahrenheit, enabling you to choose appropriate resolution for control. Also, the controllable temperature range can be selected from 0.0 to 400.0°C (when K type thermocouple is used), 0.0 to 3000.0°C (when R type thermocouple is used) and others, enabling you to make adequate setting for the object to be controlled.

(8) E^2 PROM for backing up set values

The set values in buffer memory can be stored into E2PROM for data backup. Using the test function of GX Developer to write data directly to the buffer memory, what is required in a sequence program is "LD**" + "OUT Yn1" at the minimum.

- (9) Detection of disconnection The Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW can detect the disconnection of a heater.
- (10) Utility package for ease of setting

The optional utility package (GX Configurator-TC) is available. Though you are not required to use the utility package, it allows initial and auto refresh settings to be made on the screen, reducing sequence programs and also enabling you to check the setting and operating states and execute auto tuning easily.

1.2 The PID Control System

(1) The PID control system



Fig. 1.3 The PID control system

(2) PID control procedure

The PID control is performed in the procedure shown in Figure 1.4 below:



Fig. 1.4 PID control procedure

(3) PID control (simplified two-level response selection) In general, when the P, I, and D constants to improve the "response to the setting" are set, the "response to the disturbance" degrades by the PID control. Conversely, when the P, I, and D constants to improve the "response to the disturbance" are set, the "response to the setting" degrades by the PID control. In the PID control (simplified two-level response selection) of this module, "fast", "normal", or "slow" can be selected for the "response to the setting" while the P, I, and D constants for better "response for the disturbance" are selected.



Fig. 1.5 simplified two-level response selection

1.3 About the PID Operation

The Q64TC can perform PID control in process-value incomplete differentiation.

1.3.1 Operation method and formula

The PID control in process-value incomplete differentiation is an operation method which puts the first-order delay filter as the input for derivative control action, and performs PID operation with the error value (E) after deleting the high-frequency noise component.



(1) The algorithm of the PID control in process-value incomplete differentiation is shown in Figure 1.6.

Fig. 1.6 Algorithm of PID control in process-value incomplete differentiation

(2) The formula used for Q64TC is shown below:

$$\mathsf{MV} \mathsf{n} = \mathsf{MV} \mathsf{n}_{-1} + \frac{\mathsf{T}\mathsf{D}}{\tau + \eta \cdot \mathsf{T}\mathsf{D}} \Big\{ (\mathsf{PV} \mathsf{n}_{-1} - \mathsf{PV} \mathsf{n}) - \frac{\tau}{\mathsf{T}\mathsf{D}} \cdot \mathsf{MV} \mathsf{n}_{-1} \Big\}$$

- τ : Sampling period
- MV : Incomplete derivative output
- PV : Process value
- TD : Derivative time
- $\frac{1}{\eta}$: Derivative gain

1.3.2 The Q64TC actions

The Q64TC performs PID operations in reverse action and forward action.

(1) Reverse action

In a reverse action, the process value (PV) increases toward the set value (SV) as the manipulation value (MV) increases.

The reverse action is effective for heat control.

(2) Forward action

In a forward action, the process value (PV) decreases toward the set value (SV) as the manipulation value (MV) increases.

The forward action is effective for cooler control.



Fig. 1.7 Process control example in reverse action and forward action

1.3.3 Proportional action (P-action)

- (1) The proportional action is an action to obtain the manipulation value proportional to the deviation (difference between set value and process value).
- (2) With the proportional action, the relationship between the changes in the deviation and manipulation value can be expressed in the following formula:
 MV = KP·E
 where Kp is a proportional constant and is called the proportional gain.
- (3) The proportional action for the step response when the error value is constant is shown in Figure 1.8.
- (4) The manipulation value changes between -5.0% and 105.0%. As the Kp increases, the manipulation value for the same error value becomes larger, and the corrective action becomes stronger.
- (5) The proportional action will generate an offset (remaining deflection).



Fig. 1.8 Proportional action for step response

1.3.4 Integral action (I-action)

- The integral action is an action which continuously changes the manipulation value to eliminate the deviation when there is an deviation. The offset produced by the proportional action can be eliminated.
- (2) In the integral action, the time from the deviation occurrence until the manipulation value of the integral action becomes that of the proportional control action is called the integral time, and is indicated by Ti.
- (3) The integral action for the step response when the error value is constant is shown in Figure 1.9.
- (4)The integral action is used as a PI action in combination with the proportional action, or PID action in combination with the proportional and derivative actions. The integral action cannot be used alone.



Fig. 1.9 Integral action for step response

1.3.5 Derivative action (D-action)

- (1) The derivative action adds the manipulation value proportional to the change speed to eliminate error when an deviation occurs. The derivative control action can prevent the control target from changing significantly due to disturbance.
- (2) In the derivative action, the time from the deviation occurrence until the manipulation value of the derivative action becomes that of the proportional action is called the derivative time, and is indicated by T_D.
- (3) The derivative action for the step response when the deviation is constant is shown in Figure 1.10.
- (4) The derivative action is used as a PD action in combination with the proportional action, or PID action in combination with the proportional and integral actions. The derivative action cannot be used alone.



Fig. 1.10 Derivative action for step response

1.3.6 PID action

- (1) The PID action performs control using the manipulation value obtained by merging proportional action, integral action and derivative action.
- (2) The PID action for the step response when the deviation is constant is shown in Figure 1.11.



Fig. 1.11 PID action for step response

1.4 Functions Added to Function Version B and Later

(1) Functions added to function version B Q64TC

Function	Function summary	Reference section
Multiple CPU system support		
Auto tuning mode selection	Auto tuning mode selection corresponding to the response characteristics of the control object.	Section 3.5.47

(2) Functions added to function version C Q64TC

Function	Function summary	Reference section
Online module change	Change the module without stopping the system.	Chapter 7

POINT See Section 2.3 for the confirmation methods of the function version.

2 SYSTEM CONFIGURATION

This chapter explains the system configuration of the Q64TC.

2.1 Applicable Systems

This section describes the applicable systems.

modules.

- (1) Applicable modules and base units, and No. of modules
 - (a) When mounted with a CPU module

The table below shows the CPU modules and base units applicable to the Q64TC and quantities for each CPU model.

Depending on the combination with other modules or the number of mounted modules, power supply capacity may be insufficient. Pay attention to the power supply capacity before mounting modules, and if the power supply capacity is insufficient, change the combination of the

ļ	Applicable CPU mo	odule	No. of m	odules *1	Bas	e unit *2
CPI	J type	CPU model	Q64TCTT/ Q64TCRT	Q64TCTTBW/ Q64TCRTBW	Main base unit	Extension base unit
	Denia medal	Q00JCPU	Up to 16	Up to 8		
	Basic model QCPU	Q00CPU	Lin to 04		0	0
		Q01CPU	Up to 24	Up to 12		
		Q02CPU				
	High	Q02HCPU				
	Performance	Q06HCPU	Up to 64	Up to 32	0	0
	model QCPU	Q12HCPU				
		Q25HCPU				
	Process CPU	Q02PHCPU		Up to 32	0	o
		Q06PHCPU	Up to 64			
		Q12PHCPU	001004			
Programmable		Q25PHCPU				
Ū.	Redundant CPU	Q12PRHCPU	- Up to 53 * ³	Up to 26 * ³	×	0
		Q25PRHCPU				-
		Q02UCPU	Up to 36	Up to 18	0	o
		Q03UDCPU				
		Q04UDHCPU				
		Q06UDHCPU				
	Universal model	Q13UDHCPU				
	QCPU	Q26UDHCPU	Up to 64	Up to 32		
		Q03UDECPU	001004	001002		
		Q04UDEHCPU	-			
		Q06UDEHCPU				
		Q13UDEHCPU				
		Q26UDEHCPU				

2

2 SYSTEM CONFIGURATION

Applicable CPU module		No. of m	No. of modules *1		e unit *2	
CPU	J type	CPU model	Q64TCTT/ Q64TCRT	Q64TCTTBW/ Q64TCRTBW	Main base unit	Extension base unit
Programmable controller CPU	Safety CPU	QS001CPU	N/A	N/A	×	×
C Controller mo	dule	Q06CCPU-V Q06CCPU-V-B	Up to 64 * 4	Up to 32 ^{*4}	0	0

o: Applicable,×: N/A

*1: Limited within the range of I/O points for the CPU module.

- *2: Can be installed to any I/O slot of a base unit.
- *3: Use the Q64TC whose serial No. (first five digits) is 09012 or later.
- *4: Use the Q64TC of function version B or later.

(b) Mounting to a MELSECNET/H remote I/O station

The table below shows the network modules and base units applicable to the Q64TC and quantities for each network module model. Depending on the combination with other modules or the number of mounted modules, power supply capacity may be insufficient. Pay attention to the power supply capacity before mounting modules, and if the power supply capacity is insufficient, change the combination of the modules.

Applicable potwork	No. of mo	odules *1	Base unit *2		
Applicable network module	Q64TCTT/	Q64TCTTBW/	Main base unit of	Extension base unit of	
module	Q64TCRT	Q64TCRTBW	remote I/O station	remote I/O station	
QJ72LP25-25					
QJ72LP25G		Lin to 20			
QJ72LP25GE	Up to 64	Up to 32	0	0	
QJ72BR15	172BR15				

o: Applicable, X: N/A

*1: Limited within the range of I/O points for the network module.

*2: Can be installed to any I/O slot of a base unit.

Remark

The Basic model QCPU or C Controller module cannot create the MELSECNET/H remote I/O network.

(2) Support of the multiple CPU system

When using the Q64TC in a multiple CPU system, refer to the following manual first.

- QCPU User's Manual (Multiple CPU System)
- (a) Compatible Q64TC
 Use a Q64TC with function version B or higher if using the module in a multiple CPU system.
- (b) Intelligent function module parameters Write intelligent function module parameters to only the control CPU of the Q64TC.

(3) Compatibility with online module change

To make an online module change, use the module of function version C or later.

I	POINT	
	The products	of function version C include the functions of the products function
	versions A ar	d B.

(4) Supported software packages

Relation between the system containing the Q64TC and software package is shown in the following table.

GX Developer is necessary when using the Q64TC.

		Software version		
		GX Developer	GX Configurator-TC	
Q00J/Q00/Q01CPU	Single CPU system	Version 7 or later	Version 1.10L or later (cannot be used with the	
	Multiple CPU system	Version 8 or later	SW0D5C-QTCU-E 30D or earlier versions).	
Q02/Q02H/Q06H/	Single CPU system	Version 4 or later	SW0D5C-QTCU-E 00A or later	
Q12H/Q25HCPU	Multiple CPU system	Version 6 or later	SW0D5C-QTCU-E 30D or later	
Q02PH/Q06PHCPU	Single CPU system Multiple CPU system	Version 8.68W or later	Version 1.13P or later (cannot be used with the	
Q12PH/Q25PHCPU	Single CPU system Multiple CPU system	Version 7.10L or later	SW0D5C-QTCU-E 30D or earlier versions).	
Q12PRH/ Q25PRHCPU	Redundant CPU system	Version 8.45X or later	Version 1.14Q or later (cannot be used with the SW0D5C-QTCU-E 30D or earlier versions).	
Q02U/Q03UD/ Q04UDH/ Q06UDHCPU	Single CPU system Multiple CPU system	Version 8.48A or later		
Q13UDH/ Q26UDHCPU	Single CPU system Multiple CPU system	Version 8.62Q or later	Version 1.23Z or later (cannot be used with the SW0D5C-QTCU-E 30D or earlier versions).	
Q03UDE/Q04UDEH/ Q06UDEH/Q13UDEH/ Q26UDEHCPU	Single CPU system Multiple CPU system	Version 8.68W or later		
If installed in a MELSE remote I/O station	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Version 6 or later	SW0D5C-QTCU-E 30D or later	

(5) Current sensors

Only the following current sensors of URD, Ltd. are usable with the Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW.

- CTL-12-S36-8(0.0 to 100.0A)
- CTL-6-P-H(0.0 to 20.00A) (The conventional model CTL-6-P is also usable.)

2.2 About Use of the Q64TC with the Q12PRH/Q25PRHCPU

Here, use of the Q64TC with the Q12PRH/Q25PRHCPU is explained.

(1) GX Configurator-TC connection

GX Configurator-TC cannot be used when accessing the Q12PRH/Q25PRHCPU via an intelligent function module on an extension base unit from GX Developer. Connect a personal computer with a communication path indicated below.



2.3 How to Check the Function Version and Software Version

This section describes how to check the function version of the Q64TC and the GX Configuration-TC software version.

- (1) How to check the function version of the Q64TC
 - (a) To check the version using the "SERIAL column of the rating plate" located on the side of the module

MELSEC-Q	
MITSUBISHI	
MODEL	
	Function version
SERIAL 051217000000000-C	
	Conformed standard
MITSUBISHI ELECTRIC MADE IN JAPAN]

(b) To check the version using the GX Developer See Section 8.12 of this manual.

[Operating procedure]

(2) Checking the software version of GX Configurator-TC The software version of GX Configurator-TC can be checked in GX Developer's "Product information" screen.

$GX \ Developer \to [Help] \to [Product \ in]$	formation]
Product information	X
Programming and Maintenance tool GX Developer Version 8.24A (SW8D5C-GPPW-E) COPYRIGHT(C) 2002 MITSUBISHI ELECTRIC CORPORATION ALL RIGHTS RESERVED	
This Product is licensed to: Name: MITSUBISHI Company: MITSUBISHI ELECTRIC CORPORATION ProductID	_
List of version information on Add-in software GX Configurator-TC Version1.20W(SW0D5C-QTCU-E) COPYRIGHT(C) 2000 MITSUBISHI ELECTRIC CORPORATION ALL RIGHTS RESERVED	Software version
Warning : This product is protected by copyright law and international treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this program or any potion of it may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extension possible under the law.	

(In the case of GX Developer Version 8)

REMARK

The version indication for the GX Configurator-TC has been changed as shown below from the SW0D5C-QTCU-E 30D upgrade product.

Previous product

Upgrade and subsequent versions SW0D5C-QTCU-E 30D \rightarrow GX Configurator-TC Version 1.10L

3 SPECIFICATIONS

This chapter provides the performance specifications of the Q64TC, I/O signals transferred to/from the programmable controller CPU and the specifications of buffer memory.

For the general specifications of the Q64TC, refer to the User's Manual (hardware) of the CPU module used.

3.1 Performance Specifications

3.1.1 Performance specifications of the Q64TC

\sim			Specifications				
			Q64TCTT	Q64TCRT	Q64TCTTBW	Q64TCRTBW	
Control output				Transisto	or output		
Numbe	er of tempera	ture input points	4 channels/module				
Usable thermocouples/platinum			Refer to Section 3.1.2.				
temperature-measuring resistors							
Acc- uracy *1	Indication accuracy	Ambient temperature: 25°C±5°C	Full-scale x (±0.3%)				
		Ambient temperature: 0 to 55°C	Full-scale x (±0.7%)				
	Cold junction temperature compensation accuracy (Ambient temperature: 0 to 55°C)	Temperature measurement value: -100°C or more	Within ±1.0°C		Within $\pm 1.0^{\circ}C$		
		value: -150 to -100°C	Within ±2.0°C		Within ±2.0°C		
		Temperature measurement value: -200 to -150°C	Within ±3.0°C		Within ±3.0°C		
Sampl	ing period		0.5s/4 channels (constant independently of the number of channels used)				
Contro	l output perio	d	1 to 100s				
	mpedance		1 Μ Ω				
Input filter			0 to 100s (0: Input filter off)				
		on value setting	-50.00 to 50.00%				
Operation at sensor input disconnection			Upscale processing				
Tempe	erature contro	l system	PID ON/OFF pulse or 2-position control				
	PID	constant setting	Setting can be made by auto tuning				
PID co	nstant Pro	portional band (P)	0.0 to 1000.0% (0: 2-position control)				
range	Inte	gral time (I)	1 to 3600s				
	Der	vative time (D)	0 to 3600s (set 0 for PI control.)				
Set va	lue setting ra	nge	Within temperature range set to the used thermocouple/platinum temperature-measuring resistor				
Dead b	band setting i	ange	0.1 to 10.0%				
	Out	put signal	ON/OFF pulse				
	Rate	ed load voltage	10 to 30VDC				
Tranaia	Max	. load current	0.1A/point, 0.4A/common				
Transis output	Max	. inrush current	0.4A 10ms				
output	Leal	kage current at OFF	0.1mA or less				
	Max.	. voltage drop at ON	1.0VDC (TYP) 0.1A 2.5VDC (MAX) 0.1A				
	Response time		OFF→ON: 2ms or less, ON→OFF: 2ms or less				
E ² PROM write count		Max. 100 thousand times					
Insulation method			Between input and grounding : Transformer insulation Between input and channel : Transformer insulation				
Dielectric strength			Between input and grounding : 500VAC for 1 minute Between input and channel : 500VAC for 1 minute				
Insulation resistance			Between input and channel 3000VDC 20M Ω or more Between input and channel 500VDC 20M Ω or more Between input and channel 500VDC 20M Ω or more				

		Specifications				
		Q64TCTT	Q64TCRT	Q64TCTTBW	Q64TCRTBW	
Heater	Current sensor			Refer to Section 2.1		
disconnection	Input accuracy			Full scale x (±1.0%)		
detection specifications	Number of alert delays			3 to 255		
I/O occupied points *2		16 points/slot (I/O assignment: 16 intelligent points)		32 points/2 slots (Default I/O assignment : 16 free points + 16 intelligent points)		
Connection term	inal	18-point terminal block		Two 18-point terminal blocks		
Applicable wire s	size	0.3 to 0.75mm ²				
Applicable crimp	ing terminal	R1.25-3,1.25-YS3,RAV1.25-3,V1.25-YS3A				
Internal current of	consumption	0.55A		0.64A		
Weight		0.20kg		0.30kg		
Outline dimension	ons	27.4mm(1.08in.)(W)×98mm(3.86in.)(H) ×112mm(4.41in.)(D)		55.2mm(2.17in.)(W)×98mm(3.86in.)(H) ×112mm(4.41in.)(D)		

* 1: Calculate the accuracy in the following method.

(Accuracy) = (indication accuracy) + (cold junction temperature compensation accuracy)

Example) Accuracy at the input range setting of "38", operating ambient temperature of 35°C and temperature measurement value of 300°C

400.0 - (-200.0) [Full-scale] × (±0.007) [±0.7%] + (±1.0°C) [Cold junction temperature compensation accuracy] = ±5.2°C

*2: When the Q64TCTTBW or Q64TCRTBW is used, the device numbers of the I/O signals increase by 16 points depending on how many free points the left-hand side slots have.

Hence, as I/O signals are given as indicated below in this manual, read them according to the module used. Example) When a signal is given as Yn1

When Q64TCTT or Q64TCRT is used: Y1 When Q64TCTTBW or Q64TCRTBW is used: Y11

* 3: For the noise immunity, dielectric withstand voltage, insulation resistance and others of the programmable controller system which uses this module, refer to the power supply module specifications given in the User's Manual of the CPU module used. 3.1.2 Usable temperature sensor types, measurement temperature ranges and data resolutions

(1) For use of Q64TCTT(BW)

Thermocouple	°(C	°F		
type	Measurement temperature range	Data resolution	Measurement temperature range	Data resolution	
R	0 to 1700	1	0 to 3000	1	
	0 to 500 0 to 800 0 to 1300	1	0 to 1000 0 to 2400	1	
К	-200.0 to 400.0 0.0 to 400.0 0.0 to 500.0 0.0 to 800.0	0.1	0.0 to 1000.0	0.1	
	0 to 500 0 to 800 0 to 1200	1	0 to 1000 0 to 1600 0 to 2100	1	
J	0.0 to 400.0 0.0 to 500.0 0.0 to 800.0	0.1	0.0 to 1000.0	0.1	
т	-200 to 400 -200 to 200 0 to 200 0 to 400	1	0 to 700 -300 to 400	1	
	-200.0 to 400.0 0.0 to 400.0	0.1	0.0 to 700.0	0.1	
S	0 to 1700	1	0 to 3000	1	
В	0 to 1800	1	0 to 3000	1	
E	0 to 400 0 to 1000	1	0 to 1800	1	
	0.0 to 700.0	0.1			
N	0 to 1300	1	0 to 2300	1	
U	0 to 400 -200 to 200	1	0 to 700 -300 to 400	1	
	0.0 to 600.0	0.1			
	0 to 400 0 to 900	1	0 to 800 0 to 1600	1	
L	0.0 to 400.0 0.0 to 900.0	0.1			
PL II	0 to 1200	1	0 to 2300	1	
W5Re/W26Re	0 to 2300	1	0 to 3000	1	

Table 3.2 Thermocouple type, measurement temperature range and data resolution list
(2) For use of Q64TCRT(BW)

Table 3.3 Usable platinum temperature-measuring resistors, measurement temperature ranges and data resolutions

Platinum	°C		°F		
temperature- measuring resistor type	Measurement temperature range	Data resolution	Measurement temperature range	Data resolution	
Pt100	-200.0 to 600.0	0.1	-300 to 1100	1	
FLIOU	-200.0 to 200.0	0.1	-300.0 to 300.0	0.1	
1044.00	-200.0 to 500.0	0.1	-300 to 900	1	
JPt100	-200.0 to 200.0	0.1	-300.0 to 300.0	0.1	

3.2 Function Summary

The Q64TC function summary is shown in Table 3.4.

Item	Specification	Reference
Auto-tuning function	The temperature control module automatically sets the optimal PID constants.	3.2.1
Forward action/reverse action selection function	Heat control (reverse action) or cooling control (forward action) can be selected and controlled.	3.2.2
RFB limiter function	• Limit the manipulation value overshoot which frequently occurs when the set value (SV) is changed or control target is changed.	3.2.3
Sensor compensation function	• Reduces the difference between the measured value and actual temperature to zero when these two are different due to measurement conditions, etc.	3.2.4
Unused channel setting	Sets the PID operation for channels that do not perform temperature adjustment to "not execute."	3.2.5
PID control forced stop	Stops the PID operation for channels that is performing temperature adjustment.	3.2.6
Heater disconnection detection function	Measures the current that flows in the heater main circuit and detects disconnection when Q64TCTTBW or the Q64TCRTBW is used.	3.2.7
Current error detection function when output is off	• When the Q64TCTTBW or the Q64TCRTBW is used, this function measures the current in the heater's main circuit while the transistor's output is off, and checks if there is a current error when output is off.	3.2.8
Loop disconnection detection function	• A function to detect errors in the control system (control loop) caused by a load (heater) disconnection, abnormal external operation device (such as magnet relay), or a thermocouple disconnection.	3.2.9
Data storage in E ² PROM	• By backing up the buffer memory contents to E ² PROM, the load of sequence program can be reduced.	3.2.10
Alert function	Monitors the process value (PV) and alerts the user.	3.2.11
Control output setting for CPU stop error occurrence	This function continues/stops temperature adjustment control output at CPU stop error occurrence.	3.2.12
Q64TC control status	• The Q64TC can be controlled by the output signal of Q64TC and the settings in the buffer memory.	3.2.13
Online module change	A module change is made without the system being stopped.	Chapter 7

Table 3.4 Q64TC function summary

3.2.1 Auto tuning function

- (1) What is the auto tuning function?
 - (a) The auto tuning function is designed for the Q64TC to set the optimum PID constants automatically.

In auto tuning, the PID constants are calculated according to the hunting cycle and amplitude which take place when a manipulated value turned on/off alternates between overshooting and undershooting a set value.

(b) Setting the following data enables auto tuning to be executed. Note that since actual control starts on completion of auto tuning, the other data should be preset to the values used for actual operation.

*When "0" has been set to the proportional band (P), auto tuning is not executed.

Buffer memory address name	ŀ	Addresses (H	lexadecimal)
Duller memory address hame	CH1	CH2	CH3	CH4
Input range	20н	40н	60н	80 н
Set value (SV) setting	22н	42н	62н	82н
Upper output limiter	2Ан	4 Ан	6Ан	8Ан
Lower output limiter	2Вн	4Вн	6Вн	8Вн
Output variation limiter	2Сн	4Сн	6Cн	8Сн
Sensor compensation value	2Dн	4Dн	6Dн	8Dн
setting	ZDR	401	0DH	ODH
Control output period setting	2Fн	4 Fн	6Fн	8Fн
Primary delay digital filter setting	30н	50 н	70 H	90 н
AUTO/MAN mode switching	32н	52н	72 н	92H
AT bias	35н	55н	75 H	95 н
Forward/reverse action setting	36н	56н	76 H	96 н
Auto tuning mode selection	В8н	В9н	ВАн	ВВн

(c) On completion of auto tuning, calculated values are set to the following buffer memory addresses.

Buffer memory address name	Addresses (Hexadecimal)					
Duller memory address name	CH1	CH2	CH3	CH4		
Proportional band (P) setting	23н	43н	63н	83н		
Integral time (I) setting	24 H	44 H	64 H	84 H		
Derivative time (D) setting	25н	45н	65 н	85 н		
Loop disconnection detection judgment time *	3Вн	5Вн	7Вн	9Вн		

*: As the loop disconnection detection judgment time, a value twice greater than the calculated integral time is set. However, the loop disconnection detection judgment time remains unchanged from 0 when it is 0 at an auto tuning start.

- (2) Executing auto-tuning
 - (a) Conditions for starting auto-tuning When any of the following conditions is met, auto-tuning is not executable.
 - 1) The module is in the setting mode (Xn1: OFF).
 - 2) In the proportional section setting (buffer memory address: 23н, 43н, 63н, 83н), 0 is set. (2-position control)
 - 3) In the AUTO/MAN mode switch (buffer memory address: 32н, 52н, 72н, 92н), 1 (Manual) is set.
 - In the Unused channel setting (buffer memory address: 3DH, 5DH, 7DH, 9DH), 1 (Unused) is set for the channel.
 - 5) The PID control forced stop command (YnC to YnF) is ON.
 - 6) Hardware failure is identified. (The ERR. LED turns ON.)
 - The measured temperature value (PV) (buffer memory address: 9H to CH) exceeds the measured temperature range (Refer to Section 3.5.4).
 - In the E²PROM's PID constant read command (buffer memory address: 3Ен, 5Ен, 7Ен, 9Ен), 1 (With command) is set.
 - A bit of write flag in the E²PROM's PID constant read/write flag (buffer memory address: 1FH) is ON.

For conditions 1) to 5), auto-tuning starts as soon as the condition is changed.

For conditions 6) and 7), the auto-tuning status flag (Xn4 to Xn7) turns on momentarily. Auto-tuning does not start until the auto-tuning status flag (Xn4 to Xn7) turns on again (OFF to ON) even if the condition is changed. For conditions 8) and 9), even if internal processing of auto tuning is completed and PID constant is stored, the auto tuning status flag (Xn4 to Xn7) does not turn OFF and auto tuning is not completed.

(b) Auto tuning is performed in the following procedure.





(d) Precautions for auto tuning

The following indicate the conditions under which auto tuning will result in abnormal termination.

- The setting/operation mode command (Yn1) has been turned OFF. (Except for the case where the PID continue flag (buffer memory address: А9н) is "Continue".)
- 2) Any of the following setting items for the channel has been changed during execution of auto-tuning.

Setting item	Buffer	Buffer memory address (Hexadecimal)				
	CH1	CH2	CH3	CH4		
Set value (SV) setting	22н	42н	62н	82н		
Upper output limiter	2Ан	4Ан	6Ан	8Ан		
Lower output limiter	2Вн	4Вн	6Вн	8Вн		
Sensor compensation value setting	2Dн	4Dн	6Dн	8Dн		
Primary delay digital filter setting	30н	50н	70н	90н		
AUTO/MAN mode switch	32н	52н	72н	92н		
AT bias	35н	55н	75н	95н		
Forward/reverse operation setting	36н	56н	76н	96 H		
Unused channel setting	3Dн	5Dн	7 Dн	9Dн		

- The measured temperature value (PV) (buffer memory address: 9н to С н) exceeds the measured temperature range (refer to section 3.5.4).
- 4) The following time exceeds 2 hours.
 - Time elapsed from the auto-tuning start until the set value is reached at the first time.
 - A half of the hunting cycle The value calculated by PID constants after auto-tuning exceeds any of the following ranges.
- 5) Proportional section (P): 0.1 to 1000.0 (%) Integral time (I): 1 to 3600 (s) Derivative time (D): 0 to 3600 (s)
- 6) The PID control forced stop command (YnC to YnF) has been turned ON.
- 7) Hardware failure has occurred.
- 8) The proportional section (P) setting (buffer memory address: 23н, 43н, 63н, 83н) has been changed to 0. (2-position control)
- 9) The upper setting limiter (buffer memory address: 37H, 57H, 77H, 97H) or the lower setting limiter (buffer memory address: 38H, 58H, 78H, 98H) has been changed and thereby the set value (SV) is outside the setting range.

- (3) Operation at termination of auto tuning (a) Operation at normal termination
 - The auto tuning status flag (Xn4 to Xn7) turns off.
 - The PID constants are set.
 - The loop disconnection detection judgment time (buffer memory addresses: 3Вн, 5Вн, 7Вн, 9Вн) is set. (If the loop disconnection detection judgment time is 0 at the start of auto tuning, it remains unchanged from 0.)
 - (b) Operation at abnormal termination
 - The auto tuning status flag (Xn4 to Xn7) turns off.
 - The PID constants are not set.
- (4) Adjustment after auto tuning
 - (a) Specific readjustment is not needed for the PID constants calculated by auto tuning.
 - (b) Use the control response parameters (buffer memory addresses: 31H, 51H, 71H, 91H) to change the control response for the PID constants calculated by auto tuning.

REMARK

- 1) The time between the start and completion of auto tuning depends on the object to be controlled.
- 2) You can confirm that auto tuning has been completed by checking that the auto tuning status flag (Xn4, Xn5, Xn6, Xn7) has turned from on to off.
- 3) When the automatic backup setting (3FH, 5FH, 7FH, 9FH) is preset at an auto tuning start to be made valid after auto tuning of the PID constants, the PID constants and loop disconnection detection judgment time are automatically backed up by E²PROM on completion of auto tuning.

3.2.2 Reverse/Forward action select function

With the Q64TC, "reverse action" or "forward action" can be selected to perform the PID operations.

(1) Q64TC default

The default is set at "reverse action" for Q64TC. When performing the PID operations with the "forward action," set to the forward action in the reverse/forward action selection buffer memory (36H,56H,76H, and 96H).

(2) Reverse/forward action control details
 (a) Reverse action : Used for heating control to increase temperature.
 (b) Forward action : Used for cooling control to decrease temperature.

3.2.3 RFB limiter function

(1) RFB(Reset feed back) limiter function

The RFB limiter function limits the PID operation result (manipulated value : MV) not to exceed the valid range by the integral control action when an error continues for a long time.

With the RFB limiter function, if the PID operation result exceeds the upper/lower output limiter value, the amount exceeded is fed back to the integral value and the PID operation result is kept at the limit value.

3.2.4 Sensor compensation function

(1) Sensor compensation function

The sensor compensation function compensates the difference between the measured temperature and actual temperature caused by measurement conditions.

(2) Sensor compensation value setting

When there is a difference between the measured temperature and actual temperature, the full-scale percentage (-50.00 to 50.00%) is set in the buffer memory for sensor compensation value setting (2DH, 4DH, 6DH and 8DH) as the sensor compensation value.

For example, when the input range is at -200°C to 200°C and there is a 2°C error, the full-scale is 400°C (200°C-(-200°C)=400°C).

Therefore, $2/400 \times 100 = 0.5\%$ is set. ("50" is set in the buffer memory.)

3.2.5 Unused channel setting

(1) Channels where temperature sensors are not connected The Q64TC performs upscale processing on the channels where temperature sensors (thermocouples/platinum temperature-measuring resistors) are not connected.

Hence, when a temperature sensor is not connected to the channel which will not exercise temperature control, the PV value is judged as higher than the temperature measurement range of the input range, and the "ALM" LED is lit by alert processing.

- (2) Unused channel setting
 - (a) To make unused channel setting, write "1" to the unused channel setting buffer memory.
 - (b) After the unused channel setting has been made, no alert will occur at the channel with no temperature sensor connected and the "ALM" LED will not be lit.

The sampling period remains unchanged if the unused channel setting is performed.

3.2.6 Forced PID control stop

(1) Forced PID control stop

Forced PID control stop is a function to stop PID operations temporarily from the programmable controller CPU.

The action to be taken by the Q64TC at a PID operation stop depends on the setting of the stop mode setting buffer memory (21H, 41H, 61H, 81H).

- (2) Executing forced PID control stop To execute a forced PID control stop, turn on the forced PID control stop command (YnC to YnF).
 At this time, the manipulated value storage buffer memory (Dн to 10н) value is -50 (-5.0%).
- (3) Canceling forced PID control stop When the forced PID control stop command is turned off, a forced PID control stop is canceled and PID operations are resumed at the manipulated value which was output during the forced PID control stop.

POINT

Setting the programmable controller CPU to the STOP status turns off the forced PID control stop command, "canceling the forced PID control stop".

3.2.7 Heater disconnection detection function (supported only by Q64TCTTBW, Q64TCRTBW)

- (1) Heater disconnection detection function
 - (a) This is a function to check if there is a heater wire breakage using the standard heater current value (load current value detected by the current sensor (CT)), when the transistor output is on.
 - (b) The heater disconnection detection function compares the current values of standard heater and heater disconnection alert, and determines that there is a heater wire breakage when the current value of standard heater is below that of heater disconnection alert. However, when the transistor turned-on time is less than 0.5 seconds, the heater disconnection detection is not performed.
 - (c) By restoring the disconnection, the disconnection detection turns off. However, when setting the CT monitor method switching (B0H) to "1: ON current", the disconnection detection does not turn off unless the heater turns on.

The timing of turning on the heater differs according to the control output period setting (2FH, 4FH, 6FH, 8FH).

- (d) The following shows setting procedures for the heater disconnection detection function.
 - 1) Set current sensor (CT) to be used to the CT selection (buffer memory address: 110H to 117H).
 - 2) Set CT input to be assigned for each channel to the CT input channel assignment setting (buffer memory address: 108H to 10FH).
 - 3) Monitor the heater current measurement value (buffer memory address: 100H to 107H) and check a value of current that flows while the heater is ON.
 - 4) Set a value monitored in 3) to the reference heater current value (buffer memory address: 118H to 11FH).
 - 5) Set a value to judge whether to perform heater disconnection detection and output off-time current error detection by percent (%) of the reference heater current value in the heater disconnection alert setting (buffer memory address: ЗАн, 5Ан, 7Ан, 9Ан). *1
 - 6) Set 1 (ON current) in the CT monitor method switching (buffer memory address: B0H) when not to detect current error while the output is OFF.
 - Set whether to use the heater disconnection compensation function in the heater disconnection compensation function selection (buffer memory address: AAH).
 - 8) Set the number of consecutive occurrences of heater disconnection detection that becomes a trigger to give an alert in the heater disconnection/output off-time current error detection delay count setting (buffer memory address: A6H).

POINT

Although standard setting value of the heater disconnection alert setting of *1 is 80%, variation of the current value may be increased depending on operating status or characteristics of the heater. Fully make sure that no problem occurs in the actual system.

(2) Heater disconnection compensation function

 (a) Heater disconnection compensation
 When the heater voltage drops, the heater current decreases as well.

The Q64TCTTBW, Q64TCRTBW heater disconnection detection measures the heater current and determines the heater disconnection. Therefore, when the heater voltage drops, there are possibilities that a false alarm may be set due to the voltage change.

Therefore, the Q64TCTTBW, Q64TCRTBW compensates for a drop in heater current (heater breakage compensation) so that the drop in heater current does not activate the break detection.

(b) Heater disconnection compensation method

The heater disconnection compensation calculates "the heater current for each channel" - "standard current," and the largest positive value is set as the compensation value.

When there is no positive values, the value with the smallest negative value is used as the compensation value.

The heater current for each channel is compensated with the compensation value and a heater disconnection is detected when the compensated value exceeds the specified heater disconnection detection setting value.

Example 1: When the difference from the standard current at each channel is: Channel 1: -2%, Channel 2: 5%, Channel 3: -1%, Channel 4: -17%, the compensation value becomes 5%.

The heater disconnection detection is performed from the values after a 5% compensation: Channel 1: -7%, Channel 2: 0%, Channel 3: -6%, Channel 4: -22%.

Thus, when the heater disconnection detection setting value is at 80%, only channel 4 is detected as disconnected.

Channel No.	Heater disconnection detection setting value	Difference from the standard current	Compensation value	Difference from the standard current after compensation	Disconnected
1		-2%		-7%	No
2	800/	5%	5%	0%	No
3	80%	-1%	5%	-6%	No
4		-17%	-17%		Yes

Example 2: The difference from the standard current at each station is: Channel 1: -16%, Channel 2: -17%, Channel 3: -22%, Channel 4: -19%, the compensation value becomes -16%.

The heater disconnection detection is performed from the values after a -16% compensation: Channel 1: 0%, Channel 2: -1%, Channel 3: -6%, Channel 4: -3%. Thus, when the heater disconnection detection setting value is at 80%, none of the channels are detected as disconnected.

(Channel No.	Heater disconnection detection setting value	Difference from the standard current	Compensation value	Difference from the standard current after compensation	Disconnected
	1		-16%		0	No
	2	80%	-17%	-16%	-1%	No
	3	0070	-22%	-1070	-6%	No
	4		-19%		-3%	No

- (c) Restrictions
 - The heater-disconnection compensation function will not work if only one channel is used.
 - The heater-disconnection compensation function will not work if only one channel is used to keep the heater on while the others are used to keep it off. The module may detect a disconnection even when the heater is not disconnected.
 - The heater disconnection detection compensation value is up to 20%. Therefore, when there is a voltage drop by more than 40%, a disconnection is detected even with a 20% compensation.

3.2.8 Output off-time current error detection function (available for Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW only)

- (1) Using the reference heater current value (load current value detected by the current sensor (CT)), this function checks for a transistor output off-time current error when the transistor output is off.
- (2) The transistor output off-time current error detection function compares the reference heater current value and the current value of the heater disconnection alert, and judges it as an output off-time current error if the reference heater current value is higher than the current value of the output off-time current alert. Note that output off-time current error detection will not be made if the transistor output off period is within 0.5 seconds.

3.2.9 Loop disconnection detection function

The loop disconnection detection function detects errors in the control system (control loop) caused by a load (heater) disconnection, external operation device (e.g. magnetic relay) fault, input disconnection and others.

When the PID operation value has reached 100% or 0%, this function starts monitoring the variation of the process value per loop disconnection detection judgment time to detect a heater or input disconnection.

- (1) When the heater is disconnected, when the input is disconnected or shorted, or when the external operation device contact does not turn on, it is judged as an error since the temperature will not rise despite the control output provided. In this case, an alert is output if a temperature rise of 2°C or more is not observed within the preset loop disconnection detection judgment time after the control output is provided 100%.
- (2) When the input is disconnected or when the external operation device contact is welded, it is judged as an error since the temperature will rise though the control output is not provided.

In this case, an alert is output if a temperature fall of 2°C or more is not observed within the preset loop disconnection detection judgment time after the control output has dropped to 0%.

(In either case, inverse operation will be performed for forward action: cooling control.)

POINT

- (1) When not using the loop disconnection detection function, set the loop disconnection detection judgment time to "0".
- (2) Setting the loop disconnection detection dead band will not cause a loop disconnection if there is no temperature variation of 2°C or more when the control output is provided 100% or 0% at the set value. (Refer to Section 3.5.32.)

3.2.10 Data storage on E²PROM

- (1) Data storage on $E^2 PROM$
 - (a) The Q64TC buffer memory data can be stored onto E²PROM for backup. The whole write-enabled area of the buffer memory can be backed up. Refer to Section 3.5 for details of the buffer memory.

Buffer mem	Buffer memory backed-up addresses (Hexadecimal)			Remarks
20н to 38н	40 н to 58н	60н to 78 н	80н to 98н	
3Aн to 3Dн	4Aн to 5Dн	6Ан to 7Dн	8Aн to 9Dн	
	A4н te	р ААн		
	A	Fн		
	B	Он		
	B	5н		
С0н to С3н	D0н to D3н	E0н to E3н	F0н to F3н	
	108н te	о 11Fн		Q64TCTTBW, Q64TCRTBW only

Write to E²PROM can be used to back up the PID constants set by auto tuning and the data written directly to the buffer memory using a peripheral device.

Write to E^2 PROM eliminates the program used to set data to the Q64TC.

(b) The backed up data is transferred from E²PROM to buffer memory when the programmable controller CPU is powered on (power is switched on) or reset. Hence, temperature control can be exercised without data being written when the programmable controller CPU is powered on or reset.

- (2) Writing data to $E^2 PROM$
 - (a)When writing data to E^2 PROM, turn on the E^2 PROM backup command (Yn8).
 - The E²PROM write completion flag (Xn8) turns on at completion of data write to E²PROM.
 - The E²PROM write failure flag (XnA) turns on if write of data to E²PROM is not completed normally.
 - (b) Make changes to buffer memory when the E²PROM write completion flag is off.



(3) Reading data from E²PROM

E²PROM data read occurs under either of the following conditions.

- When the programmable controller CPU is powered on or reset.
- When the E²PROM's PID constant read command (3Eн, 5Eн, 7Eн, 9Eн) turns on. Note that the read data are only the PID constants and loop disconnection detection judgment time of the corresponding channel.

3.2.11 Alerts function

- (1) The alerts is a function which sets the system in an alert status when the process value (PV) or deviation reaches the alert set value. It is used to turn on the device's hazard signal or operate the safety device. The alerts is classified as follows:
 - Input alerts functionUpper limit input alert, lower limit input alert
 - Deviation alerts function......Upper limit deviation alert, lower limit deviation alert,
 - upper/lower limit deviation alert, within-range alert

(a) Input alerts

1) Upper limit input alert

When the process value (PV) is equal to or greater than the alert set value, the system is put in an alert status. The setting range is the same as the input range.

2) Lower limit input alert

When the process value (PV) is equal to or less than the alert set value, the system is put in an alert status. The setting range is the same as the input range.



(b) Deviation alerts

1) Upper limit deviation alert

When the deviation [process value (PV) - set value (SV)] is equal to or greater than the alert set value, the system is put in an alert status. The setting range is \pm full-scale.



2) Lower limit deviation alert

When the deviation [process value (PV) - set value (SV)] is equal to or less than the alert set value, the system is put in an alert status. The setting range is ±full-scale.



(2) The Q64TC allows the alerts function in (1) to be set with the addition of an alert dead band, alert delay count or wait/re-wait. The following table indicates the alerts function which can be used with the addition of alert dead band, alert delay count and wait/re-wait.

Alei	rts function	Dead band setting	Alert delay count	Wait	Re-wait
Input alert	Upper limit alert	0	0	0	
input alert	Lower limit alert	0	0	0	
	Upper limit deviation alert	0	0	0	0
Deviation alert	Lower limit deviation alert	0	0	0	0
alen	Upper/lower limit deviation alert	0	0	0	0
	Within-range alert	0	0		

(a) Alert dead band setting

When the process value (PV)/deviation is close to the alert set value, the alert status may alternate with the non-alert status due to input instability or the like. Setting the alert dead band prevents the alert status and non-alert status from alternating with each other due to input instability or the like when the process value (PV)/deviation is near the alert set value.

Example: When the dead band value is set to the upper limit input alert, the system is placed in the alert status when the upper limit of the input rises to or above the alert set value. The system is put in the non-alert status when the upper limit falls below the alert dead band.



(c) Wait alert

Choosing the wait alert ignores the alert status if the process value (PV)/deviation is in that status when the setting mode is changed to the operation mode, and makes the alert function invalid until the process value comes out of the alert status once.

Example: Selecting the lower limit deviation alert with wait makes the alert function invalid until the process value exceeds the alert set value.



Alert set value Temperature set value (SV)

- (3) The Q64TC allows four different alerts (alert 1 to 4) to be selected and used from among the alerts, wait alert and re-wait alert. Set the alerts mode used as alerts 1 to 4 at the following buffer memory addresses:
 Alert 1: C0H to C3H
 Alert 2: D0H to D3H
 Alert 4: F0H to F3H
- (4) Set the alert set value, alert dead band value and alert delay count at the following buffer memory addresses:

Channel No.	Buffer memory addresses				
Channel No.	Alert set value	Alert dead band value	Alert delay count		
1	26н to 29н				
2	46н to 49н	A 4	<u>۸ ۲</u>		
3	66н to 69н	А4н	А5н		
4	86н to 89н				

3.2.12 Control output setting at CPU stop error occurrence

- (1) You can set the Q64TC control output (HOLD/CLEAR) to be provided when the programmable controller CPU has generated a stop error.
- (2) To make this setting, use the intelligent function module switch setting on GX Developer.
 - CLEAR : Stops the PID control, temperature judgement and alert judgement functions and turns off external outputs.
 - HOLD : Holds the control status prior to a programmable controller CPU stop. For example, when PID control was exercised before a programmable controller CPU stop, PID control is continued if the programmable controller CPU stops.

Refer to Section 4.5 for details of the setting method.

3.2.13 Q64TC control status controlling output signal and buffer memory settings and control status

The Q64TC has the output signals (Y), buffer memory and intelligent function module switch which set its control status.

The control status of the Q64TC is governed as indicated below by the settings of the output signals, buffer memory and intelligent function module switch.

(1) Intelligent function module switch setting

Output setting for CPU stop error (refer to Section 4.5)		Control status		
Output setting for CPO stop error (refer to Section 4.5)		Temperature	Alert	
Intelligent function module switch	PID control	judgment	judgment	
If a CPU stop error occurs at the setting of "CLEAR"	_	_	_	
Other than above		ordance with of other settin		

○: Executed, —: Not executed

(2) Unused channel setting

Unused channel potting (refer to Spotian 2.5.22)	Control status		
Unused channel setting (refer to Section 3.5.33)		Temperature	Alert
3Dн, 5Dн, 7Dн, 9Dн	PID control	judgment	judgment
Unused		_	—
lland	In accordance with control		
Used	status of other setting items		g items

○: Executed, —: Not executed

(3) Other settings

- -

Setting/operation	PID continuation flag	Forced PID control	Stop mode setting	Control status			
mode command (refer to Section 3.4)*	(refer to Section 3.5.41)	stop command (refer to Section 3.4.3)	(refer to Section 3.5.13)	PID control	Temperature judgment	Alert judgment	
Yn1, Xn1	А9н	YnC to YnF	21н, 41н, 61н, 81н		Judgment	Judgineni	
1)			Stop	—	—	—	
Setting mode	Stop/continue	OFF/ON	Monitor	—	0	—	
(at power-on)			Alert	—	0	0	
2)		OFF	Stop/monitor/alert	0	0	0	
2) Operation mode	Stop/continue	ON	Stop	—	—	—	
(during operation)			Monitor	—	0	—	
(aanng operation)			Alert	—	0	0	
			Stop	—	—	—	
	Stop	OFF/ON	Monitor	_	0	_	
3)			Alert	_	0	0	
Setting mode		OFF	Stop/monitor/alert	0	0	0	
(after operation)	Continue		Stop	_	_	_	
	Continue	ON	Monitor	_	0	_	
			Alert	_	0	0	

 \bigcirc : Executed, —: Not executed

*: The settings of the setting/operation mode command will be explained in the following three different modes.



3.3 Sampling Period and Control Output Period

- (1) Sampling period
 - (a) The Q64TC performs PID operations in order of CH1, CH2, CH3, CH4, CH1, CH2

The time from when PID operation is started on the current channel (CHn) until PID operation is restarted on the current channel (CHn) is called a sampling period.

(b) The sampling period is 0.5 seconds regardless of the number of channels used.

Since error check and other processings are also performed on unused channels, the sampling period will not change if you make unused channel setting.



- (2) Control output period
 - (a) The control output period indicates the ON/OFF cycle of transistor output.



The manipulated value (MV) represents the ON time of this control output period as a percentage. (Refer to Section 3.5.6)

(b) Set the control output period to the control output period setting buffer memory (2Fн, 4Fн, 6Fн, 8Fн) in the range 1 to 100s.

3.4 I/O Signals Transferred to/from the programmable controller CPU

This section explains the allocation and applications of the Q64TC I/O signals.

3.4.1 I/O signal list

- (1) The Q64TC uses 16 input points and 16 output points to transfer signals to/from the programmable controller CPU.
- (2) Table 3.4 lists the I/O signals used by the Q64TC.
 Inputs (X) mean the signals from the Q64TC to the programmable controller CPU and outputs (Y) the signals from the programmable controller CPU to the Q64TC.
- (3) The I/O signals (X, Y) indicated in this manual assume that the module is loaded on the I/O slot 0 of the main base unit.
 If the Q64TC is mounted on other than the I/O slot 0, change the I/O signals for those of the slot where the module is mounted.
- (4) When the Q64TCTTBW or Q64TCRTBW is used, the device numbers of the I/O signals increase by 16 points depending on how many free points the left-hand side slots have.

Hence, as I/O signals are given as indicated below in this manual, read them according to the module used.

Example) When a signal is given as Yn1

When Q64TCTT or Q64TCRT is used: Y1

When Q64TCTTBW or Q64TCRTBW is used: Y11

	Input signal	Output signal		
(Signal direc	tion: Q64TC \rightarrow programmable controller CPU)	(Signal direction: Q64TC ← programmable controller CF		
Device No.	Signal name	Device No.	Signal name	
Xn0	Module ready flag	Yn0	Reserved	
Xn1	Setting/operation mode status	Yn1	Setting/operation mode command	
Xn2	Write error flag	Yn2	Error reset command	
Xn3	Hardware error flag	Yn3	Reserved	
Xn4	CH1 auto tuning status	Yn4	CH1 auto tuning command	
Xn5	CH2 auto tuning status	Yn5	CH2 auto tuning command	
Xn6	CH3 auto tuning status	Yn6	CH3 auto tuning command	
Xn7	CH4 auto tuning status	Yn7	CH4 auto tuning command	
Xn8	E ² PROM write completion flag	Yn8	E ² PROM backup command	
Xn9	Default value write completion flag	Yn9	Default setting registration command	
XnA	E ² PROM write failure flag	YnA	Reserved	
XnB	Setting change completion flag	YnB	Setting change command	
XnC	CH1 alert occurrence flag	YnC	CH1 forced PID control stop command	
XnD	CH2 alert occurrence flag	YnD	CH2 forced PID control stop command	
XnE	CH3 alert occurrence flag	YnE	CH3 forced PID control stop command	
XnF	CH4 alert occurrence flag	YnF	CH4 forced PID control stop command	

Table 3.4 I/O signal list

POINT

We cannot guarantee the functions of the Q64TC if any of the reserved areas is turned on/off in a sequence program.

3.4.2 Input signal functions

- (1) Module ready flag (Xn0)
 - (a) This signal turns on as soon as the Q64TC is ready when the programmable controller CPU is powered on or reset.
 - (b) Read/write of Q64TC buffer memory data from the programmable controller CPU is performed when the temperature control module ready flag is on.



(c) This signal turns off on detection of a watchdog timer error. The Q64TC stops temperature control operation and turns off the output.

(2) Setting/operation mode status (Xn1)

This signal turns on in the operation mode and turns off in the setting mode. Do not change the set value during mode shift processing.



(3) Write error flag (Xn2)

This signal turns on at write error occurrence.

A write error occurs under any of the following conditions.

- When data is set to the reserved area.
- When a setting change made to the area write-enabled in the setting mode only is made in the operation mode.
- When data outside the setting range is set.
- When data setting is changed during default setting registration.

(4) Hardware (H/W) error flag (Xn3)

This signal turns on when the temperature control module results in a hardware error.

(5) Auto tuning status flag (Xn4 to Xn7)

(a) This signal turns on when auto tuning of the corresponding channel is executed.

Channel	Auto tuning status flag	ON/OFF status
1	Xn4	
2	Xn5	ON : Auto tuning in execution
3	Xn6	OFF: Auto tuning not in execution or
4	Xn7	completed

- (b) Auto tuning is executed using the auto tuning command (Yn4 to Yn7).
- (c) This signal turns "on" while auto tuning is being executed and turns "off" automatically on completion of auto tuning.
- (6) $E^2 PROM$ write completion flag (Xn8)
 - (a) This signal turns on after completion of write of buffer memory contents to E^2 PROM which starts when the E^2 PROM backup command (Yn8) turns on.
 - (b) When the E²PROM backup command turns off, the E²PROM write completion flag also turns off.



- (7) Default value write completion flag (Xn9)
 - (a) Turns on after completion of write of Q64TC default values to buffer memory which starts when the default setting registration command (Yn9) turns on.
 - (b) When the default setting registration command (Yn9) turns off, the default value write completion flag (Xn9) also turns off.
 - (c) Perform unused channel setting to unused channels after completion of default value write.

If unused channel setting is not made to unused channels, the "ALM" LED of the Q64TC is lit.

(8) $E^2 PROM$ write failure flag (XnA)

- (a) This signal turns on at a failure of write of buffer memory contents to E^2 PROM which starts when the E^2 PROM backup command (Yn8) turns on.
 - OFF : Completion of write to E²PROM
 - ON : Failure of write to E^2 PROM (Write could not be completed normally)



- (b) The E^2 PROM write failure flag turns off at normal completion of write to E^2 PROM.
- (c) When the E²PROM write failure flag has turned on, the E²PROM contents are undefined.

Hence, powering on the programmable controller CPU again or resetting it with the E^2 PROM write failure flag on will make the buffer memory contents undefined, causing the Q64TC to operate with the default values.

- (9) Setting change completion flag (XnB)
 - (a) This signal turns on after completion of reflection of buffer memory settings on control which starts when the setting conversion command (YnB) turns on.
 - (b) When the setting change command (YnB) turns off, the setting change completion flag also turns off.



(10) Alert occurrence flag (XnC to XnF)

(a) This signal turns on at alarm occurrence on the corresponding channel.

Channel	Alert occurrence flag	ON/OFF status	Alert occurrence data storage buffer memory address
1	XnC	OFF: Without alarm	5н
2	XnD	occurrence	6н
3	XnE	ON : With alarm	7н
4	XnF	occurrence	8н

(b) When an alert occurs, the alert occurrence data is stored into buffer memory (5H to 8H) and the alert occurrence flag turns on.



3.4.3 Output signal functions

- (1) Setting mode/operation mode command (Yn1)
 - (a) This signal is used to set the operation mode of the temperature control function.
 - OFF : Setting mode
 - ON : Operation mode
 - (b) This signal is set to all 4 channels together.
 - (c) The following setting items may be changed only when Yn1 is off.
 - Input range (20н, 40н, 60н, 80н)
 - Alert 1 to 4 mode setting (C0H to C3H, D0H to D3H, E0H to E3H, F0H to F3H) A write data error (error code 3) will occur if any of these items is changed in the operation mode.
 - (d) Refer to Section 3.2.13 for the Q64TC operation governed by ON/OFF of the setting/operation mode command.
- (2) Error reset command (Yn2)
 - This signal is used to turn off the write error flag (Xn2) and clear (reset) the write data error code storage buffer memory.



- (3) Auto tuning command (Yn4 to Yn7)
 - (a) This signal is used to start auto tuning.
 - (b) Turning on the auto tuning command (Yn4 to Yn7) starts auto tuning and turns on the auto tuning status flag (Xn4 to Xn7).When auto tuning is completed, the auto tuning status flag (Xn4 to Xn7) turns off.
 - (c) Keep the auto tuning command on while auto tuning is in execution, and turn it off on completion of auto tuning.
 - (d) Turning off the auto tuning command during auto tuning execution stops auto tuning.

When auto tuning is stopped, the PID constants in buffer memory do not change.



(e) Auto tuning is not performed when the proportional band (P) setting buffer memory (23H, 43H, 63H, 83H) setting is 0.

- (4) $E^2 PROM$ backup command (Yn8)
 - (a) This signal is used to write buffer memory contents to E²PROM.
 - (b) Turning on the E^2 PROM backup command writes buffer memory contents to E^2 PROM.
 - 1) The "E²PROM write completion flag (Xn8)" turns on at normal completion of write.
 - 2) If write to E²PROM is not completed normally, the "E²PROM write failure flag (XnA)" turns on.

If XA has turned on, turn on the E^2 PROM backup command again to write data to E^2 PROM.

POINT

The number of writes to E²PROM is up to 100,000 times.

When setting the PID constants, etc. at a prrogrammable controller CPU startup, reduce the number of writes by avoiding write to E^2 PROM, for example.

- (5) Default setting registration command (Yn9)
 - (a) This signal is used to return buffer memory contents to default values. Turning on the default setting registration command writes the default values of the Q64TC to buffer memory and the default value write completion flag (Xn9) turns on at its completion.
 - (b) Make default setting in the setting mode (Xn1: OFF).You cannot make default setting in the operation mode (Yn1: ON).
- (6) Setting change command (YnB)
 - (a) This signal is used to determine the following buffer memory contents as set values.
 - Input range setting (20н, 40н, 60н, 80н)
 - Alert 1 to 4 mode setting (C0H to C3H, D0H to D3H, E0H to E3H, F0H to F3H)
 - (b) For the setting items indicated in (a), their set values are not reflected on the module operation if they are written to the corresponding buffer memory addresses. To determine them as set values, this device must be turned on after the values are written to buffer memory.
 - (c) Turning on the setting change command starts the operation as set in the corresponding buffer memory address. The setting change completion flag (XnB) turns on at completion of the setting change.

For setting items other than the above, their set values are determined by merely writing values to the buffer memory.

- (d) This device is usable as an interlock for the setting/operation mode command (Yn1).
- (7) Forced PID control stop command (YnC to YnF)
 - (a) This signal is used to stop the PID operation of the corresponding channel forcibly.
 - (b) The mode in which PID operation stops is governed by the stop mode setting buffer memory (21H, 41H, 61H, 81H) setting.

3.5.1 Buffer memory list

۵ddr	esses (H	levader	imal)				Initial	
CH1	CH2	CH3	CH4	Sett	ings	Range	value	Read/write
0111	0112		0111	Write data error o	code		_	Read only
1н	2н	3н	4н	Decimal point	Q64TCTT(BW)		0	Read only
IH	ZH	Эн	41	position	Q64TCRT(BW)	—	1	Reau only
5н	6н	7н	8н	Alert definition			-	Read only
9н	Ан	Вн	Сн	Temperature pro		_	—	Read only
Dн	Ен	Fн	10н	Manipulated valu	e (MV)	_		Read only
11н	12н	13н	14н	Temperature rise		—	—	Read only
15н	16н	17н	18н	Transistor output	flag	—	_	Read only
19н	1Ан	1Вн	1Сн	Reserved			—	
					Cold junction			
	10	Эн		Q64TCTT(BW)	temperature	_	_	Read only
					process value			
				Q64TCRT(BW)	Reserved			—
	1E	Ен		MAN mode shift			_	Read only
	1F	-		E ² PROM's PID c	onstant		_	Read only
		п		read/write comple	etion flag	_	_	I tead only
20н	40 н	60н	80н	Input range * 1	Q64TCTT(BW)	Refer to Section 3.5.12.	2	Read/write enabled
201	401	001	001		Q64TCRT(BW)	Refer to Section 5.5.12.	7	
21н	41н	61н	81н	Stop mode settin	g	0: Stop,1: Monitor,2: Warning	1	Read/write enabled
22н	42н	62н	82н	Set value (SV) se	ettina	In accordance with input	0	Read/write enabled
		-		. ,	ç	range setting	-	
23H	43H	63H	83H	Proportional ban		0 to 10000(0.0 to 1000.0%)	30	Read/write enabled
24H	44H	64H	84H	Integral time (I) s		1 to 3600(s)	240	Read/write enabled
25H	45H	65H	85H	Derivative time (D) setting		0 to 3600(s)	60	Read/write enabled
26H	46H	66H	86H	Alert set value 1		la secondaria e suitte al sut us sula		
27H	47H	67н 68н	87н 88н	Alert set value 2		In accordance with alert mode	0	Read/write enabled
28H	48H			Alert set value 3		setting and input range setting		
29н 2Ан	49н 4Ан	69н 6Ан	89н 8Ан	Alert set value 4 Upper output limi	tor		1000	Read/write enabled
2Ан 2Вн	4Ан 4Вн	6Вн	8Вн	Lower output limi		-50 to 1050(-5.0 to 105.0%)	0	Read/write enabled
		6Сн	-	Output variation I		$0 \pm 1000(0.0 \pm 100.00)(20)$	0	Read/write enabled
2Сн	4Сн	0CH	8Сн			0 to 1000(0.0 to 100.0%/s) -5000 to 5000	0	Read/while enabled
2Dн	4Dн	6Dн	8Dн	Sensor compens setting	alion value	(-50.00 to 50.00%)	0	Read/write enabled
					itivity (dead band)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
2Ен	4Eн	6Ен	8Ен	setting		1 to 100(0.1 to 10.0%)	5	Read/write enabled
2Fн	4Fн	6Fн	8Fн	Control output pe	riod setting	1 to 100(s)	30	Read/write enabled
30н	50н	70н	90н	Primary delay dig		0 to 100(s)	0	Read/write enabled
31н	51н	71н	91 н	Control response	, <u> </u>	0: Slow, 1: Normal, 2: Fast	0	Read/write enabled
					1	0: Auto (AUTO),	-	
32н	52н	72н	92H	AUTO/MAN mod	e switching	1: Manual (MAN)	0	Read/write enabled
33н	53н	73н	93н	MAN output setti	na	-50 to 1050	0	Read/write enabled
338	554	738	938	MAN Output Settin	ng	(-5.0% to 105.0%)	0	Reau/white enabled
34н	54н	74н	94н	Setting change ra	ate limiter	0 to 1000	0	Read/write enabled
						(0.0 to 100.0%/min)		
35н	55н	75н	95н	AT bias		±input range width	0	Read/write enabled
36н	56н	76 H	96н	Forward/reverse action setting		0: Forward action,	1	Read/write enabled
	-		-		9	1: Reverse action		
37 н	57н	77н	97H	Upper setting limiter	Q64TCTT(BW)		1300 6000	Read/write enabled
		1			Q64TCRT(BW)	Within measurement range		
38н	58H	78н 98н		Lower setting limiter	Q64TCTT(BW) Q64TCRT(BW)	-	0 -2000	Read/write enabled
						lv in the setting mode. Note that c		

(1) Buffer memory common to Q64TCs

*1: This setting may be changed only in the setting mode. Note that changing it in the operation mode will result in a write data error. Also, the setting change command (YnB) must be turned on to change the setting.

*2: Available only for the Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW.

Addr	esses (I	Hexadec	imal)	0.54%	Danas	Initial	Deedlowite	
CH1	CH2	CH3	CH4	Settings	Range	value	Read/write	
39н	59н	79н	99н	Reserved		_	_	
ЗАн	5Ан	7Ан	9Ан	Heater disconnection alert setting *2	0 to 100%	0	Read/write enabled	
3Вн	5Вн	7Вн	9Вн	Loop disconnection detection judgment time	0 to 7200s	480	Read/write enabled	
3Сн	5Сн	7Сн	9Сн	Loop disconnection detection dead band	Input range width	0	Read/write enabled	
3Dн	5Dн	7Dн	9Dн	Unused channel setting	0: Used, 1: Unused	0	Read/write enabled	
3Ен	5Ен	7Ен	9Ен	E ² PROM's PID constant read command	0: Without command, 1: With command	0	Read/write enabled	
3Fн	5Fн	7Fн	9Fн	Automatic backup setting after auto tuning of PID constants	0: OFF, 1: ON	0	Read/write enabled	
		0н		Reserved				
		1н		Reserved	_	_	_	
		2н		Reserved				
		3н		Reserved		5		
		4н		Alert dead band setting	0 to 100(0.0 to 10.0%)		Read/write enabled	
	A	5н		Alert delay count	0 to 255 (times)	0	Read/write enabled	
	Абн			Heater disconnection/output off- time current error detection delay count *2	3 to 255 (times)	3	Read/write enabled	
	А7н			Temperature rise completion range setting	1 to 10 (°C) 1 F		Read/write enabled	
	A	8н		Temperature rise completion soak time setting	0 to 3600 (min)	0	Read/write enabled	
	A	9н		PID continuation flag	0: Stop, 1: Continue 0 Read		Read/write enabled	
	A	Ан		Heater disconnection compensation function selection *2	0: OFF, 1: ON 0		Read/write enabled	
АВн	АСн	ADн	АЕн	Reserved		—	_	
	A	Fн		Transistor output monitor ON delay time setting	0 to 50(0 to 500ms)	0	Read/write enabled	
	В	0н		CT monitor method switching *2	0: ON/OFF current, 1: ON current 0		Read/write enabled	
В1н	В2н	ВЗн	н В4н Manipulated value (MV)		0 to 4000, 0 to 12000, 0 to 16000	-	Read only	
	В	5н		Manipulated value resolution switching	0: 0 to 4000,1: 0 to 12000, 3: 0 to16000	0	Read/write enabled	
В8н	В9н	ВАн	ВВн	Auto tuning mode selection	0: Standard mode 1: Fast response mode	0	Read/write enabled	
С0н	D0H	E0H	F0H	Alert 1 mode setting *1				
С1н	D1н	E1H	F1H	Alert 2 mode setting *1	0 to 14	0	Read/write enabled	
С2н	D2H	E2H	F2H	Alert 3 mode setting *1	01014	U	i teau/ while chapled	
СЗн	D3H	ЕЗн	F3H	Alert 4 mode setting *1	Ī			

*1: This setting may be changed only in the setting mode. Note that changing it in the operation mode will result in a write data error. Also, the setting change command (YnB) must be turned on to change the setting.

*2: Available only for the Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW.

(2) Q64TCTTBW, Q64TCRTBW-dedicated buffer memory

CT1	CT2	Addre CT3	sses (H CT4	lexade CT5	cimal) CT6	CT7	CT8	Settings	Range	Initial value	Read/write
100н	101н	102н	103н	104н	105 н	106н	107н	Heater current measurement value	_	_	Read only
108H	109н	10Ан	10Вн	10Сн	10Dн	10Ен	10Fн	CT input channel assignment setting	0:Unused, 1:CH1, 2:CH2,3:CH3,4:CH4	0	Read/write enabled
110н	111н	112н	113н	114н	115н	116н	117н	CT selection	0: 0 to 1000 (0.0 to 100.0(A)) 1: 0 to 2000 (0.00 to 20.00(A))	0	Read/write enabled
118H	119н	11Ан	11Вн	11Сн	11Dн	11Ен	11Fн	Reference heater current value	Heater current range (×0.1A / ×0.01A)	0	Read/write enabled

3.5.2 Write data error code (buffer memory address: 0н)

Stores the error code and error-detected buffer memory address of the error detected when write from programmable controller CPU to Q64TC buffer memory was performed.



- (1) When data is written from the programmable controller CPU, the Q64TC checks:
 - · Whether write destination is read-only area or not
 - · Whether write destination is reserved area or not
 - Whether write data range is proper or not
- (2) The following processings are performed at write error occurrence.
 - Error code is stored (refer to Section 8.1 for error code details).
 - Write error occurrence flag (Xn2) turns on.
- (3) If more than one error has occurred, the error code and error occurrence address of the error having the highest priority are stored. (Refer to Section 8.2 for details of processing at error occurrence.)
- (4) Refer to Section 8.1 for error resetting.

3.5.3 Decimal point position (buffer memory address: 1H to 4H)

- (1) The decimal point position for the following data is stored according to the input range setting which determines the measured temperature range.
 - Temperature process value (PV)
 - Set value (SV)
 - Alert set value
 - AT bias
 - Upper/lower setting limiter
 - Loop disconnection detection dead band

"1" is stored if the input range of the measured temperature range with a decimal point was set.

"0" is stored if the input range of the measured temperature range without a decimal point was set.

(2) Refer to the following table when performing write/read of the above data from the programmable controller CPU.

Decimal point position	For read	For write
0	Buffer memory data is read as is and used in sequence programs, etc.	The specified value is written as is.
1	One/tenth of the value read from a sequence program or the like is used as the actual value.	The value 10 times the specified value is written.

3.5.4 Alert definition (buffer memory address: 5н to 8н)

(1) The bit associated with the alert detected on the corresponding channel turns to "1".

Associated bit number	Alert definition
b0	PV rose above the temperature measurement range * of the preset input range.
b1	PV fell below the temperature measurement range * of the preset input range.
b2 to b7	Unused
b8	Alert 1 turned on.
b9	Alert 2 turned on.
b10	Alert 3 turned on.
b11	Alert 4 turned on.
b12	Heater disconnection was detected.
b13	Loop disconnection was detected.
b14	Output off-time current error was detected.
b15	Unused

*: The temperature measurement range represents the range from the lower limit of -5% to the upper limit of +5% relative to the full-scale of the input range.

Example) Input range 38

- Input range : -200.0 to 400.0
- Temperature measurement range : -230.0 to 430.0

(An alert occurs at the temperature of lower than -230.0°C or higher than 430.0°C.)

3.5.5 Temperature process value (PV value, buffer memory address: 9н to Cн)

- Stores the Q64TC-detected value on which the following processings have been performed:
 - Linearization
 - Sensor compensation
- (2) The value stored varies with the decimal point position (buffer memory address: 1_H to 4_H) as indicated below:
 - If the decimal point position is 0, the value is stored as is.
 - If the decimal point position is 1, 10 times that value is stored.

POINT

The following value is stored if the temperature detected by the temperature sensor falls outside the temperature measurement range:

- If the value is higher than the temperature measurement range: +5% of the (input range upper limit)
- If the value is lower than the temperature measurement range: -5% of the (input range upper limit)

3.5.6 Manipulated value (MV value, buffer memory address: Dн to 10н)

- (1) Stores the result of PID operation performed on the basis of the temperature value imported from the temperature sensor.
- (2) The value stored is in the range -50 to 1050 (-5.0% to 105.0%). However, the value is in the range 0% to 100% for external output.
 Less than 0% : 0%
 - Less than 0% . 0%
 - More than 100% : 100%
- (3) The manipulated value represents the ON time of the control output period (buffer memory address: 2FH, 4FH, 6FH, 8FH) as a percentage.
 At the control output period of 30s (seconds) and the manipulated value of 600 (60.0%), the pulse turns on for 18 seconds and turns off for 12 seconds.



3.5.7 Temperature rise judgment flag (buffer memory address: 11H to 14H)

- (1) This flag checks whether the temperature process value (PV) is within the temperature rise completion range or not.
- (2) This flag turns to "1" when the temperature process value (PV) is within the temperature rise completion range.
 Setting the temperature rise completion soak time (buffer memory address: A8H) will cause this flag to turn to "1" when the temperature process value remains within the temperature rise completion range of the preset temperature rise completion soak time.

3.5.8 Transistor output flag (buffer memory address: 15н to 18н)

(1) Stores the ON/OFF statuses of the transistor output and ON delay output.



- (2) The following values are stored as the ON/OFF statuses of the transistor output and ON delay output.
 - ON : 1
 - OFF : 0
- 3.5.9 Cold junction temperature process value (buffer memory address: 1DH)
 - (1) Stores the measured temperature (0 to 55°C) of the cold junction temperature compensation resistor fitted to the Q64TCTT(BW).

3.5.10 MAN mode shift completion flag (buffer memory address: 1EH)

- This flag checks whether switching from the automatic mode (AUTO) to the manual mode (MAN) has been completed or not. The bit associated with the corresponding channel turns to "1" on completion of switching to the manual mode.
 Channel 1: Bit 0 (b0)
 - Channel 1: Bit 0 (b0)
 - Channel 2: Bit 1 (b1)
 - Channel 3: Bit 2 (b2)
 - Channel 4: Bit 3 (b3)
- (2) When setting the manipulated value (MV) in the manual mode, make setting after confirming that the manual mode shift completion flag has turned to "1".

3.5.11 E²PROM's PID constant read/write flag (buffer memory address: 1Fн)

- (1) This flag indicates a normal completion or failure of the following functions.
 - E²PROM's PID constant read command
 - Automatic backup setting after auto tuning of PID constants

The following table indicates the definitions of the bits.

Bit number	Flag definition	Bit number	Flag definition
b0	Channel 1 read completion	b8	Channel 1 read failure
b1	Channel 2 read completion	b9	Channel 2 read failure
b2	Channel 3 read completion	b10	Channel 3 read failure
b3	Channel 4 read completion	b11	Channel 4 read failure
b4	Channel 1 write completion	b12	Channel 1 write failure
b5	Channel 2 write completion	b13	Channel 2 write failure
b6	Channel 3 write completion	b14	Channel 3 write failure
b7	Channel 4 write completion	b15	Channel 4 write failure

(2) The following chart shows the ON/OFF timings of this flag relative to the E²PROM's PID constant read command (3EH, 5EH, 7EH, 9EH). (For channel 1)



(3) The following chart shows the ON/OFF timings of this flag relative to the automatic backup setting after auto tuning of PID constants (ЗЕн, 5Ен, 7Ен, 9Ен). (For channel 1)



Browsing this flag on completion of auto tuning allows you to check whether automatic backup was completed normally or failed.

The write failure flag (b11 to b15) turns off on normal completion of write on the corresponding channel.

After checking the write flag, always set 0 (OFF) to the automatic backup setting after auto tuning of PID constants (buffer memory address: $3F_{H}$, $5F_{H}$, $7F_{H}$, $9F_{H}$). If auto tuning is executed while 1 (ON) is set, even if internal processing of auto tuning is completed and PID constant is stored, the auto tuning status flag (Xn4 to Xn7) does not turn OFF and auto tuning is not completed.

3.5.12 Input range (buffer memory address: 20н, 40н, 60н, 80н)

 The following table indicates the types and input range settings of the temperature sensors to be connected to the Q64TC.
 Set the input range setting value according to the temperature sensor and operating temperature range used.

Always set the input range in the setting mode (Yn1: OFF).

		°C		°F			
Thermocou ple type	Measured temperature range	Input range setting	Setting increments	Measured temperature range	Input range setting	Setting increments	
R	0 to 1700	1	1	0 to 3000	105	1	
	0 to 500	11	1	0 to 1000	100	1	
	0 to 800	12	1	0 to 2400	101	1	
	0 to 1300	2	1	0.0 to 1000.0	130	0.1	
К	-200.0 to 400.0	38	0.1				
	0.0 to 400.0	36	0.1				
	0.0 to 500.0	40	0.1	—	_	_	
	0.0 to 800.0	41	0.1				
	0 to 500	13	1	0 to 1000	102	1	
	0 to 800	14	1	0 to 1600	103	1	
	0 to 1200	3	1	0 to 2100	104	1	
J	0.0 to 400.0	37	0.1	0.0 to 1000.0	131	0.1	
	0.0 to 500.0	42	0.1				
	0.0 to 800.0	43	0.1	_	_	_	
	-200 to 400	4	1	0 to 700	109	1	
	-200 to 200	21	1	-300 to 400	110	1	
т	0 to 200	19	1	0.0 to 700.0	132	0.1	
1	0 to 400	20	1				
	-200.0 to 400.0	39	0.1	—	_	—	
	0.0 to 400.0	45	0.1				
S	0 to 1700	15	1	0 to 3000	106	1	
В	0 to 1800	16	1	0 to 3000	107	1	
	0 to 400	17	1	0 to 1800	108	1	
E	0 to 1000	18	1				
	0.0 to 700.0	44	0.1	—		_	
N	0 to 1300	22	1	0 to 2300	111	1	
	0 to 400	25	1	0 to 700	114	1	
U	-200 to 200	26	1	-300 to 400	115	1	
	0.0 to 600.0	46	0.1	_	—	_	
	0 to 400	27	1	0 to 800	116	1	
L	0 to 900	28	1	0 to 1600	117	1	
	0.0 to 400.0	47	0.1		_		
	0.0 to 900.0	48	0.1	_	—	—	
PL II	0 to 1200	23	1	0 to 2300	112	1	
Wre5-26	0 to 2300	24	1	0 to 3000	113	1	

(a) For use of Q64TCTT(BW)
(b) For use of	Q64TCRT(BW)
----------------	-------------

Platinum	D°		0	F
temperature- measuring resistor type	Measured temperature range	Input range setting	Measured temperature range	Input range setting
Pt100	-200.0 to 600.0	7	-300 to 1100	141
FLIOU	-200.0 to 200.0	8	-300.0 to 300.0	143
JPt100	-200.0 to 500.0	5	-300 to 900	140
JF(100	-200.0 to 200.0	6	-300.0 to 300.0	142

- (2) After the input range setting is changed, the temperature measurement value turns to "0" for about 8 seconds.
- (3) When changing the input range, make setting so that the upper and lower setting limiter values are within the temperature measurement range.
- (4) To determine the set value change, you must turn on the setting change command (YnB).

3.5.13 Stop mode setting (buffer memory address: 21H, 41H, 61H, 81H)

 Sets the mode to be entered at a PID operation stop. The default value (initial value) is set to "monitor".

			Operation		
Setting mode	Set value	PID operation	Temperature judgment	Alert judgment	
Stop	0	\times	×	×	
Monitor	1	×	0	×	⊖: Executed
Alert	2	×	Ô	0	\times : Not executed

(2) Operation varies with the mode setting made as indicated below.

Operation is governed by the unused channel setting, setting/operation mode setting, PID continuation flag, forced stop command and CPU error stop-time control output setting. (Refer to Section 3.2.13.)

- (a) Temperature judgment: A temperature is input from the temperature sensor to check whether it is within the temperature measurement range of the input range setting.
- (b) Alert judgment: Alert checks 1 to 4 in Section 3.5.4 are made.

POINT

The default value (initial value) of the stop mode is set to "monitor". Hence, the channel without a temperature sensor connected results in a sensor input disconnection and the "ALM" LED is lit. For the channel to which a temperature sensor is not connected, set "1 (unused)" to the unused channel setting buffer memory (3DH, 5DH, 7DH, 9DH).

3.5.14 Set value (SV) setting (buffer memory address: 22н, 42н, 62н, 82н)

- (1) Sets the temperature for the set value of PID operation.
- (2) The setting range is within the temperature setting range specified in the input range setting (refer to Section 3.5.12).
- (3) Setting a value outside the setting range will result in a write error, turn on the write error flag (Xn2), and store the error code (4) to address 0 of the buffer memory.

3.5.15 PID constant setting

(buffer memory address: 23H to 25H, 43H to 45H, 63H to 65H, 83H to 85H)

- (1) Sets the proportional band (P), integral time (I) and derivative time (D) for performing PID operation.
- (2) As the proportional band (P), integral time (I) and derivative time (D), set values within the following ranges.

Item	Addresses (Hexadecimal)				Setting range	Constant for
item	CH.1	CH.2	CH.3	CH.4	Setting range	PID operation
Proportional band (P) setting	23н	43н	63н	83н	0 to 10000	0.0 to 1000.0%
Integral time (I) setting	24н	44 _H	64н	84 H	1 to 3600	1 to 3600 s
Derivative time (D) setting	25н	45 н	65н	85H	0 to 3600	0 to 3600 s

(a) Set the proportional band (P) as a percentage (%) to the full scale of the set input range. For example, when the Q64TCRT is used, the input range setting 7 (-200.0 to 600.0°C) is selected, and the proportional band is 10.0%, the proportional band is set to 80.0°C.

- (b) For two-position control, set the proportional band to "0".
- (c) For PI control, set the derivative time to "0".
- (3) When executing auto tuning, do not set "0" to the proportional band. If its setting is "0", auto tuning will not be executed.

REMARK

Two-position control is a control method in which ON and OFF alternate with each other at two manipulated values of 0% and 100% with respect to the set value to keep the temperature constant.

3.5.16 Alert set value 1 to 4

(buffer memory address: 26H to 29H, 46H to 49H, 66H to 69H, 86H to 89H)

- (1) Sets conditions to turn on alerts from 1 to 4.
 - (2) The setting value depends on alert type.
 - Before making this setting, refer to Section 3.2.11.
 - Input alert (upper limit input alert, lower limit input alert) Setting value....Process value (PV)
 - Deviation alert (upper limit deviation alert, lower limit deviation alert) Setting value....Deviation [Process value (PV) – Set value (SV)]
 - Deviation alert (upper/lower limit deviation alert, within-range alert) Setting value...Absolute value of deviation [Process value (PV) – Set value (SV)]*1

*1: A value less than 0 cannot be set to the Alert set value 1 to 4.

- (3) Setting a value outside the setting range or setting a value other than 0 to the setting range in mode setting 0 will result in a write error, turn on the write error flag (Xn2), and store the error code (4) to address 0 of the buffer memory.
- 3.5.17 Upper/lower output limiter setting

(buffer memory address: 2AH, 2BH, 4AH, 4BH, 6AH, 6BH, 8AH, 8BH)

- Sets the upper and lower limit values for actually outputting the manipulated value (MV) calculated by PID operation to an external device.
- (2) The setting range is -50 to 1050 (-5.0% to 105.0%). Make setting so that the (lower output limiter value) is less than the (upper output limiter value).

3.5.18 Output variation limiter setting (buffer memory address: 2CH, 4CH, 6CH, 8CH)

- (1) This function suppresses the variation of the manipulated value updated every second.
- (2) The setting range is 1 to 1000 (0.1 to 100.0%). For example, when the output variation limiter is set to 10 (1.0%), the output variation will be 1% per second at a sudden manipulated value change of 50%, and it will take 50 seconds until the output value changes to 50% actually.
- (3) Setting 0 disables the output variation limiter function.
- (4) When two-position control is exercised, the output variation limiter function setting is ignored.

3.5.19 Sensor compensation value setting (buffer memory address: 2DH, 4DH, 6DH, 8DH)

- (1) Sets the compensation value used when there is a difference between the measure temperature and the actual temperature due to measured temperature conditions, etc. (Refer to Section 3.2.4.)
- (2) Set the value within the range -5000 to 5000 (-50.00% to 50.00%) relative to the full scale of the preset input range.

3.5.20 Adjustment sensitivity (dead band) setting (buffer memory address: 2Ен, 4Ен, 6Ен, 8Ен)

- (1) Sets the adjustment sensitivity for the set value to prevent chattering of the transistor output.
- (2) Set the sensitivity within the range 1 to 100 (0.1% to 10.0%) relative to the full scale of the preset input range.



3.5.21 Control output period setting (buffer memory address: 2Fн, 4Fн, 6Fн, 8Fн)

(1) Sets the pulse cycle (ON/OFF cycle) of the transistor output.



- (2) The setting range is 1 to 100 (1 to 100s).
- (3) The ON time of the control output period is found by multiplying the control output period by the manipulated value (%) calculated by PID operation. (Refer to Section 3.5.6.)

3.5.22 Primary delay digital filter setting (buffer memory address: 30н, 50н, 70н, 90н)

(1) The primary delay digital filter is designed to absorb sudden changes when the process value (PV) is input in a pulse format.



(2) As the primary delay digital filter setting (filter setting time), specify the time for the PV value to change 63.3%.



3.5.23 Control response parameter setting (buffer memory address: 31H, 51H, 71H, 91H)

- (1) The control response parameter is used to set the response to a PID control set value (SV) change in any of three levels (fast, normal and slow).
 - (a) Fast : Choose this level to give faster response to a set value change. Note that the setting of "Fast" will increase overshooting.
 - (b) Slow : Choose this level to suppress the overshooting of a set value change. Note that this will increase the settling time.
 - (c) Normal: Provides the intermediate characteristic between "Fast" and "Slow".



3.5.24 AUTO/MAN mode switch (buffer memory address: 32H, 52H, 72H, 92H)

- (1) This setting is made to select the manipulated value between the PID operationcalculated value and the user-set value.
 - AUTO : The manipulated value calculated by PID operation is used to calculate the ON time of the control period.
 - MAN : The manipulated value written to the manual output setting buffer memory (33н, 53н, 73н, 93н) is used to calculate the ON time of the control period.
- (2) When AUTO is switched to MAN, the PID operation-calculated value is transferred to the manual output setting buffer memory to prevent a sudden manipulated value change. (Bumpless switching) On completion of switching to the manual mode, the corresponding bit of the MAN mode shift completion flag (buffer memory address: 1EH) turns to 1 (ON). Set the manipulated value in the MAN mode after making sure that the corresponding bit of the manual mode shift completion flag has turned on.
- (3) When executing auto tuning, set "0: Auto (AUTO)".When the setting is "1: Manual (MAN)", auto tuning will not be executed.

3.5.25 MAN output setting (buffer memory address: 33H, 53H, 73H, 93H)

- (1) This area is used to set the manipulated value in the "MAN" mode.
- Write a value to the MAN output setting buffer memory after confirming that the corresponding bit of the MAN mode shift completion flag (buffer memory address: 1EH) has turned to 1 (ON).
 If this setting is made when the manual mode shift completion flag is off, the system will rewrite it to the manipulated value calculated by PID operation.
- 3.5.26 Setting change rate limiter setting (buffer memory address: 34H, 54H, 74H, 94H)
 - This setting is made to set the variation of the set value per minute to a set value (SV) change. This will suppress a derivative kick (sudden change in the manipulated value).



(2) Make this setting as a percentage of the input range setting (buffer memory address: 20н, 40н, 60н, 80н) to the full scale.
The setting range is 0 to 1000 (0 to 100.0%/min).
When 0 is set, the change rate limit setting is invalid.

3.5.27 AT bias setting (buffer memory address: 35н, 55н, 75н, 95н)

- (1) This setting is made to perform auto tuning centering on a shifted point (AT point). Make this setting when shifting the point of the set value (SV) for auto tuning. Make this setting if an excess of the process value over the set value (SV) will be inconvenient for auto tuning.
- (2) Set the range which has minimal PID operation fluctuations and will not affect the control results.

Otherwise, exact PID constants may not be provided depending on the object to be controlled.

[Setting of AT bias on negative side (for reverse action)] Process value (PV)



(3) The setting range is ±input range.

3.5.28 Forward/reverse action setting (buffer memory address: 36н, 56н, 76н, 96н)

- (1) Sets whether each channel of the Q64TC will be used for forward or reverse action.
 - Forward action (cooling control): 0
 - Reverse action (heating control): 1

3.5.29 Upper/lower setting limiter

(buffer memory address: 37н, 38н, 57н, 58н, 77н, 78н, 97н, 98н)

- (1) Sets the upper and lower limits of the set value (SV).
- (2) Set a value within the temperature measurement range specified for the input range.

Make setting so that the (lower output limiter value) is less than the (upper output limiter value).



3.5.30 Heater disconnection alert setting (buffer memory address: 3AH, 5AH, 7AH, 9AH)

- (1) Available only for the Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW.
- (2) Sets the value set for heater disconnection detection or output off-time current error detection as a percentage (%) of the reference heater current value.
- (3) The setting range is 0 to 100%. When the value is 0, heater disconnection detection and output off-time current error detection are not performed.

3.5.31 Loop disconnection detection judgment time setting (buffer memory address: 3Bн, 5Bн, 7Bн, 9Bн)

(1) The loop disconnection detection function detects errors in the control system due to a load disconnection, external operation device fault, sensor disconnection and the like.

No temperature change of greater than $2^{\circ}C$ ($2^{\circ}F$) within the loop disconnection detection judgment time is judged as a loop disconnection.

- (2) As the loop disconnection detection judgment time, set a value longer than the time taken to vary the temperature 2°C (2°F).
- Performing auto tuning automatically sets a value twice longer than the integral time as the loop disconnection detection judgment time.
 However, if the loop disconnection detection judgment time was set to 0 at the auto tuning, the loop disconnection detection judgment time is not stored.

3.5.32 Loop disconnection detection dead band setting (buffer memory address: 3Сн, 5Сн, 7Сн, 9Сн)

(1) To prevent the false alarm of loop disconnection detection, set the non-alarm area (temperature width where loop disconnection will not be detected) around the set value.



(2) The setting range is within the temperature setting range defined by the input range setting (refer to Section 3.5.12). For example, if the loop disconnection detection dead band setting is "50" at the input range setting of 38, loop disconnection detection judgment is not made within the set value ±5.0°C range.

3.5.33 Unused channel setting (buffer memory address: 3DH, 5DH, 7DH, 9DH)

- (1) Used to specify as unused the channels where temperature control will not be performed and temperature sensors will not be connected.
- (2) For the channels set as unused, the "ALM" LED will not be lit if a temperature sensor is not connected.
- (3) Making default setting registration (Yn9: ON) clears the unused channel setting. When there are channels where temperature control is not performed and temperature sensors are not connected, make unused channel setting after completion of default setting registration.

3.5.34 E²PROM's PID constant read command (buffer memory address: 3Ен, 5Ен, 7Ен, 9Ен)

 This command reads PID constants from E²PROM to buffer memory. Setting 1 (With command) to this command reads values in E²PROM to the following buffer memories.

Buffer memory address name	Addresses (Hexadecimal)				
Builer memory address hame	CH1	CH2	CH3	CH4	
Proportional band (P) setting	23н	43н	63н	83н	
Integral time (I) setting	24н	44н	64н	84н	
Derivative time (D) setting	25н	45 н	65н	85H	
Loop disconnection detection judgment time	3Вн	5Вн	7Вн	9Вн	

⁽²⁾ This function is the most suitable for use when you want to use the initial settings of the utility and the PID constants backed up on E²PROM together.

- (3) When 1 (With command) is set to this command, do not perform the setting value change, E²PROM backup, and default setting registration.
- (4) When executing auto tuning, set 0 (Without command) to this command. If auto tuning is executed while setting 1 (With command) to the command, even if internal processing of auto tuning is completed and PID constant is stored, the auto tuning status flag (Xn4 to Xn7) does not turn OFF and auto tuning is not completed.

3.5.35 Automatic backup setting after auto tuning of PID constants (buffer memory address: 3Fн, 5Fн, 7Fн, 9Fн)

(1) With this function, the PID constants set at completion of auto tuning are backed up automatically by E²PROM.

When 1 is written to this setting and auto tuning then started, data at the following buffer memory addresses are automatically backed up by E^2PROM on completion of auto tuning.

Buffer memory address name	Addresses (Hexadecimal)			
Duller memory address hame	CH1	CH2	CH3	CH4
Proportional band (P) setting	23н	43н	63н	83н
Integral time (I) setting	24н	44 _H	64н	84н
Derivative time (D) setting	25н	45 H	65н	85н
Loop disconnection detection judgment time	3Вн	5Вн	7Вн	9Вн

- (2) Do not change this setting during execution of auto tuning.
- (3) While auto tuning is being executed with this setting valid, do not make a set value change, E²PROM backup and default setting registration.

3.5.36 Alert dead band setting (buffer memory address: А4н)

Sets the dead band for alerts.

Set it within the range 0 to 100 (0.0% to 10.0%) to the full scale of the set input range. Example) When the input range 2 (0 to 1300°C) and alert dead band setting 5 (0.5%) are selected

$$\frac{(\text{Full scale}) \times (\text{Alert dead band})}{1000} = \frac{(1300-0) \times 5}{1000} = 6.5 \text{ C}$$

For details, refer to Section 3.2.11 (2).

- 3.5.37 Alert delay count setting (buffer memory address: А5н)
 - (1) Sets the sampling count for judging an alert.

When the number of alert delay times has been set, the system is placed in an alert status if the sampling count remains within the alert range between when the process value (PV) has fallen within the alert range and when the sampling count reaches or exceeds the number of alert delay times. Refer to Section 3.2.11 for details.

- (2) The setting range is 0 to 255.
- 3.5.38 Heater disconnection/output off-time current error detection delay count setting (buffer memory address: А6н)
 - (1) Available only for the Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW.
 - (2) Sets how many heater disconnection detection and output off-time current detection errors will occur consecutively before alert judgment is made.
 - (3) The setting range is 3 to 255.

3.5.39 Temperature rise completion range setting (buffer memory address: A7H)

(1) Sets the temperature rise/fall values, at which a temperature rise will be judged as completed, relative to the set value.

Temperature rise	
Set value (SV)	Temperature rise
Temperature rise completion range (-)	

(2) The setting range is 1 to 10° C.

3.5.40 Temperature rise completion soak time setting (buffer memory address: A8н)

- (1) Sets a delay from when a temperature rise is completed until the temperature rise completion judgment flag is turned on (1).
- (2) The setting range is 0 to 3600 (min).

3.5.41 PID continuation flag (buffer memory address: А9н)

- (1) Sets the operation mode to be entered when the setting/operation mode command (Yn1) turns off.
 - 0: Stop (default)
 - 1: Continue
- (2) Refer to Section 3.2.13 for the control status governed by ON/OFF of the PID continuation flag.
- 3.5.42 Heater disconnection compensation function selection (buffer memory address: AAH)
 - (1) Available only for the Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW.
 - (2) Sets whether the heater disconnection compensation function (refer to Section 3.2.7) is used or not.
 - 0: Heater disconnection compensation function is not used (default)
 - 1: Heater disconnection compensation function is used

3.5.43 Transistor output monitor ON delay time setting (buffer memory address: AFH)

- Make this setting to delay the timing when the transistor output monitor (buffer memory address: b8 of 15H to 18H) turns on.
 Set this when performing heater disconnection detection using the input module.
- (2) The setting range is 0 and 1 to 50 (10 to 500ms).
 When the setting is 0, the transistor output flag (buffer memory address: b8 of 15H to 18H) does not turn on (1).

3.5.44 CT monitor method switching (buffer memory address: ВОн)

- (1) Available only for the Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW.
- (2) Sets the method of making heater current measurement. Choosing the ON current/OFF current measures the present current value of the CT.

Choosing the ON current holds (retains) the previous heater ON-time current value when the heater is OFF.

• 0: ON current/OFF current (default)

1: ON current

3.5.45 Manipulated value

(MV value, 0 to 4000/0 to 12000/0 to 16000, buffer memory address: B1H to B4H)

- Stores the value of the manipulated value at the buffer memory address (DH to 10H) to be output to the digital-to-analog converter module.
- (2) The value stored is in the range 0 to 16000.
- (3) When the equipment to be heated or cooled is analog input equipment, output the manipulated value to the digital-to-analog converter module to convert it into an analog value.

3.5.46 Manipulated value resolution switching (buffer memory address: B5H)

- (1) Choose any of the following three different resolutions for the manipulated value (buffer memory address: B1H to B4 H).
 - 0: 0 to 4000 (default)
 - 1: 0 to 12000
 - 2: 0 to 16000

3.5.47 Auto tuning mode selection (buffer memory address: B8н to BBн)

According to the controlled object to be used, choose the auto tuning mode from the "standard mode" and "fast response mode".

The standard mode is compatible with almost all controlled objects.

(1) Standard mode

This mode is compatible with almost all controlled objects. This mode is especially effective for controlled objects which give an extremely slow response or which may be affected by noise or interference.

For the controlled object where either the ON or OFF time during auto tuning is about only 10 seconds, slow-response (low-gain) PID constants may be calculated. In this case, fast-response PID constants can be calculated by executing auto tuning in the fast response mode.

(2) Fast response mode

This mode calculates faster-response (higher-gain) PID constants for the controlled object which gives a fast response where the ON or OFF time during auto tuning is about only 10 seconds.

Note that the gains of the calculated PID constants may become so high that the control temperature (PV) may oscillate near the set value (SV). In this case, execute auto tuning in the standard mode.

POINT

- (1) If auto tuning mode selection is performed using the utility package, Version 1.10L or a subsequent product version is necessary.
- (2) Error code 2 (A value other than 0 was input to the restricted area.) occurs if the high response mode is set for a function version A unit. Set the standard mode.

3.5.48 Alert 1 to 4 mode setting

(buffer memory address: C0H to C3H, D0H to D3H, E0H to E3H, F0H to F3H)

- Sets the alert mode which gives an alarm. No alert will be given if "0" is set to the alert 1 to 4 mode setting buffer memory (C0H to C3H, D0H to D3H, E0H to E3H, F0H to F3H).
- (2) The alert function will not be executed if "0" is set to the alert 1 to 4 mode setting buffer memory (C0H to C3H, D0H to D3H, E0H to E3H, F0H to F3H)
 - Channel 1: 26н to 29н
 - Channel 2: 46н to 49н
 - Channel 3: 66н to 69н
 - Channel 4: 86н to 89н
- (3) The correspondences between buffer memory addresses and channels are listed below.

Mode setting item	CH1	CH2	CH3	CH4
Alert 1	С0н	D0 н	Е0н	F0 н
Alert 2	С1н	D1н	Е1н	F1 н
Alert 3	С2н	D2н	Е2н	F2 н
Alert 4	С3н	D3н	ЕЗн	F3н

(4) The following table indicates the alert modes and set values.

Refer to Section 3.2.11 for the alerts of the Q64TC.

Alert mode	Setting	Alert mode	Setting	Alert mode	Setting
Upper limit input alert	1	Upper limit input alert with wait	7	_	—
Lower limit input alert	2	Lower limit input alert with wait	8	—	—
Upper limit deviation alert	3	Upper limit deviation alert with wait	9	Upper limit deviation alert with re-wait	12
Lower limit deviation alert	4	Lower limit deviation alert with wait	10	Lower limit deviation alert with re-wait	13
Upper/lower limit deviation alert	5	Upper/lower limit deviation alert with wait	11	Upper/lower limit deviation alert with re-wait	14
Within-range alert	6		—	_	—

3.5.49 Heater current measurement value (buffer memory address: 100н to 107н)

- (1) Stores the heater current detected by the Q64TC.
- (2) Stores the value within the range set for CT selection (buffer memory address: 110 H to 117 H).

Held at the upper limit value if the heater current value exceeds the upper limit value of the measurement range.

POINT

Either of the following values must be set to start heater current measurement.

- CT input channel assignment setting (buffer memory address: 108 \mbox{H} to 10F $\mbox{H})$
- Reference heater current value (buffer memory address: 118 $\!\!\!\text{H}$ to 11F $\!\!\!\text{H})$

When both are 0, heater current measurement is not made.

3.5.50 CT input channel assignment setting (buffer memory address: 108H to 10FH)

- (1) Sets how the CT inputs will be assigned to the channels.
- (2) The following table lists the CT inputs and set values.

CT input	Buffer memory address	Set value
CT1	108 н	Assignment is made by writing any of the
CT2	109н	following values to each address indicated on
CT3	10Ан	the left.
CT4	10 Вн	0: Unused (default)
CT5	10Сн	1: Channel 1
CT6	10Dн	2: Channel 2
CT7	10Е н	3: Channel 3
CT8	10F н	4: Channel 4

(3) When a three-phase heater is used, the same channel is assigned to two CT inputs. Refer to Section 4.4.3 for the setting example.

3.5.51 CT selection (buffer memory address: 110H to 117H)

- (1) Chooses the current sensor connected to the Q64TCTTBW or Q64TCRTBW.
 - 0: When CTL-12-S36-8 is used (0 to 100.0A) (default)
 - 1: When CTL-6-P(-H) is used (0 to 20.00A)
- (2) To determine a change in the set value, the setting change command (YnB) must be turned on.

POINT

Refer to Section 2.1 for the current sensors that can be used with the Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW. We cannot guarantee operation if any other current sensor (CT) is used.

3.5.52 Reference heater current value (buffer memory address: 118H to 11FH)

- (1) Sets the heater ON-time heater current measurement value (buffer memory address: 100H to 107H).
- (2) The setting ranges are indicated below.
 - When CTL-12-S36-8 is used : 0 to 1000 (0 to 100.0A)
 - When CTL-6-P(-H) is used : 0 to 2000 (0 to 20.00A)

4 SETUP AND PROCEDURE BEFORE STARTING THE OPERATION

The following describes the procedure prior to the Q64TC operation, the name and setting of each part of the Q64TC, and wiring method.

4.1 Handling Precautions

The following are the precautions for handling the Q64TC.

- (1) Do not drop the module casing or connector, or do not subject it to strong impact.
- (2) Do not remove the PCB of each module from its case. Doing so may cause breakdowns.
- (3) Be careful not to let foreign particles such or wire chips get inside the module. These may cause fire, breakdowns and malfunctions.
- (4) The top surface of the module is covered with a protective film to prevent foreign objects such as wire chips from entering the module when wiring. Do not remove this film until the wiring is complete. Before operating the system, be sure to remove the film to provide adequate heat ventilation.
- (5) Tighten the screws such as module fixing screws within the following ranges. Loose screws may cause short circuits, failures, or malfunctions.

Screw location	Tightening torque range
Module fixing screw (M3 screw) * ¹	0.36 to 0.48N·m
Terminal block screw (M3 screw)	0.42 to 0.58N⋅m
Terminal block mounting screw (M3.5 screw)	0.66 to 0.89N⋅m

- *1: The module can be easily fixed onto the base unit using the hook at the top of the module. However, it is recommended to secure the module with the module fixing screw if the module is subject to significant vibration.
- (6) To mount the module on the base unit, fully insert the module fixing latch into the fixing hole in the base unit and press the module using the hole as a fulcrum. Improper installation may result in a malfunction or breakdown of the module, or may cause the module to fall off.

4.2 Procedure Before Starting the Operation

The figure below shows the steps that should be followed before starting the Q64TC operation.



When using the Q64TCTT(BW) which uses a thermocouple as a temperature sensor, perform warmup operation about 15 minutes before starting operation to make temperature compensation properly.

4.3 Parts Identification



This section explains the names of the Q64TC parts.

Number	Name	Description		
1)	RUN LED	 Indicates the operating status of the Q64TC On: Operating normally. Off: 5V power is off, watchdog timer error occurred, or CPU stop error occurred with intelligent function module switches of all channels set to "CLEAR". 		
2)	ERR. LED	Indicates the error status of the Q64TC On : Hardware fault (Including no connection of a cold junction temperature compensation resistor) Flicker : Write data error occurring Off : Operating normally.		
3)	ALM LED	Indicates the alert status of the Q64TC On : Alert occurring Flicker : Process value (PV) came out of measured temperature range. Loop disconnection was detected. Sensor is not connected. Off : Alert not occurring		
4)	HBA LED	Indicates the heater disconnection detection status of the Q64TCTTBW and Q64TCRTBW. On: Heater disconnection was detected. Off: Heater disconnection is not detected.		
5)	Terminal block *	Used for temperature sensor input, transistor output and current sensor (CT) input.		
6)	Cold junction temperature compensation resistor	Used when cold junction temperature compensation is made.		

*: The terminal block layout varies with the module used.

Respective terminal block layouts are indicated on the following pages.

Terminal number	Signal name
1	L1
2	L2
3	L3
4	L4
5	COM-
6	Unused
7	CH1+
8	CH2+
9	CH1-
10	CH2-
11	Unused
12	CJ
13	Unused
14	CJ
15	CH3+
16	CH4+
17	CH3-
18	CH4-

(1) When using Q64TCTT

(2) When using Q64TCTTBW

Terminal number	Signal name						
1	Unused	L1					
2	CT1+	L2					
3	CT1-	L3					
4	CT2+ L4						
5	CT2-	COM-					
6	CT3+	Unused					
7	CT3-	CH1+					
8	CT4+	CH2+					
9	CT4-	CH1-					
10	CT5+	CH2-					
11	CT5-	Unused					
12	CT6+	CJ					
13	CT6-	Unused					
14	CT7+	CJ					
15	CT7-	CH3+					
16	CT8+	CH4+					
17	CT8-	CH3-					
18	Unused	CH4-					

Terminal number	Signal name
1	L1
2	L2
3	L3
4	L4
5	COM-
6	Unused
7	A1
8	A2
9	B1
10	B2
11	b1
12	b2
13	A3
14	A4
15	B3
16	B4
17	b3
18	b4

(3) When using Q64TCRT

(4) When using Q64TCRTBW

Terminal number	Signal	name		
1	Unused	L1		
2	CT1+	L2		
3	CT1-	L3		
4	CT2+ L4			
5	CT2-	COM-		
6	CT3+	Unused		
7	CT3-	A1		
8	CT4+	A2		
9	CT4-	B1		
10	CT5+	B2		
11	CT5-	b1		
12	CT6+	b2		
13	CT6-	A3		
14	CT7+	A4		
15	CT7-	B3		
16	CT8+	B4		
17	CT8-	b3		
18	Unused	b4		

4.4 Wiring

This section provides wiring instructions and module connection examples.

4.4.1 Wiring precautions

External wiring must be noise-resistant as one of the conditions to fully exhibit the Q64TC functions and configure a highly reliably system. The instructions given below should be followed in wiring.

- (1) Use separate cables with the AC control circuit and Q64TC's external input signals to avoid the influence of AC side surges and induction.
- (2) Do not run the cables close to, or bundle them with, the main circuit and high-voltage cables and the load cables from other than the programmable controller. Always keep temperature sensors at least 100mm(3.94inch) away from the main circuit cables and AC control circuit.
 Fully keep them away from high-voltage cables and circuits which include high frequencies, e.g. inverter load's main circuit.
 Failure to do so will make the cables susceptible to noise, surges and induction.
- (3) Ground the shield wires or shield cables to FG of the programmable controller. Note that it may be better to establish a ground on the external side depending on the external noise conditions.
- (4) When you want the equipment to conform with the EMC Directive/Low Voltage Directive, refer to "Conformance with the EMC Directive and Low Voltage Directive" in this manual and carry out wiring.

4.4.2 External wiring

(1) For use of Q64TCTT



*1: Please use shielded compensation conductors.

- Q64TCTTBW 11 Internal circuit ₽₽ J L2 L4 1) I ≱ ≠ ∳ >Current sensor >(CT) LILICOM-24VDC *1 Filter CH1+ CH1-Internal circuit Controlled object CH2+ CH2-Filter *1 CH4+ CH4-Filter Connector Connector T *2 CT1+ CT1-CT2+ CT2-CT input circuit CT8+ CT8-
- (2) For use of Q64TCTTBW

*1: Please use shielded compensation conductors.

*2: Always use shielded cables.

POINT

To use the heater disconnection detection function, CT input channel assignment setting must be made.

Since the above wiring example uses the CT1 in the loop of channel 1, set 1 (channel 1) to the CT1 channel assignment setting buffer memory (108_H).

(3) For use of Q64TCRT



*1: Always use shielded cables.

(4) For use of Q64TCRTBW



*1: Always use shielded cables.

POINT

To use the heater disconnection detection function, CT input channel assignment setting must be made.

Since the above wiring example uses the CT1 in the loop of channel 1, set 1 (channel 1) to the CT1 channel assignment setting buffer memory (108H).

4.4.3 Heater disconnection detection wiring and setting example for use of three-phase heater

The following wiring and setting example given below is designed to detect a threephase heater disconnection using the heater disconnection detection function.



Three-phase hater disconnection detection is made by measuring the currents of two of the three conductors.

In the above wiring example, make CT input channel assignment setting (buffer memory: 108H to 10FH) as indicated below.

CT input	Buffer memory address	Set value
CT1	108н	1
CT2	109н	1
CT3	10Ан	2
CT4	10Вн	2
CT5	10Сн	3
CT6	10Dн	4
CT7	10Е н	0
CT8	10 Fн	0

4.5 Switch Settings for the Intelligent Function Module

This section explains the intelligent function module switch settings. Make intelligent function module switch settings in I/O assignment setting on GX Developer.

Making intelligent function module switch settings allows you to set to the Q64TC the output status to be established when the programmable controller CPU has comes to an error stop.

Refer to Section 3.2.12 for setting details.

(1) Setting items

Five switches (switch numbers 1 to 5) are available for the intelligent function module and they are set with 16 bit data.

If the switches for the intelligent function module are not set, the default value of 0 is used for switches 1 to 5.

	Setting items					
Switch 1	CH4 CH3 CH2 CH1 Output setting for CPU stop error 0 : CLEAR Other than 0 : HOLD					
Switch 2	Reserved					
Switch 3	Reserved					
Switch 4	Reserved					
Switch 5	Reserved					

(2) Operating procedure

Perform settings, starting with the GX Developer I/O assignment screen.

1/0 Assig						_	_		
0 PLC	Slot Typ PLC	8 •	Model nam	10	Points	StartXY ▼	Switch settir	-1	
1 0(*-		• •	Q64TCTT		16points	▼ ▼ 0000	Switch settin	9	
2 10*		-			Toposito	▼	Detailed setti	ng	
3 2(*-		-				•		-	
4 3(*-:		-				•			
5 4(*	4)	-				•			
6 5(*-!		-				•			
7 6(*-1		-				v	-		
			ot necessary as the			atically.			
Leavin	g this setting blan	< will r	not cause an error l	to occur.					
Base sett	ina(*)								
	1	T					Base mode		
	1	ne F	'ower model name	Exten	ision cable	Slots	Base mode • Auto		
Main	1	ne F	'ower model name	Exten	ision cable	Slots			
Main Ext.Base1	Base model na	me F	'ower model name	Exten	ision cable	Slots •	Auto		
	Base model na	ne F	'ower model name	Exten	ision cable	Slots •	Auto		
Ext.Base1	Base model na	ne F	'ower model name	Exten	ision cable	Slots	Auto		
Ext.Base1 Ext.Base2 Ext.Base3 Ext.Base4	Base model na	ne F	'ower model name	Exten	ision cable	*	Auto Detail Slot Default	-	
Ext.Base1 Ext.Base2 Ext.Base3 Ext.Base4 Ext.Base5	Base model na	me F	tower model name	Exten	ision cable	* * * *	 Auto ○ Detail	-	
Ext.Base1 Ext.Base2 Ext.Base3 Ext.Base4	Base model na	ne F	tower model name	Exten	usion cable	* * * *	Auto Detail Slot Default	-	

Switch setting for I/O and intelligent function module									
	Slot	Type	Model name	Switch 1	Switch 2	Switch 3	Switch 4	Switch 5 🔺	
0	PLC	PLC							
1	0(ו0)	Intelli.	Q64TCTT	0123					
2	1(*-1)								
3	2(*-2)								
4	3(*-3)							1000	
5	4(*-4)								
6	5(*-5)								
7	6(*-6)								
8	7(*-7)								
9	8(*-8)								
10	9(*-9)								
11	10(*-10)								
12	11(*-11)								
13	12(*-12)								
14	13(*-13)								
15	14(*-14)							•	
			End	Car	ncel				

) I/O assignment screen

Specify the following for the slot where theQ64TC is mounted.

Гуре : Select "Intelli."

Model name : Enter the module's model name.

Points : Select 16 points.

Start XY : Enter the start I/O signal for the Q64TC.

(b) Switch setting for I/O and intelligent function module Click on Switch Setting on the I/O assignment screen to display the screen at left and set switches 1 to 5. The setting can easily be done if values are

1 to 5. The setting can easily be done if values are entered in hexadecimal. Change the input format to hexadecimal and enter values.

REMARK

You need not set the "error-time output mode" and "hardware error-time CPU operation mode" in the intelligent function module detailed setting as they are invalid for the Q64TC.

5 UTILITY PACKAGE (GX Configurator-TC)

5.1 Functions of the Utility Package

Table 5.1 lists the functions of the utility package.

Function	Descrip	otion	Reference section
Initial setting	 (1) Make initial setting for operating the temperature Set the values of the items which require initial s CH Input Range CH Target Value Setting(SV) CH Proportion(P) Setting CH Differential Time(I) Setting CH Output Control Cycle Setting CH Control Response Parameter CH Stop Mode Setting PID Continue Flag CH Warning 1 Mode Setting CH Warning 2 Mode Setting CH Warning 3 Mode Setting CH Warning Setting Value2 CH Warning Setting Value3 CH Warning Setting Value4 Warning Non Sensitive Zone Setting Warning Delay Count CH Loop Down Detect Decision Time CH Loop Down Detect Decision Time CH Loop Count CH Loop Count 	Heater Down Correction Function Select CT Monitor Format Change CT Channel Layout Setting CT CT Select CT Standard Heater Current Value CH Upper Limit Setting Limiter CH Forward/Reverse Operation Setting CH Change Rate Limiter Setting CH Primary Delay Digital Filter Setting CH Primary Delay Digital Filter Setting CH Output Change Level Limiter CH Sensor Adjustment(Dead band)Setting CH AT Bias CH Unused Channel Setting Transistor ON Time Output Delay Monitor Setting Temperature Rise Complete Range Setting Temperature Rise Complete Sock Time Setting	Section 5.4
Auto refresh	 (1) The temperature control module buffer memory channel. Data Write Error Code CH Measured Temperature Value(PV) CH Operation Level(MV) CH Target Value Setting(SV) CH Transistor Output Flag CH Occurred Warning Content CH Warning Setting Value1 CH Warning Setting Value2 CH Warning Setting Value3 (2) Values set for auto refresh and stored in the tem automatically read out when the END instruction CPU. 	 CH Warning Setting Value4 CH Proportion(P) Setting CH Integral Time(I) Setting CH Differential Time(D) Setting CH Heater Down Warning Setting CH Measured Heater Current Value CH Operation Level CH Temperature Rise Decision Flag 	Section 5.5

Function	Descrip	tion	Reference section
	The buffer memory and I/O signals of the temperat	ture control module are monitored or tested.	
	The auto tuning function is also available.		
	Write Data Error Code	CH □ Warning1	
	• CH□ Decimal Point Place	• CH □ Warning2	
	• CH□ Measured Temperature Value(PV)	• CH 🗆 Warning3	
	• CH Operation Level(MV)	• CH 🗆 Warning4	
	• CH□ Target Value Setting(SV)	• CH 🗆 Heater Down Warning	
	• CH Transistor Output Flag	CH □ Loop Down Warning	
	• CH□ ON Delay Output	• CH OFF Time Abnormal Current Warning	
	X00:Module Ready Flag	CH □ Warning1 Mode Setting	
	X01:Setting/Operation Mode Status	CH Warning Setting Value1	
	X02:Write Error Flag	CH Warning2 Mode Setting	
	X03:Hardware Error Flag	 CH Warning Setting Value2 	
	X04:CH1 Auto Tuning Status	CH Warning3 Mode Setting	
	X05:CH2 Auto Tuning Status	 CH Warning Setting Value3 	
	 X06:CH3 Auto Tuning Status 	 CH	
	 X07:CH4 Auto Tuning Status 	 CH Warning Setting Value4 	
	 X08:E²PROM Write Completion Flag 	 Warning Non Sensitive Zone Setting 	
	X09: Default Value Write Completion Flag	Warning Delay Count	
	 X0A:E²PROM Write Fail Flag 	CH□ Loop Down Detect Decision Time	
	 X0B:Setting Change Completion Flag 	 CH Loop Down Detect Dead Band 	
	X0C:CH1 Warning Occurred Flag	CH Heater Down Warning	
	X0D:CH2 Warning Occurred Flag	Heater Down/OFF Time Abnormal Current	
	X0E:CH3 Warning Occurred Flag	Detect Delay Count	
	X0F:CH4 Warning Occurred Flag	Heater Down Correction Function Select	
	Y01:Setting/Operation Mode Instruction	CT Monitor Format Change	
	Y02:Error Reset Instruction	• CT Measured Heater Current Value	
Monitor/test	Y04:CH1 Auto Tuning Instruction	CT Channel Layout Setting	Section 5.6
	Y05:CH2 Auto Tuning Instruction	• CT 🗆 CT Select	
	Y06:CH3 Auto Tuning Instruction	CT Standard Heater Current Value	
	Y07:CH4 Auto Tuning Instruction Y08:E ² PROM Backup Instruction	 CH Operation Level Operation Level Resolution Change 	
	Y09:Default Setting Registry Instruction		
	YOB:Setting Change Instruction	 CH Temperature Rise Decision Flag Temperature Rise Complete Range Setting 	
	YOC:CH1 PID Calculation Compulsory	Temperature Rise Complete Nange Setting Temperature Rise Complete Sock Time	
	Y0D:CH2 PID Calculation Compulsory	Setting	
	Y0E:CH3 PID Calculation Compulsory	• CH Input Range	
	Y0F:CH4 PID Calculation Compulsory	CH Upper Limit Setting Limiter	
	• CH Proportion(P) Setting	• CH Lower Limit Setting Limiter	
	• CH Integral Time(I) Setting	• CH□ Forward/Reverse Operation Setting	
	• CH□ Differential Time(D) Setting	• CH□ Change Rate Limiter Setting	
	• CH E ² PROM PID Constant Read	• CH Sensor Correction Value Setting	
	Instruction	• CH Temporary Delay Digital Filter Setting	
	• CH□ E ² PROM PID Constant Read	• CH Upper Limit Output Limiter	
	Completion Flag	• CH Lower Limit Output Limiter	
	CH Output Control Cycle Setting	CH Output Change Level Limiter	
	CH Control Response Parameter	• CH □ Sensor Adjustment(Dead band)	
	CH□ Stop Mode Setting	• CH □ AT Bias	
	PID Continue Flag	 CH□ Unused Channel Setting 	
	• CH□ Stop Mode Setting	Transistor ON Time Output Delay Monitor	
	PID Continue Flag	Setting	
	• CH Temperature Value (PV) Upper Limit	• CH \square MAN Mode Switch Completion Flag	
	Cross Warning	CH□ AUTO/MAN Mode Change	
	• CH Temperature Value (PV) Lower Limit	CH □ MAN Output Setting	
	Cross Warning	Auto Tuning	

5.2 Installing and Uninstalling the Utility Package

For how to install or uninstall the utility package, refer to "Method of installing the MELSOFT Series" included in the utility package.

5.2.1 Handling precautions

The following explains the precautions on using the Utility package:

(1) For safety

Since Utility package is add-in software for GX Developer, read "Safety Precautions" and the basic operating procedures in the GX Developer Operating Manual.

(2) About installation

GX Configurator-TC is add-in software for GX Developer Version 4 or later. Therefore, GX Configurator-TC must be installed on the personal computer that has already GX Developer Version 4 or later installed.

(3) Screen error of Intelligent function module utility

Insufficient system resource may cause the screen to be displayed inappropriately while using the Intelligent function module utility. If this occurs, close the Intelligent function module utility, GX Developer (program, comments, etc.), and other applications, and then start GX Developer and Intelligent function module utility again.

- (4) To start the Intelligent function module utility
 - (a) In GX Developer, select "QCPU (Q mode)" for PLC series and specify a project.

If any PLC series other than "QCPU (Q mode)" is selected, or if no project is specified, the Intelligent function module utility will not start.

- (b) Multiple Intelligent function module utilities can be started. However, [Open parameters] and [Save parameters] operations under [Intelligent function module parameter] are allowed for one Intelligent function module utility only. Only the [Monitor/test] operation is allowed for the other utilities.
- (5) Switching between two or more Intelligent function module utilities When two or more Intelligent function module utility screens cannot be displayed side by side, select a screen to be displayed on the top of others using the task bar.

🛃 start	👹 5-4-1 - Paint	MELSOFT series GX D	Intelligent function m	🖉 Intelligent function m
---------	-----------------	---------------------	------------------------	--------------------------

(6) Number of parameters that can be set in GX Configurator-TC When multiple intelligent function modules are mounted, the number of parameter settings must not exceed the following limit.

When intelligent function modules are installed	Maximum number of parameter settings		
to:	Initial setting	Auto refresh setting	
Q00J/Q00/Q01CPU	512	256	
Q02/Q02H/Q06H/Q12H/Q25HCPU	512	256	
Q02PH/Q06PH/Q12PH/Q25PHCPU	512	256	
Q12PRH/Q25PRHCPU	512	256	
Q02UCPU	2048	1024	
Q03UD/Q04UDH/Q06UDH/Q13UDH/			
Q26UDH/Q03UDE/Q04UDEH/Q06UDEH/	4096	2048	
Q13UDEH/Q26UDEHCPU			
MELSECNET/H remote I/O station	512	256	

For example, if multiple intelligent function modules are installed in the MELSECNET/H remote I/O station, configure the settings in GX Configurator so that the number of parameter settings for all the intelligent function modules does not exceed the limit of the MELSECNET/H remote I/O station. Calculate the total number of parameter settings separately for the initial setting and for the auto refresh setting.

The number of parameters that can be set for one module in GX Configurator-TC is as shown below.

Target module	Initial setting	Auto refresh setting		
Q64TCTT/Q64TCRT	21 (Fixed)	61 (Max.)		
Q64TCTTBW/Q64TCRTBW	21 (Fixed)	73 (Max.)		

A	uto refresh setting					- X		
L	Module information							
L	Module type: Temperature Control Module	9	tart I/O No.:	0090				
L	Module model name: Q64TCTTBW							
		1						
	Setting item	Module side Buffer size	Module side Transfer word count		Transfer direction	PLC side Device		
L	Write data error code	1	1		->	D50		
+	CH1 temperature process value(PV)	1	1		->	D51	L	
	CH2 temperature process value(PV)	1	1		->)◄	The number of settings in this one line is counted
۲	CH3 temperature process value(PV)	1	1		->		ľ	as one setting.
L	CH4 temperature process value(PV)	1	1		->			The number of settings is not counted by columns.
L	CH1 manipulated value(MV)	1	1		->			Add up all the setting items in this setting screen,
L	CH2 manipulated value(MV)	1	1		->			then add them to the total for the other intelligent
L	CH3 manipulated value(MV)	1	1		->			function modules to get a grand total.
L	CH4 manipulated value(MV)	1	1		->	-		
	Make text file	End setu	p			Cancel		

Example) Counting the number of parameter settings in Auto refresh setting

5.2.2 Operating environment

This section explains the operating environment of the personal computer that runs GX Configurator-TC.

Item		Description			
Installation (Add-in) target * ¹		Add-in to GX Developer Version 4 (English version) or later * ²			
Computer		Windows [®] -based personal computer			
	CPU	Refer to the following table "Used operating system and performance required for			
	Required memory	personal computer".			
Hard disk	For installation	65 MB or more			
space * ³	For operation	10 MB or more			
Display		800 $ imes$ 600 dots or more resolution *4			
Operating system		Microsoft® Windows® 95 Operating System (English version)Microsoft® Windows® 98 Operating System (English version)Microsoft® Windows® Millennium Edition Operating System (English version)Microsoft® Windows® Millennium Edition Operating System (English version)Microsoft® Windows® TWorkstation Operating System Version 4.0 (English version)Microsoft® Windows® 2000 Professional Operating System (English version)Microsoft® Windows® XP Professional Operating System (English version)Microsoft® Windows® XP Professional Operating System (English version)Microsoft® Windows® XP Home Edition Operating System (English version)Microsoft® Windows Vista® Home Basic Operating System (English version)Microsoft® Windows Vista® Home Premium Operating System (English version)Microsoft® Windows Vista® Business Operating System (English version)Microsoft® Windows Vista® Enterprise Operating System (English version)Microsoft® Windows Vista® Enterprise Operating System (English version)			

*1: Install GX Configurator-TC in GX Developer Version 4 or higher in the same language. GX Developer (English version) and GX Configurator-TC (Japanese version) cannot be used in combination, and GX Developer (Japanese version) and GX Configurator-TC (English version) cannot be used in combination.

*2: GX Configurator-TC is not applicable to GX Developer Version 3 or earlier.

*3: At least 15GB is required for Windows Vista $^{\scriptscriptstyle \otimes}$.

*4: Resolution of 1024 X 768 dots or more is recommended for Windows Vista $^{\scriptscriptstyle \otimes}$.

Operating system	Performance required for personal computer		
Operating system	CPU	Memory	
Windows [®] 95	Pentium [®] 133MHz or more	32MB or more	
Windows [®] 98	Pentium [®] 133MHz or more	32MB or more	
Windows [®] Me	Pentium [®] 150MHz or more	32MB or more	
Windows NT [®] Workstation 4.0	Pentium [®] 133MHz or more	32MB or more	
Windows [®] 2000 Professional	Pentium [®] 133MHz or more	64MB or more	
Windows [®] XP Professional (Service Pack1 or more)	Pentium [®] 300MHz or more	128MB or more	
Windows [®] XP Home Edition (Service Pack1 or more)	Pentium [®] 300MHz or more	128MB or more	
Windows Vista [®] Home Basic	Pentium [®] 1GHz or more	1GB or more	
Windows Vista [®] Home Premium	Pentium [®] 1GHz or more	1GB or more	
Windows Vista [®] Business	Pentium [®] 1GHz or more	1GB or more	
Windows Vista® Ultimate	Pentium [®] 1GHz or more	1GB or more	
Windows Vista [®] Enterprise	Pentium [®] 1GHz or more	1GB or more	

Operating system and performance required for personal computer

POINT

•	The functions shown below are not available for Windows [®] XP and Windows Vista [®] .
	If any of the following functions is attempted, this product may not operate
	normally. Start of application in Windows [®] compatible mode
	Fast user switching

Remote desktop

Large fonts (Details setting of Display Properties)

- Also, 64-bit version Windows® XP and Windows Vista® are not supported.
- Use a USER authorization or higher in Windows Vista® .

5.3 Utility Package Operation

5.3.1 Common utility package operations

(1) Control keys

Special keys that can be used for operations of the utility package and their applications are shown in the table below.

Key	Application
Esc	Cancels the current entry in a cell. Closes the window.
Tab	Moves between controls in the window.
Ctrl	Used in combination with the mouse operation to select multiple cells for test execution.
Delete	Deletes the character where the cursor is positioned. When a cell is selected, clears all of the setting contents in the cell.
Back space	Deletes the character where the cursor is positioned.
$ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ $	Moves the cursor.
Page Up	Moves the cursor one page up.
Page Down	Moves the cursor one page down.
Enter	Completes the entry in the cell.

(2) Data created with the utility package

The following data or files that are created with the utility package can be also handled in GX Developer. Figure 5.1 shows respective data or files are handled in which operation.

<Intelligent function module parameter>

(a) This represents the data created in Auto refresh setting, and they are stored in an intelligent function module parameter file in a project created by GX Developer.



- (b) Steps 1) to 3) shown in Figure 5.1 are performed as follows:
 - 1) From GX Developer, select:

 $[Project] \rightarrow [Open \ project] \ / \ [Save] \ / \ [Save as]$

 On the intelligent function module selection screen of the utility, select:

[Intelligent function module parameter] \rightarrow [Open parameters] / [Save parameters]

- From GX Developer, select: [Online] → [Read from PLC] / [Write to PLC] → "Intelligent function module parameters" Alternatively, from the intelligent function module selection screen of the utility, select: [Online] → [Read from PLC] / [Write to PLC]
- <Text files >
 - (a) A text file can be created by clicking the <u>Make text file</u> button on the initial setting, Auto refresh setting, or Monitor/Test screen. Text files can be utilized to create user documents.



Figure 5.1 Correlation chart for data created with the utility package
5.3.2 Operation overview

Check parameters Confirm project memory size Merge data Confirm project memory size Merge data Check parameters I comemory card Start ladder logic test Start Ladder logic test Mergen function utility		
Customize keys Start Change display color Options Create start-up setting file		
[Tools] – [Intelligent function utili	ity] – [Start]	
Screen for intelligent function module parameter setting module select		
Intelligent function module garameter Quine Tools Help Select a target intelligent function module. Statt I/O No. Module type Module model name Q64TCTTBW		
Parameter setting module Intelligent function module parameter Start I/O No. Module model name Initial setting Auto refresh O030/064TCTTBW/ Available Available Initial setting Auto refresh Delete Exit		
See Section 5.3.3 Enter "Start I/O No.", then selec "Module type" and "Module mod		 1)
Initial setting	Auto refresh	- 1)
Initial setting screen	Auto refresh setting screen	
Initial setting	Auto refresh setting	×
Module information Module type: Temperature Control Module Start I/D No.: 0090 Module model name: Q64TCTTBW Setting item Setting value ▲	Module information Module type: Temperature Control Module Start I/O No.: 0090 Module model name: Q64TCTTBW/	
CH1 input range 2 CH2 input range 2 CH3 input range 2	Setting item Module side Module side Transfer direction Device word count direction	
CH4 input range 2	Write data error code 1 -> CH1 temperature process value(PV) 1 1 ->	
Control parameter setting Control parameter setting Alert function setting	CH1 temperature process value(rV) 1 1 -> CH2 temperature process value(rV) 1 1 ->	
CT setting CT setting	CH3 temperature process value(PV) 1 1 · · ·	
	CH4 temperature process value(PV) 1 1 -> CH1 manipulated value(MV) 1 1 ->	
Details	CH2 manipulated value(MV) 1 1 · →	
Decimal input	CH3 manipulated value(MV) 1 1 -> CH4 manipulated value(MV) 1 1 ->	
Setting range 1 · 143		
Make text file End setup Cancel	Make text file End setup Cancel	1
See Section 5.4	See Section 5.5	

1)	[Online] – [M	lonitor/test]				
Select mo	↓ onitor/test module scre	en				
Select monitor/test module						
Select monitor/ Start I/D No.						
		T				
Module implem	entation status					
Monitor/test Monitor/test screen						
Module model name: Q64TCTTBW						
Setting item	Current value	Setting value				
Write data error code CH1 decimal point position	0000					
CH2 decimal point position	0					
CH3 decimal point position CH4 decimal point position	0					
CH1 Ttemperature process value(PV)	0					
CH2 Ttemperature process value(PV) CH3 Ttemperature process value(PV)	0					
CH4 Ttemperature process value(PV)	0					
CH1 manipulated value(MV) CH2 manipulated value(MV)	-50					
Flash ROM setting	Details					
Write to Save file Current value display	Cannot execute test		Monitoring			
Read from Load file Make text file						
Start monitor Stop monitor Ex	ecute jest		Close			

See Section 5.6

5.3.3 Starting the Intelligent function module utility

[Operating procedure]

Intelligent function module utility is started from GX Developer. [Tools] \rightarrow [Intelligent function utility] \rightarrow [Start]

[Setting screen]

🖉 Intelligent fu			_		'\sa 🔳 🛛	IX
Intelligent function m	iodule <u>p</u> arameter	Online	Tools	Help		
Select a target int	elligent function m	odule. —				
Start I/O No.	Mod	ule type				
0	090 Te	mperatur	e Contr	ol Module	-	·
	Mod	ule mode	Iname			
	0	S4TCTTB	W		•	7
	1.5					_
Parameter setting	module					
-	n module paramete	1				
Start I/O No.	Module mo			Initial setting	Auto refresh	
	Module mo	del name		Available	Auto rerresh Available	Ē
		_				
Initial setting	Auto refre:	sh		elete	Exit	1

[Explanation of items]

(1) Activation of other screens

Following screens can be displayed from the intelligent function module utility screen.

- (a) Initial setting screen
 "Start I/O No. * ¹" → "Module type" → "Module model name" →
 Initial setting
- (b) Auto refresh setting screen "Start I/O No. * ¹" \rightarrow "Module type" \rightarrow "Module model name" \rightarrow Auto refresh
- (c) Select monitor/test module screen [Online] \rightarrow [Monitor/Test]
- *1: Enter the start I/O No. in hexadecimal.
- (2) Command buttons
 - Delete Deletes the initial settings and auto refresh setting of the selected module.

Exit Closes this screen.

(3) Menu bar

Intelligent function module utility Intelligent function module parameter Online	,	File items Intelligent function Developer are har [Open parameters]	n module parameters of the project opened by GX ndled. : Reads a parameter file.
Open parameters Ctrl+O Close parameters Save parameters Save parameters Ctrl+S Delete parameters Open FB support parameters Save as FB support parameters Exit		[Close parameters] [Save parameters]	 Closes the parameter file. If any data are modified, a dialog asking for file saving will appear. Saves the parameter file.
		[Delete parameters] [Exit]	: Deletes the parameter file. : Closes this screen.
le utility C:\MELSEC\GPP er Online Tools Help ete Monitor/Test Read from PLC od Write to PLC Temperature Control Module	(b)	Online menu [Monitor/Test] [Read from PLC] [Write to PLC]	 : Activates the select monitor/test module screen. : Reads intelligent function module parameters from the CPU module. : Writes intelligent function module parameters to the CPU module.

Р	DINT		
(1)	Saving intelligent function module parameters in a file Since intelligent function module parameters cannot be saved in a file by the project saving operation of GX Developer, save them on the shown module selection screen.		
(2)	Reading/writing intelligent function module parameters from/to a programmable controller CPU using GX Developer		
	 (a) Intelligent function module parameters can be read from and written into a programmable controller after having been saved in a file. (b) Set a target programaable controller CPU in GX Developer: [Online] → [Transfer setup] 		
(3)	(c) When mounting the Q64TC on a remote I/O station, use [Read from PLC] and [Write to PLC] of GX Developer.		
(3)	Checking the required utility While the start I/O is displayed on the Intelligent function module utility setting screen, "*" may be displayed for the model name. This means that the required utility has not been installed or the utility cannot		
	be started from GX Developer. Check the required utility, selecting [Tools] - [Intelligent function utility] - [Utility list] in GX Developer.		

5.4 Initial Settings

[Purpose of operation]

Make initial setting for operating the temperature control module channel-bychannel.

Refer to Section 5.1 for the initial setting parameter types.

Sequence program setting will be made unnecessary by making this initial setting.

[Startup procedure]

Choose "Start I/O No. * " \rightarrow "Module type" \rightarrow "Module model name" \rightarrow

Initial setting

* Enter the start I/O No. in hexadecimal.

[Setting screen]

Initial setting	_				
Module information Module type: Temperature Control Module Module model name: Q64TCTTBW	Start 1/0 No.: 0090				
Setting item	Setting value	_			
CH1 input range		2			
CH2 input range		2			
CH3 input range		2			
CH4 input range		2			
Control parameter setting	Control parameter setting				
Alert function setting	Alert function setting			—— Selecting these butto	ns displays
CT setting	CT setting	-		the following screens	
Obelin Decimi in Decimi in Setting 1-143 Make text lib End s	tange	cel			
	Control parameter			Alert function settin	
Control parameter setting			Alert function setting		
Module information Module type: Temperature Control Module Module model name: Q64TCTTBW	Start I/O No.: 0090		Module information Module type: Temperature Control Mod Module model name: Q64TCTTBW	lule Start I/O No.: 0090	
Setting item	Setting value	_	Setting item	Setting value	
CH1 set value(SV) setting		0	CH1 alert 1 mode setting		<u>-</u>
CH2 set value(SV) setting		0	CH2 alert 1 mode setting		-
CH3 set value(SV) setting		0	CH3 alert 1 mode setting		•
CH4 set value(SV) setting		0	CH4 alert 1 mode setting	No alert	•
CH1 proportional band(P) setting(X0.1%)		30	CH1 alert set value 1 CH2 alert set value 1		
CH2 proportional band(P) setting(X0.1%) CH3 proportional band(P) setting(X0.1%)		30	CH2 alert set value 1 CH3 alert set value 1		0
LH3 proportional band(P) setting(XU.1%)	I	30 💌	LH3 alert set Value 1		0 🗸
- Detais- Decimal in Setting Depend				Detais Select input Select input No aler Unger rout finiter Lower rout limiter Upper limit deviation	
Make text file End s	etup Can	cel	Make text file	End setup Cancel	

CT setting			Other setting	
Module information Module type: Temperature Control Module Module model name: Q64TCTTBW	Start I/O No.: 0090		Module information Module type: Temperature Control Module Module model name: Q64TCTTBW	Start I/O No.: 0090
Setting item	Setting value	^	Setting item	Setting value
CT1 channel assignment setting	Unused	-	CH1 upper setting limiter	
CT2 channel assignment setting	Unused	▼	CH2 upper setting limiter	
CT3 channel assignment setting	Unused	-	CH3 upper setting limiter	
CT4 channel assignment setting	Unused	-	CH4 upper setting limiter	
CT5 channel assignment setting	Unused	-	CH1 lower setting limiter	
CT6 channel assignment setting	Unused	-	CH2 lower setting limiter	
CT7 channel assignment setting	Unused	• •	CH3 lower setting limiter	
Details Select in Unuce CH2 CH2 CH3	g range		Se	s nal input tiing range ends Input range setting

[Explanation of items]

(1) Command buttons

Make text file	Creates a file containing the screen data in text file format.
End setup	Confirms the entry of set data and ends the operation.
Cancel	Cancels the set data and ends the operation.

POINT

Initial settings are stored in the intelligent module parameters. After being written to the CPU module, the initial setting is made effective by either (1) or (2).

- (1) Cycle the RUN/STOP switch of the CPU module: STOP \rightarrow RUN \rightarrow STOP \rightarrow RUN.
- (2) With the RUN/STOP switch set to RUN, turn off and then on the power or reset the CPU module.

If the initialization settings have been written by a sequence program, the initialization settings will be executed during the STOP \rightarrow RUN of the CPU module. Arrange so that the initial settings written by the sequence program are re-executed during the STOP \rightarrow RUN of the CPU module.

5.5 Auto Refresh

[Purpose]

Configure the Q64TC buffer memory for auto refresh, for each channel.

Refer to Section 5.1 for the auto refresh setting types.

This auto refresh setting eliminates the need for reading and writing by sequence programs.

[Operating procedure]

"Start I/O No. * " \rightarrow "Module type" \rightarrow "Module model name" \rightarrow Auto refresh

* Enter the start I/O No. in hexadecimal.

[Setting screen]

S	tart I/O No.:	0090			
Module side Buffer size	Module side Transfer word count		Transfer direction	PLC side Device	^
1	1		->		1
1	1		->		
1	1		->		
1	1		->		
1	1		->		
1	1		->		
1	1		->		
1	1		->		
1	1		->		Ţ
	- Aodule side	Aodule side Buffer size 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	Module side Buffer size Module side Transfer word count 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	Module side Buffer size Module side Transfer word count Transfer direction 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 ->	Aodule side Buffer size Module side Transfer word count Transfer direction PLC side Device 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 -> 1 1 ->

[Explanation of items]

(1)	ltems Module side Buffer	: Displays the buffer memory size of the setting item.
	size	
	Module side Transfer word count	: Displays the number of words to be transferred.
	Transfer direction	: "←" indicates that data are written from the
		programmable controller CPU to the buffer memory.
		" \rightarrow " indicates that data are loaded from the buffer
		memory to the programmable controller CPU.
	PLC side Device	: Enter a CPU module side device that is to be
		automatically refreshed.
		Applicable devices are X, Y, M, L, B, T, C, ST, D, W, R,
		and ZR. When using bit devices, X, Y, M, L or B, set a
		number that can be divided by 16 points (examples:
		X10, Y120, M16, etc.).
		Also, buffer memory data are stored in a 16-point area,
		starting from the specified device number. For example,
		if X10 is entered, data are stored in X10 to X1F.

(2) Command buttons

Make text file	Creates a file containing the screen data in text file format.
End setup	Saves the set data and ends the operation.
Cancel	Cancels the setting and ends the operation.

POINTS

• The auto refresh settings are stored in an intelligent function module parameter file.

The auto refresh settings become effective by turning the power OFF and then ON or resetting the CPU module after writing the intelligent function module parameters to the CPU module.

• The auto refresh settings cannot be changed from sequence programs. However, processing equivalent to auto refresh can be added using the FROM/TO instruction in the sequence program.

5.6 Monitoring/Test

[Purpose]

Start the buffer memory monitoring/testing and I/O signals monitoring/testing from this screen.

[Operating procedure]

Select monitor/test module screen \rightarrow "Start I/O No. * " \rightarrow "Module type" \rightarrow

"Module model name" \rightarrow Monitor/test

* Enter the start I/O No. in hexadecimal.

The screen can also be started from System monitor of GX Developer Version 6 or later.

Refer to the GX Developer Operating Manual for details.

[Setting screen]





[Explanation of items]

(1) Items

Setting item: Displays I/O signals and buffer memory names.Current value: Monitors the I/O signal states and present buffer memory values.Setting value: Enter or select values to be written into the buffer memory for test operation.

(2) Command buttons

Current value display	Displays the current value of the item selected. (This is used to check the text that cannot be displayed in the current value field. However, in this utility package, all items can be displayed in the display fields).
Make text file	Creates a file containing the screen data in text file format.
Start monitor / Stop monitor	Selects whether or not to monitor the current values.
Execute test	Performs a test on the selected items. To select more than one item, select them while holding
	down the Ctrl key.
Close	Closes the screen that is currently open and returns to the previous screen.

REMARK

Selected test operation will be explained using write to CH.1 set value setting (SV) as an example.

The "Execute test" operation is explained below, using an example of writing data to CH.1 set value setting (SV).

- (1) Click and choose the set value field of CH.1 set value setting (SV).
- (2) After entering a value, press the Enter key. Nothing is written to the Q64TC at this point.
- (3) Click the setting value field for write to the Q64TC to select.
 - To write more than one setting item at the same time, select the items while holding down the Ctrl key.
- (4) Click Execute test to execute the write operation.Upon completion of writing, the written value appears in the current value field.

6 PROGRAMMING

This chapter describes the programs of the Q64TC.

When applying any of the program examples introduced in this chapter to the actual system, verify the applicability and confirm that no problems will occur in the system control.

6.1 Programming Procedure

Create the programs for running the Q64TC to exercise temperature control in the following procedure.



6.2 For Use in Normal System Configuration

System configuration for program explanation

(1) System configuration



Perform the following intelligent function module switch settings in advance.

- Switch 1 0030H (CH1: CLEAR)
- Switch 2 Empty
- Switch 3 Empty
- Switch 4 Empty
- Switch 5 Empty

(2) Program conditions

The programs are written to read the temperatures measured by the thermocouple (K type) connected to channel 1.

They include write data error code reading and error code resetting programs.

(a) Contents of initial setting

	-	
Used channel		CH1

- CH1 Warning1 Mode Setting...... UprLmt Input

(b) Devices used by user

- Set value write commandX0
- Auto tuning execution command
 (when GX Configurator-TC is not used)......X1
- E²PROM's PID constant read command (when GX Configurator-TC is used)......X1

- Temperature detection value output (BCD 4 digits) Y50 to Y5F
- Write data error code storage register D50(D150)
- Read temperature detection value storage register D51

6.2.1 Program example using the utility package

- (1) Operation of utility package

nitial setting	
Module information Module type: Temperature Control Module Module model name: 064TCTTBW	Start I/O No.: 0090
Setting item	Setting value
CH1 input range	2
CH2 input range	2
CH3 input range	2
CH4 input range	2
Control parameter setting	Control parameter setting
Alert function setting	Alert function setting
CT setting	CT setting
Details Decisition Sating 1-143	
Make text file End se	tup Cancel

(b) Auto refresh setting (Refer to Section 5.5)
 Data Write Error Code......"D50"
 CH1 Measured Temperature Value (PV)......"D51"

Module information Module type: Temperature Control Module Module model name: Q64TCTTBW	s	itart I/O No.:	0090			
Setting item	Module side Buffer size	Module side Transfer word count		Transfer direction	PLC side Device	
Write data error code	1	1		->	D50	
CH1 temperature process value(PV)	1	1		->	D51	
CH2 temperature process value(PV)	1	1		>	i —	1
CH3 temperature process value(PV)	1	1		->		-
CH4 temperature process value(PV)	1	1		->		1
CH1 manipulated value(MV)	1	1		->		-
CH2 manipulated value(MV)	1	1		->		
CH3 manipulated value(MV)	1	1		->		-
CH4 manipulated value(MV)	1	1		->		

(c) Intelligent function module parameter write (Refer to Section 5.3.3) Write the parameter values of the intelligent function module to the programmable controller CPU.

Perform this operation on the parameter setting unit selection screen.

 (d) Execution of auto tuning in monitor/test setting (Refer to Section 5.6) Auto tuning is executed in the procedure shown on the screen. CH1 EEPROM Auto Backup......"Yes"

Module type:	Temperature	Control Module	Start I/O No.: 0090	
Module mode	el name: Q641	CTTBW		
	Setting	item	Current value	Setting value
In this dialog, function can	be done.	r] ess of the auto tuning D and do the auto tuning		
Cotting the t	autor university			
[CH# set valu if necessary. After complet setting item a	urrent display va ue(SV) setting] ar ing the settings, nd click [Execut	lue of each channel's nd do the settings move the cursor to the e test] button.		
Confirm the c [CH# set value if necessary. After complet setting item a	urrent display va ue(SV) setting] ar ing the settings, nd click [Execut	nd do the settings move the cursor to the		
Confirm the c [CH# set valu if necessary. After complet setting item a	urrent display va ue(SV) setting] ar ing the settings, nd click [Execut	nd do the settings move the cursor to the	Details	Morilori
Confirm the c [CH# set value if necessary. After complet setting item a CH1 set online Flash ROM s Write to	urrent display va ue(SV) setting) ar ing the settings, nd click (Execut (SLO cetting etting	nd do the settings move the cursor to the e test] button.		Monitori
Confirm the c [CH# set valued if necessary. After complet setting item a Flash ROM s Write to module Read from	urient display va ue(SV) setting) ar ing the settings, nd click (Execut (CLO contine etting Save file	nd do the settings move the cursor to the s test] button.	Details	Monitor

(2) Program example

Turned	off in setting mode, turned on in operation mode.								
	ХЗ Ү9В								
	Operation Setting						لر	1	
	mode setting change					mode comman	d		
	command command								
F ² PROM	I's PID constant read command								
LINON	X1 Y9B Y98	_						5	
		[тор	H9	H3E	K1	K1	4		
	E ² PROM's Setting E ² PROM PID change backup								
	constant command read								
	command								Reads from E ² PROM
		-[FROM	H9	H1F	K2X100		3	ĮĻ	the PID constants set
					CH1 PID cor ead complet			l í	by auto tuning.
									by date tarmig.
PID con	Istant read completion X100								
		_то	H9	H3E	K0	K1	Э		
	CH1 PID constant read completion flag							<u>ا</u>	
Error co	de read X92 X90								
				-[моv	D50	D150	3	-	
	Write error Module ready flag flag				Write data error code	Write data erro	or		
					storage register	0000			
_					register				
Error re	set request								
	X2 				-[SET	Y92	3		
	Error code reset command					Error reset command			
						command			
	Y92 X92								
					-[RST	Y92	3		
	Error reset Write error command flag					Error reset command			
Temper	ature process value output								
	X90 X91			-					
	Module Setting/operation			[BCD	D51	K4Y50	4	1	
	ready flag mode status			detectio	n value	Temperature detection value	e		
				storage	register	output (BCD 4 digits)			
						. 5.,			
						END]		



6.2.2 Program example without using the utility package

* : Needed when registering the set input range, alert setting, set value and others to E²PROM. Write to E²PROM is not needed when using GX Configurator-TC's initial setting or writing the input range, alert setting, set value and others using sequence program at power-on.

Auto tunin	g execution request X1 X90 X93 X91 Auto tuning Module Hardware Setting/ execution ready flag error flag operation command mode status				Y94] CH1 auto uning command
Auto tunin	g execution request cancel X94 CH1 auto tuning status			[PLF	МЗ]
	мз —			[RST	Y94] CH1 auto tuning command
Error code	read and error reset request X92 X90 Write error Module flag ready flag	[FROM H9	HO	D50 Write data error code storage register	К1]
	X2 Error code reset command			[SET	Y92 Error reset command
Temperate	Y92 X92 Fror reset Write error Command flag ure process value read and output			[RST	Y92] Error reset Command
	X90 X91 Module Setting/ ready flag operation mode status	[FROM H9		D51 Read temperature detection value storage register	к1]
				D51 Read temperature detection value storage register	K4Y50 Temperature detection value output (BCD 4 digits)
					-[END]

6.3 For Use on Remote I/O Network

System configuration used in the program explanation

(1) System configuration



Perform the following intelligent function module switch settings in advance.

- Switch 1 0030H (CH1: CLEAR)
- Switch 2 Empty
- Switch 3 Empty
- Switch 4 Empty
- Switch 5 Empty

(2) Program conditions

The temperature measured by the thermocouple (K type) connected to CH1 is read to the programmable controller CPU of the remote master station. They include write data error code reading and error code resetting programs.

(a) Initial settings

(a)	initial settings	
	Used channel	CH1
	CH1 Target Value Setting (SV)	200
	CH1 Warning1 Mode Setting	UprLmt Input
	CH1 Warning Setting Value1	500
	CH1 Upper Limit Setting Limiter	400
	CH1 Lower Limit Setting Limiter	0
(b)	Devices used by user	
	Set value write command	X20
	 Auto turning execution command 	
	(when GX Configulator-TC is not used)	X21
	• E ² PROM's PID constant read command	
	(when GX Configulator-TC is used)	X21
	Error code reset command	X22
	Operation mode setting command	X23
	Temperature detection value output	
	(BCD 4 digits)	Y30 to Y3F
	Write data error code storage register	D50 (W150)
	Read temperature detection value	
	storage register	D51 (W151)

POINT

For details on the MELSECNET/H remote I/O network, refer to the Q Corresponding MELSECNET/H Network System Reference Manual (Remote I/O Network).

6.3.1 Program example using the utility package

- (1) Operating GX Developer
 - (a) Network parameter setting
 - Network typeHead I/O No.
- : MNET/H (remote master)
- : 0000н
- Network No.
- : 1
- Total number of (slave) stations : 1
- Mode

- : Online nt :
- Network range assignment

			M station	i → R static	n				M station	<- R static	n		
StationNo.		Y			Y			Х			Х		
	Points	Start	End	Points	Start	End	Points	Start	End	Points	Start	End	
1	256	0100	01FF	256	0000	OOFF	256	0100	01FF	256	0000	OOFF	–
	M stati	on -> R sta	ation	M stati	ion <-R sta	ation	M stati	ion -> R st	ation	M stati	on <-R st	ation	
StationNo.		В			В			W			W		
	Points	Start	End	Points	Start	End	Points	Start	End	Points	Start	End	
1							256	0000	OOFF	256	0100	01FF	-

:

Refresh parameters

				Link side						PLC side	
	Dev. r	name	Points	Start	End		Dev. na	me	Points	Start	End
Transfer SB	SB		512	0000	01FF	ŧ	SB		512	0000	01FF
Transfer SW	SW		512	0000	01FF	↔	S₩		512	0000	01FF
Random cyclic	LB							-			
Random cyclic	LW							-			
Transfer1	LB	-	8192	0000	1FFF		В	-	8192	0000	1FFF
Transfer2	LW	•	8192	0000	1FFF		W	-	8192	0000	1FFF
Transfer3	LX	•	512	0000	01FF	. ↔	Х	-	512	0000	01FF
Transfer4	LY	4	512	0000	01FF		Y	-	512	0000	01FF
Transfer5		4				↔		-			
Transfer6		4				⇔		-			•

(2) Operating the utility package

(a) Initial setting (Refer to Section 5.4)

CH1 Input Range	"2"
CH1 Target Value Setting (SV)	"200"
CH1 Warning1 Mode Setting	"UprLmt Input"
CH1 Warning Setting Value1	"500"
CH1 Upper Limit Setting Limiter	"400"
CH1 Lower Limit Setting Limiter	"0"
CH2 Unused Channel Setting	"Not Used"
CH3 Unused Channel Setting	"Not Used"
CH4 Unused Channel Setting	"Not Used"

nitial setting	
Module information Module type: Temperature Control Module Module model name: Q64TCTT	Start I/O No.: 0020
Setting item	Setting value
CH1 input range	2
CH2 input range	2
CH3 input range	2
CH4 input range	2
Control parameter setting	Control parameter setting
Alert function setting	Alert function setting
Other setting	Other setting 🗸
Details Decimal inp <u>Setting</u> r 1 - 143	
Make text file End se	tup Cancel

(b) Auto refresh setting (Refer to Section 5.5)

Data Write Error Code....."W150" CH1 Measured Temperature Value (PV)......"W151"

Module information Module type: Temperature Control Module	s	itart I/O No.:	0020			
Module model name: Q64TCTT						
Setting item	Module side Buffer size	Module side Transfer word count		Transfer direction	PLC side Device	-
Write data error code	1	1		->	W150	
CH1 temperature process value(PV)	1	1		->	W151	1
CH2 temperature process value(PV)	1	1		->	í –	1
CH3 temperature process value(PV)	1	1		->		4
CH4 temperature process value(PV)	1	1		->		Ī
CH1 manipulated value(MV)	1	1		->		1
CH2 manipulated value(MV)	1	1		->		Ī
CH3 manipulated value(MV)	1	1		->		1
CH4 manipulated value(MV)	1	1		->		1

(c) Intelligent function module parameter write (Refer to Section 5.3.3) The intelligent function module parameters are written to the remote I/O station.

Perform this operation on the parameter setting unit selection screen.

 (d) Execution of auto tuning in monitor/test setting (Refer to Section 5.6) Auto tuning is executed in the procedure shown on the screen. CH1 EEPROM Auto Backup......"Yes"

Auto tuning		
- Module information		
Module type: Temperature Control Module	Start I/O No.: 0020	
Module model name: Q64TCTT		
Setting item	Current value	Setting value
[Auto tuning function execution] In this dialog, the setting process of the auto tuning function can be done. Please follow the steps 1 to 10 and do the auto tuning setting.		
1. Setting the target value Confirm the current display value of each channel's [CH# set value(SV) setting] and do the settings if necessary. After completing the settings, move the cursor to the setting item and click [Execute test] button.		
Flash ROM setting	- Details	
Write to Save file Current value display		Monitoring
Read from Load file Make text file	Cannot execute test	
Start monitor Stop monitor Ex	recute test	Close

(3) Program example



POINT

To write the intelligent function module parameters, set the target remote I/O station from [Online] - [Transfer setup] on GX Developer.

They can be written by:

- Directly connecting GX Developer to the remote I/O station.
- Connecting GX Developer to another device such as a CPU module and
- passing through the network.

6.3.2 Program example without using the utility package

- (1) Operation of GX Developer (Network parameter setting)
 - Network type
- : MNET/H (remote master) : 0000н

- Head I/O No.Network No.
- : 1 s : 1

:

: Online

- Total number of (slave) stations
- Mode

•	Network range assignment :													
				M station	-> R static	n				M station	<- R static	n		*
	StationNo.		Y		Y				Х		×			
		Points	Start	End	Points	Start	End	Points	Start	End	Points	Start	End	
	1	256	0100	01FF	256	0000	OOFF	256	0100	01FF	256	0000	OOFF	-
	-													

Refresh parameters

				Link side						PLC side	
	Dev. na	me	Points	Start	End		Dev.	name	Points	Start	End
Transfer SB	SB		512	0000	01FF	ŧ	SB		512	0000	01FF
Fransfer SW	SW		512	0000	01FF	+	S₩		512	0000	01FF
Random cyclic	LB					₩.		-			
Random cyclic	LW					+		-			
Transfer1	LB	•	8192	0000	1FFF	+	В	-	8192	0000	1FFF
Transfer2	LW	•	8192	0000	1FFF	+	W	-	8192	0000	1FFF
Transfer3	LX	-	512	0000	01FF	₩.	X	-	512	0000	01FF
Transfer4	LY	-	512	0000	01FF	₩.	Y	-	512	0000	01FF
Transfer5		•				+		-			
Transfer6		-				₩.		-			

(2) Program example



-	to write	e to E ² PRON			er setting]	imiter								
	<u>M</u> 2 -	×120	X123 >	×12B						—[моv	K500	D5]	CH1 Warning setting value 1
										—[моv	K200	D6]	CH1 Target value setting
										—[моv	K400	D7]	CH1 Upper limit setting limiter
					• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •					—[моv	к0	D8]	CH1 Lower limit setting limiter
				1								—ко	\rightarrow	
					M210							—к1	÷	
					M212							—-К2	\rightarrow	
					M214							—кз	÷	
					M216	M217					[rst	M1	ŕ	
					11	 [נ ר	*
						l					[SET	¥128	ر -	E ² PROM backup command(Y8) ON
							L				[RS⊺	M2	ł	
	-ко	>	-[ZP.REMTC)	"J1"	К3	K1	H2	H26	D5	K1	M210]	
	- K 1	→	[ZP.REMTC	0	"J1"	КЗ	K1	H2	H22	D6	K1	M212]	Write to buffer memory
	-К2	\rightarrow	-[ZP.REMTC)	"J1"	КЗ	K1	H2	H37	D7	K1	M214]	
	-кз	→	-[ZP.REMTC)	"J1"	КЗ	K1	H2	H38	D8	К1	M216]	<u> </u>
Cancel c	f reque X12	st to writer t B									-[RST	¥128	1	E ² PROM backup command(Y8) OFF
i Auto tuni	ing exe	cution reque	est											
	HF			x121 ┨┠──							[SET	¥124]	CH1 Auto tuning command(Y4) ON
Auto tun	X12	cution reque 4	est cance									МЗ	h	
	МЗ										- -{RST	Y124	1	CH1 Auto tuning command(Y4) OFF
Error coo			eset request								LING	1124	-	
	X12		-[ZP.REMFF	ર	"J1"	K4	K1	H2	HO	D50	K1	M218]	Error code read
	X22										-[SET	Y122]	Error reset command(Y2) ON
	¥12 	2 X122									[RS⊺	Y122]	Error reset command(Y2) OFF
Tempera	ture pr	ocess value 0 X121	read and outp										_	
		1	-	.REMFF 11221	R "J1"	K5	K1	H2	H9	D51	K1	M220		CH1 Temperature process value read CH1 Temperature process value
			L	¥						[BCD	D51	K4Y30	3	BCD output
											[MCR	NO]	
												[END	3	

*: Needed when registering the set input range, alert setting, set value and others to E²PROM. Write to E²PROM is not needed when using GX Configurator-TC's initial setting or writing the input range, alert setting, set value and others using sequence program at power-on.

7 ONLINE MODULE CHANGE

When changing a module online, carefully read the QCPU User's Manual (Hardware Design, Maintenance and Inspection), section 12.4.1 "Online module change". This chapter describes the specifications of an online module change.

- (1) Perform an online module change by operating GX Developer.
- (2) When you want to continue the pre-change operation with the new module after an online module change, save/restore the buffer memory contents.

POINT

- (1) Perform an online module change after making sure that the system outside the programmable controller will not malfunction.
- (2) To prevent an electric shock and malfunction of operating modules, provide means such as switches for powering off each of the external power supply and external devices connected to the module to be replaced online.
- (3) After the module becomes faulty, the data may not be saved properly. Therefore, prerecord the data to be saved (the whole buffer memory contents that can be written, see Section 3.5.1).
- (4) It is recommended to perform an online module change in the actual system in advance to ensure that it would not affect the other modules by checking the following:
 - Means of cutting off the connection to external devices and its configuration are correct.
 - Switching ON/OFF does not bring any undesirable effect.
- (5) Do not install/remove the module to/from the base unit, or the terminal block to/from the module more than 50 times after the first use of the product. (IEC 61131-2 compliant)

Failure to do so may cause malfunction.

7.1 Online Module Change Conditions

The programmable controller CPU, MELSECNET/H remote I/O module, Q64TC, GX Developer and base unit given below are needed to perform an online module change.

- Programmable controller CPU The Process CPU is required.
 For precautions for multiple CPU system configuration, refer to the QCPU User's Manual (Multiple CPU System).
- (2) MELSECNET/H remote I/O module The module of function version D or later is necessary.
- (3) Q64TC

The module of function version C or later is necessary.

(4) GX Developer

GX Developer of Version 7.10L or later is necessary. GX Developer of Version 8.18U or later is required to perform an online module change on the remote I/O station.

- (5) Base unit
 - 1) When the slim type main base unit (Q3_SB) is used, an online module change cannot be performed.
 - When the power supply module unnecessary type extension base unit (Q5_B) is used, online module change cannot be performed for the modules on all the base units connected.

	•	le controller C	•		
					(Intelligent function module
	FROM/TO			figurator	(User operation) * 3 operation)
X/Y refresh	instruction	Device test	Initial setting	Monitor/	
	* 1		parameter	test	(1) Operation stop
0	0	0	×	0	Turn OFF all Y signals that were turned ON by a sequence program.
					(2) Dismounting of module Operate GX Developer to start KIN LED turns off
×	×	×	×	×	an online module change.
0	×	X	0	×	Mount a new module. After mounting the module, click the [Execution] button of GX Developer.
					(4) Operation check before control start Click the [Cancel] button of GX Developer to leave the online mode.
0	×	0	×	0	Conduct an operation test on the new module using "Device test" of GX Developer or "Monitor/test" of GX Configurator. Module operates according to test operation *2
					(5) Resumption of control X0 (Module Ready) turns ON.
0	0	0	×	0	Operate GX Developer to resume the online module change mode, and click the Execution of button to resume control.

The following gives the operations performed for an online module change.

* 1: Access to the intelligent function module device (U \Box \G \Box) is included.

* 2: In the absence of the operation marked * 2, the operation of the intelligent function module is the operation performed prior to that.

* 3: The item numbers (1) to (5) correspond to the operation step numbers of "Section 7.3 Online module change procedure".

7.3 Online Module Change Procedure

The online module change procedure is explained separately for the case where GX Configurator-TC was used for initial setting and for the case where a sequence program was used for initial setting.

7.3.1 GX Configurator-TC was used for initial setting

(1) Operation stop

(a) Turn off the following output signals to stop module operation.

Device No.	Signal name
Yn1	Setting/operation mode command
Yn8	E ² PROM backup command
Yn9	Default setting registration command
YnB	Setting change command

POINT

Control may not stop if only the setting/operation mode command (Yn1) is turned off. To stop control without fail, set the PID continuation flag (buffer memory address: A9H) for 0 (stop) and turn off the setting/operation mode command (Yn1). To confirm that control has stopped, make sure that the setting/operation mode status (Xn1) is off.

Device test		\mathbf{X}					
Bit device							
Device		Close					
YB	•						
FORCE ON FORCE OF	F Toggle force	Hide history					
Word device/buffer memory							
Device		•					
C Buffer memory Module start I/0 (Hex)							
Address	THEX	-					
Setting value	Setting value DEC Set						
Program Label reference program		-					
Execution history							
Device	Setting condition	Find					
YOB	Force OFF						
Y9 Y8	Force OFF Force OFF	Find next					
Y1	Force OFF	Re-setting					
		Clear					

(2) Dismounting of module

(a) After choosing [Diagnosis] - [Online module change] on GX Developer to enter the "Online module change" mode, double-click the module to be changed online to display the "Online module change" screen.



(b) Click the "Execution" button to enable a module change.

Online module change			×
Operation	Target module		
Module change execution Installation confirmation Module control restart Status/Guidance	I/O address Module name Status Change module :	000H Q64TCTT selection completed	
Please turn off Y signal of the ch intelligent function module.	anged module when	you change the	
Execution	Car	icel	

If the following error screen appears, click the "OK" button and perform the operation in (2)(c) and later.

MELSOFT series GX Developer							
(j)	The target module didn't respond. The task is advanced to the installation confirmation.						
	<u> </u>						

(c) After confirming that the "RUN" LED of the module has turned off, disconnect the external wiring and dismount the module.

POINT	
(1) If you have	removed the wiring together with the terminal block, the temperature
	ent values may vary within the accuracy range due to the error of the
specific col	d junction temperature compensation resistor. (Q64TCTT,
Q64TCTTE	3W only)
	mount the module. If mounting confirmation is made without the
module bei	ng dismounted, the module will not start properly and the "RUN" LED
will not be I	it.

- (3) Mounting of new module
 - (a) Mount a new module to the same slot and connect the external wiring.
 - (b) After mounting the module, click the [Execution] button and make sure that the "RUN" LED is lit. Module Ready Flag (X0) remains OFF.

Online module change	×
Operation	Target module
Module change execution	I/O address 000H
Installation confirmation	Module name Q64TCTT
Module control restart	Status Changing module
Status/Guidance	
The module can be exchanged. Please press the Execute button	after installing a new module.
Execution	Cancel

(4) Operation check

(a) To make an operation check, click the [Cancel] button to cancel control resumption.

Online module change	\mathbf{X}
Operation	Target module
Module change execution Installation confirmation Module control restart	I/O address 000H Module name Q64TCTT Status Change module installation completion
Status/Guidance The controls such as I/D, FROM and automatic refresh for the inst Please confirm the parameter set	
Execution	Cancel

(b) Click the [OK] button to leave the "Online module change" mode.

MELSOFT series GX Developer					
¢)	The online module change mode is stopped. Even if the stop is executed, the online module change mode on the PLC side is not cancelled. Please execute the online module change and restart the control of the module again.				

system Monitor						
Installed status	Base					
0 1 2 3 4	Base Module					
MasterPLC-> · · · ·	Main base					
Powe Unmo Unmo Unmo	C Expansion base 1					
rsu unti unti unti unti pply 16pt ng ng ng ng	C Expansion base 2					
Q25PHCPU	C Expansion base 3					
	C Expansion base 4					
	C Expansion base 5					
	C Expansion base 6					
	C Expansion base 7					
Parameter status	Mode					
I/O Address 0 10 20 30 40	C System monitor					
0 1 2 3 4	Online module change					
Powe Intelli None None None None Intelli Vone Vone	Diagnostics					
pply 16pt 16pt 16pt 16pt	Module's Detailed Information					
	Base Information					
Status Product Inf. List						
Module system error Module error Module warning Start monitor Detailed inf. of power supply						
Module change Stop monitor	Close					

(c) Click the [Close] button to close the System monitor screen.

- (d) Before resuming control, check the Q64TC for the following items. If any fault is found, refer to Chapter 8 and take corrective action.
 - 1) The RUN LED is on.
 - 2) The ERR. LED is off.
 - 3) The write error flag (Xn2) is off.
 - 4) The hardware error flag (Xn3) is off.

- (5) Resumption of control
 - (a) After choosing [Diagnosis] [Online module change] on GX Developer to redisplay the "Online module change" screen, click the [Execution] button to resume control. The FROM/TO instruction for the module resumes.

Online module change	×
Operation	Target module
Module change execution	I/O address 000H
Installation confirmation	Module name Q64TCTT
Module control restart	Status
	Changing module
Status/Guidance	
The module can be exchanged.	
Please press the Execute button	after installing a new module.
Execution	Cancel

(b) The "Online module change completed" screen appears.



7.3.2 Sequence program was used for initial setting

- (1) Conversion disable
 - (a) Turn off the following output signals to stop module operation.

Device No.	Signal name
Yn1	Setting/operation mode command
Yn8	E ² PROM backup command
Yn9	Default setting registration command
YnB	Setting change command

POINT

Control may not stop if only the setting/operation mode command (Yn1) is turned off. To stop control without fail, set the PID continuation flag (buffer memory address: A9H) for 0 (stop) and turn off the setting/operation mode command (Yn1). To confirm that control has stopped, make sure that the setting/operation mode status (Xn1) is off.

Device test		$\mathbf{ imes}$						
Bit device								
Device		Close						
ГУВ	-							
1								
FORCE ON FORCE OF	F Toggle force	Hide history						
FURCE UN FURCE OF	F loggie rorce							
Word device/buffer memory								
Device		-						
,		_						
Buffer memory Module start	1/0 - (Hex)							
Address	HEX	-						
Address	I I HEX	<u> </u>						
Catting uptue								
	Setting value							
DEC	C 💌 16 bit integer	▼ Set						
Program								
		-						
Label reference program		~						
Execution history								
Device	Setting condition	Find						
YOB	Force OFF	Find next						
Y9 Y8	Force OFF Force OFF	Find hext						
Y1	Force OFF	Re-setting						
	1000011							
		Clear						

(b) If the buffer memory contents to be saved are not yet prerecorded, choose "Online" - "Monitor" - "" on GX Developer to monitor the buffer memory and record the values.

POINT

If a CPU continuation error (e.g. SP. UNIT DOWN, UNIT VERIFY ERR.) has occurred due to the fault of the module to be changed, the buffer memory contents cannot be saved.

- (2) Dismounting of module
 - (a) After choosing [Diagnosis] [Online module change] on GX Developer to enter the "Online module change" mode, double-click the module to be changed online to display the "Online module change" screen.

System	iystem Monitor																		
Instal	nstalled status Base Module																		
		MasterPLC->	0	1	2	3	4							Base	Module	-			
		MasterPLL->		•	•	•	•		_	-	-		_				Main bas		
	Powe			Unmo	Unmo	Unmo											Expansio		
	r su pply			unti ng	unti ng	unti ng	unti ng										Expansio		
		Q25PHCPU			_	-	-										Expansio		
																	Expansio		
																C	Expansio	n base 5	
				ļ					_	_						0	Expansio	n base 6	
													-			С	Expansio	n base 7	
Paran	neter st													Mod					
	I/O Address 0 10 20 30 40									System									
			0	1	2	3	4				_		_	•	Online	modu	le change	;	
	Powe rsu	Q25PHCPU	Intelli gent	None												Diag	nostics		
	pply		16pt	16pt	төрс	16pt	төрс								Module	's Det	ailed Infor	mation	
															В	ase li	nformation	L.,	
Statu	Status Product/inf: List																		
_	Module system error Module error Module warning Start monitor Detailed inf. of power supply																		
	Module change Stop monitor Close																		

(b) Click the "Execution" button to enable a module change.

Online module change							
Operation	Target module						
Module change execution	I/O address 000H						
Installation confirmation	Module name Q64TCTT						
Module control restart	Status Change module selection completed						
Status/Guidance							
Please turn off Y signal of the changed module when you change the intelligent function module.							
Execution	Cancel						

If the following error screen appears, click the [OK] button, dismount the module as-is, and mount a new module.

MELSOF	T series GX Developer 🛛 🗙
(j)	The target module didn't respond. The task is advanced to the installation confirmation.

(c) After confirming that the "RUN" LED of the module has turned off, disconnect the external wiring and dismount the module.

POINT

- (1) If you have removed the wiring together with the terminal block, the temperature measurement values may vary within the accuracy range due to the error of the specific cold junction temperature compensation resistor. (Q64TCTT, Q64TCTTBW only)
- (2) Always dismount the module. If mounting confirmation is made without the module being dismounted, the module will not start properly and the "RUN" LED will not be lit.
- (3) Mounting of new module
 - (a) Mount a new module to the same slot and connect the external wiring.
 - (b) After mounting the module, click the [Execution] button and make sure that the "RUN" LED is lit. Module Ready Flag (X0) remains OFF.

Online module change	\mathbf{X}						
Operation	Target module						
Module change execution	I/O address 000H						
Installation confirmation	Module name Q64TCTT						
Module control restart	Status Changing module						
Status/Guidance							
Status/Laudance The module can be exchanged. Please press the Execute button after installing a new module.							
Execution	Cancel						
- (4) Operation check
 - (a) To make an operation check, click the [Cancel] button to cancel control resumption.

Online module change	×
Operation	Target module
Module change execution	I/O address 000H
Installation confirmation	Module name Q64TCTT
Module control restart	Status Change module installation completion
Status/Guidance	
The controls such as I/O, FROM	
and automatic refresh for the ins	
Please confirm the parameter se	ting and wiring, etc. and execute.
Execution	Cancel

(b) Click the [OK] button to leave the "Online module change" mode.



(c) Click the [Close] button to close the System monitor screen.

/sten	n Mon	itor																		
Insta	illed stat	us													Base					
			0	1	2	3	4							11	Base	Modul	le			
		MasterPLC->			•	•												Main	base	
	Powe			llomo	Unmo	Unmo	Unmo										C	Expa	insion bas	e 1
	rsu			unti	unti	unti	unti										0	Expa		e 2
	pply	Q25PHCPU	16pt	ng	ng	ng	ng										C	Expa	nsion bas	e 3
																	C			e 4
																	C		nsion bas	e 5
																	C	Expa	nsion bas	e 6
			(<u> </u>	í –																
			<u> </u>	1								-	_				(e 7
Para	meter st														Mode					e 7
Para	meter st	atus 1/0 Address	0	10	20	30	40								0	System	n moi	nitor		e 7
Para	meter st		0	10	20	30	40								0	System	n moi			e 7
Para	meter st	1/0 Address	0 Intelli	1	2		4								0	System	n moi mod	nitor	ange	e 7
Para	Powe	1/0 Address	0	1 None	2	3 None	4								•	System Online	n moi mod Dia	nitor ule cha ignostic	ange	
Para	Powe	1/0 Address	0 Intelli gent	1 None	2 None	3 None	4 None								•	System Online Aodule	n moi mod Dia	nitor ule cha ignostic	ange cs	
	Powe rsu pply	1/0 Address	0 Intelli gent	1 None	2 None	3 None	4 None								•	System Online Hodule B	n moi mod Dia Sase	nitor ule cha ignostic	ange cs Informatio	
Para	Powe rsu pply	1/0 Address	0 Intelli gent 16pt	1 None	2 None 16pt	3 None	4 None	Modu	le war	ning	S	tart mc	mitor		•	System Online Aodule B	n mod mod Dia Sase Prod	nitor ule cha gnostic stailed I Informa uct Inf.	ange cs Informatio	n

- (d) Choose "Online" "Debug" "Device test" on GX Developer to set the prerecorded values to the buffer memory.
- (e) To back up the data on the E^2 PROM, turn the E^2 PROM backup command (Yn8) from OFF to ON to write the buffer memory contents to the E^2 PROM.

- (f) Before resuming control, check the Q64TC for the following items. If any fault is found, refer to Chapter 8 and take corrective action.1) The RUN LED is on.
 - 2) The ERR. LED is off.
 - 3) The write error flag (Xn2) is off.
 - 4) The hardware error flag (Xn3) is off.
- (g) Since the new module is in a default status, it must be initialized by a sequence program after control resumption.
 Before performing initialization, check whether the contents of the initialization program are correct or not.
 - Normal system configuration The sequence program should perform initialization on the leading edge of Module Ready Flag (X9) of the Q64TC. When control resumption is executed, Module Ready Flag (X0) turns ON and initialization is performed. (If the sequence program performs initialization only one scan after RUN, initialization is not performed.)
 - 2) When used on remote I/O network Insert a user device that will execute initialization at any timing (initialization request signal) into the sequence program. After control resumption, turn ON the initialization request signal to perform initialization. (If the sequence program performs initialization only one scan after a data link start of the remote I/O network, initialization is not performed.)
- (5) Resumption of control
 - (a) After choosing [Diagnosis] [Online module change] on GX Developer to redisplay the "Online module change" screen, click the [Execution] button to resume control. The FROM/TO instruction for the module resumes.

Online module change	
Operation	Target module
Module change execution	1/O address 000H
Installation confirmation	Module name Q64TCTT
Module control restart	Status Change module installation completion
Status/Guidance	
The controls such as I/O, FROM and automatic refresh for the inst Please confirm the parameter set	
Execution	Cancel

(b) The "Online module change completed" screen appears.



7.4 Precautions for Online Module Change

The following are the precautions for online module change.

- (1) Always perform an online module change in the correct procedure. A failure to do so can cause a malfunction or failure.
- (2) If you resume control after setting the prerecorded values to the buffer memory of the new module after an online module change, control cannot be resumed in the same control status since the manipulated values (MV) (buffer memory addresses: DH to 10H) are cleared once at the point when control was stopped.
- (3) If an alarm occurred before an online module change, the same alarm will not always occur at the resumption of control. For example, when a standby upperlimit alarm has been set, a standby status will be established and no alarm occur at the resumption of control after an online module change if the alarm occurred before the online module change.

8 TROUBLESHOOTING

8.1 Error Code List

The error code of the Q64TC is stored into address 0 of the buffer memory. The error code is stored into the lower 3 bits of address 0 and the error-detected buffer memory address into the upper 12 bits.



Error code	Cause	Error-time operation	Corrective action
2	A value other than 0 was written to the reserved area.	 The written data is held as is. If the data was written to more than one write area, the buffer address where the error was detected first is retained. 	 Make error reset (Yn2 : ON). Delete the program for performing write to the reserved area.
3	• Write to the area write- enabled in the setting mode only*1 was performed in the operation mode*2.	 The written data is held as is. If the data was written to more than one write area, the lowest address of the buffer memory where the error was detected is retained. 	 Make error rest in the following procedure: 1) Choose the setting mode. 2) Set a correct value. 3) Make error reset (Yn2: ON). When changing from the operation mode to the setting mode, make sure that the PID continuation flag (A9H) is 0 and turn off Yn1.
4	Data outside the setting range was written.	 The written data is held as is. If the temperature, time or % setting is beyond the upper or lower limit value, the upper/lower limit value is used to exercise control. If the data outside the range was written to more than one write area, the lowest address of the buffer memory where the error was detected is retained. 	• Set data within the range.
5	The setting of the upper/lower output limiter or upper/lower setting limiter is illegal.	 The written data is held as is. The upper and lower limit values that may be set are used to exercise control. The error occurrence address is stored into buffer memory address 0. If the data was written to more than one write area, the lowest address of the buffer memory where the error was detected is retained. 	 Make setting so that the upper limit value is greater than the lower limit value.
6	The set value was changed during default setting registration.	 The written data is ignored. Any set value cannot be changed until error reset is made. If another write error occurs, the buffer memory address data does not change. 	 After making error reset (Yn2: ON), change the set value.

Table 8.1 Error Code List

*1: The following areas are write-enabled in the setting mode only:

• Alert 1 to 4 mode setting (C0H to C3H, D0H to D3H, E0H to E3H, F0H to F3H)

*2: The system is in the operation mode when:

Yn1 or Xn1 is ON; or

• Yn1 has turned from ON to OFF and the PID continuation flag (A9 $_{\rm H}$) is 1.

*3: If errors occurs in the Warning 1 mode setting (C0_H) and Warning 2 mode setting (C1_H) for CH1, the lower address number "C0_H" is stored in b0 to b15 of the buffer memory address 0.

8

[•] Input range (20н, 40н, 60н, 80н)

REMARK

1) The error code "4" is stored if data outside the setting range is written to the input range area or alert mode setting area in the setting mode.

If you switch the setting mode to the operation mode without making error reset, the error code changes to "3".

In this case, perform the error processing of the error code "3".

2) The errors have the following priorities.

If a higher-priority error occurs during occurrence of a lower-priority error, the error code and error occurrence address of the lower-priority error is overwritten by those of the higher-priority error.



8.2 Processing Performed by Q64TC at Error Occurrence

The Q64TC performs processing as explained below if an error occurs in the Q64TC/ programmable controller CPU or when the programmable controller CPU is switched from RUN to STOP.

Status		Proce	essing			
Control output setting for CPU stop error	CLE	EAR	НС	DLD		
PID continuation flag	Stop	Continue	Stop	Continue		
When programmable controller CPU is switched from RUN to STOP	In accordance with stop mode setting	and external output is	In accordance with stop mode setting	Operation is continued and external output is provided.		
At programmable controller CPU stop error occurrence	Operation is stopped an turned off.		In accordance with stop mode setting	Operation is continued and external output is provided.		
At Q64TC write error occurrence	In accordance with oper	In accordance with operation to be performed at error in Table 8.1 Error code list				
At Q64TC hardware error occurrence	Depending on hardware error condition					
During programmable controller CPU reset	Module itself becomes i	noperative and external of	output is not provided.			

 Be extremely careful when setting the PID continuation flag which controls the external output.
 Abnormal output may be provided due to a failure of an output element or its internal circuit. Install an external monitoring circuit for the output signals which may lead to serious accidents.

8.3 If the RUN LED Has Flickered or Turned Off

Check item	Corrective action
Is 5VDC supplied?	Check the power supply module.Load the module securely.
Is the sum of current capacities of the modules loaded on the base unit equal to or less than the current capacity of the power supply module?	Make the sum of current capacities of the modules loaded on the base unit equal to or less than the current capacity of the power supply module.
Has a watchdog timer error occurred?	 Reset the programmable controller CPU or power it on again. Change the Q64TC.
Is a module change enabled during an online module change?	Refer to Chapter 7 and take corrective action.

8.4 If the ERR. LED Has Turned On or Flickered

(1) If turned on

Check item	Corrective action
Is the cold junction temperature compensation	Connect the cold junction temperature
resistor disconnected?	compensation resistor.
	Q64TC hardware fault.
_	Please consult your sales representative.

(2) If flickered

Check item	Corrective action
Has a write data error occurred?	Check the error code list in Section 8.1 and
	correct the sequence program.

8.5 If the ALM LED Has Turned On or Flickered

(1) If turned on

Check item	Corrective action
Has the alert occurrence flag (XC to XF)	• Check the buffer memory address 5H to 8H
turned on?	and take action for the alert that occurred.

(2) If flickered

Check item	Corrective action
Is the process value beyond the measured temperature range specified for the input range?	 Change the input range setting to the operating temperature range setting.
Is there any channel where a temperature sensor is not connected?	• Set the channel where a temperature sensor is not connected as unused to the buffer memory addresses 3DH, 5DH, 7DH, and 9DH.
Has a loop disconnection been detected?	 Check for a load disconnection, external operation device fault, sensor disconnector or the like.

8.6 If the Module Ready Flag (Xn0) Does Not Turn ON

Check item	Corrective action
Has a watchdog timer error occurred?	 Reset the programmable controller CPU or power it on again. Change the Q64TC.
Has an error occurred in the programmable controller?	 Refer to the used programmable controller CPU User's Manual and take corrective action.

8.7 If the Write Error Flag (Xn2) Has Turned ON

Check item	Corrective action
Has a write data arran assurrad?	Check the error code list in Section 8.1 and
Has a write data error occurred?	correct the sequence program.

8.8 If the Hardware Error Flag (Xn3) Has Turned ON

Check item	Corrective action
Is the cold junction temperature compensation	Connect the cold junction temperature
resistor disconnected?	compensation resistor.
	Q64TC hardware fault.
—	Please consult your sales representative.

8.9 If the Auto Tuning Does Not Start (If the Auto Tuning Status Flag (Xn4 to Xn7) Does Not Turn ON)

Check item	Corrective action
Are start conditions for auto tuning met?	 Check whether the all conditions are met with referring to Section 3.2.1 (2) (a).
Has auto tuning been completed abnormally?	 Check whether the auto tuning has completed abnormally with referring to Section 3.2.1 (2) (d).

8.10 If the Auto Tuning Is Not Completed (If the Auto Tuning Status Flag (Xn4 to Xn7) Remains ON and Does Not Turn OFF)

Check item	Corrective action
Is the E ² PROM's PID constant read/write flag (buffer memory address: 1Fн) set to 1 (ON)?	 Set 0 (OFF) to the Automatic backup setting after auto tuning of PID constants (buffer memory address: 3Fн, 5Fн, 7Fн, 9Fн), and turn OFF the E²PROM's PID constant read/write flag (buffer memory address: 1Fн).
Is the E ² PROM's PID constant read command (buffer memory address: 3EH, 5EH, 7EH, 9EH) set to 1 (With command)?	 Set the E²PROM's PID constant read command (buffer memory address: 3Ен, 5Ен, 7Ен, 9Ен) to 0 (Without command).
Is the set value (SV) set correctly? (Does the manipulated value (MV) remain 0 % since the set value (SV) is small?)	 Set arbitrary control value to the set value (SV).

8.11 If the Alert Occurrence Flag (XnC to XnF) Has Turned ON

Check item	Corrective action
Is the measured temperature error/alert set value beyond the range? Is a disconnection detected?	• Check the buffer memory address 5н to 8н and take action for the alert that occurred.

8.12 Checking the Q64TC Status by System Monitoring of GX Developer

Choosing the detailed information of the Q64TC in system monitoring of GX Developer allows you to check the error codes and LED lit-up states.

- (1) Operating GX Developer
 [Diagnostics] → [System monitor] → "Select Q64TC" →
 Module Detailed Information
- (2) Module Detail Information
 - (a) Checking the function version The function version of the Q64TC is displayed in the product information field.

050710000000000-<u>C</u>

Function version

(b) Checking the error code

An error code stored in lower bits 0 to 2 in buffer memory address 0 (Un\G0) of the Q64TC is displayed in Present Error field.

(When the Error History button is pressed, the contents displayed in the

Present Error field are displayed in the No. 1 field.)

Module's Detailed Info	ormation	
Module Module Name 1/0 Address Implementation Position	Q64TCTT 0 Main Base, 0SI	Product information 05071000000000 - C
Module Information		••
Module access Status of External Powe Fuse Status Status of I/O Address V		e I/O Clear / Hold Settings Noise Filter Setting Input Type Remote password setting status
No. Error Code	The display	No Error Display format Error History sequence of the error history is from the oldest error. ror is displayed in the line as under.
	al	
Contents:		 ▲ ✓
H/W Information	Start n	

Module Module Name	Q64TCTT	Pr	Product information 050710000000000 - C						
H/W LED Info	rmation			H	/W SW Inform	nation			
Item RUN	Value 0000	Item	Value	F	Item	Value	Item HOLD/CLR	Val	
DATA ERR	0000	H/W ERR	0000				HOLD/CLK	0000	
CH1 RUN	0000	CH3 RUN	0000						
CH1 ALM1	0000	CH3 ALM1	0000						
CH1 ALM2	0000	CH3 ALM2	0000						
CH1 ALM3	0000	CH3 ALM3	0000						
CH1 ALM4	0000	CH3 ALM4	0000						
CH1 LBA	0000	CH3 LBA	0000						
CH1 HBA	0000	CH3 HBA	0000						
CH2 RUN	0000	CH4 RUN	0000						
CH2 ALM1	0000	CH4 ALM1	0000						
CH2 ALM2	0000	CH4 ALM2	0000						
CH2 ALM3	0000	CH4 ALM3	0000						
CH2 ALM4	0000	CH4 ALM4	0000						
CH2 LBA	0000	CH4 LBA	0000						
CH2 HBA	0000	CH4 HBA	0000						

(3) H/W Information (When using GX Developer Version 6 or later)

(a) Hardware LED information

The hardware LED information gives the following information.

Item	Condition on which value turns to 1	Item	Condition on which value turns to 1
RUN	Same as the one of the actual RUN LED	_	_
DATA ERR	At write data error occurrence	H/W ERR	At hardware error occurrence
CH1 RUN	When CH1 PID control is exercised	CH3 RUN	When CH3 PID control is exercised
CH1 ALM1	When CH1 alert 1 is on	CH3 ALM1	When CH3 alert 1 is on
CH1 ALM2	When CH1 alert 2 is on	CH3 ALM2	When CH3 alert 2 is on
CH1 ALM3	When CH1 alert 3 is on	CH3 ALM3	When CH3 alert 3 is on
CH1 ALM4	When CH1 alert 4 is on	CH3 ALM4	When CH3 alert 4 is on
CH1 LBA	When CH1 loop disconnection is detected	CH3 LBA	When CH3 loop disconnection is detected
CH1 HBA*	When CH1 heater disconnection is detected	CH3 HBA*	When CH3 heater disconnection is detected
CH2 RUN	When CH2 PID control is exercised	CH4RUN	When CH4 PID control is exercised
CH2 ALM1	When CH2 alert 1 is on	CH4 ALM1	When CH4 alert 1 is on
CH2 ALM2	When CH2 alert 2 is on	CH4 ALM2	When CH4 alert 2 is on
CH2 ALM3	When CH2 alert 3 is on	CH4 ALM3	When CH4 alert 3 is on
CH2 ALM4	When CH2 alert 4 is on	CH4 ALM4	When CH4 alert 4 is on
CH2 LBA	When CH2 loop disconnection is detected	CH4 LBA	When CH4 loop disconnection is detected
CH2 HBA *	When CH2 heater disconnection is detected	CH4 HBA *	When CH4 heater disconnection is detected

*: Only when the Q64TCTTBW/Q64TCRTBW is used

(b) Hardware switch information

Shows the intelligent function module switch 1 setting states.

- H/W LED Information
 X

 H/W LED Information
 No Paramater

 1 0001 1)
 1 8000 2)

 2 0000 3)
 1 0000 4)

 2 0000 3)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0001 1)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0001 1)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4)

 1 0000 4)
 1 0000 4
- (4) H/W Information (When using GX Developer Version 5 or earlier)

1) Actual LED information



2) LED1 information



bit	Condition on which bit turns on	bit	Condition on which bit turns on
b0	When CH2 heater disconnection is detected*	b8	When CH1 loop disconnection is detected
b1	When CH2 loop disconnection is detected	b9	When CH1 alert 4 is on
b2	When CH2 alert 4 is on	b10	When CH1 alert 3 is on
b3	When CH2 alert 3 is on	b11	When CH1 alert 2 is on
b4	When CH2 alert 2 is on	b12	When CH1 alert 1 is on
b5	When CH2 alert 1 is on	b13	When CH1 PID control is exercised
b6	When CH2 PID control is exercised	b14	At write data error occurrence
b7	When CH1 heater disconnection is detected*	b15	Same as the one of the actual RUN LED

*: Only when the Q64TCTTBW/Q64TCRTBW is used

3) LED2 information

b15								b0

bit	Condition on which bit turns on	bit	Condition on which bit turns on
b0	When CH4 heater disconnection is detected*	b8	When CH3 loop disconnection is detected
b1	When CH4 loop disconnection is detected	b9	When CH3 alert 4 is on
b2	When CH4 alert 4 is on	b10	When CH3 alert 3 is on
b3	When CH4 alert 3 is on	b11	When CH3 alert 2 is on
b4	When CH4 alert 2 is on	b12	When CH3 alert 1 is on
b5	When CH4 alert 1 is on	b13	When CH3 PID control is exercised
b6	When CH4 PID control is exercised	b14	At hardware error occurrence
b7	When CH3 heater disconnection is detected*	b15	Unused

*: Only when the Q64TCTTBW/Q64TCRTBW is used

4) Switch information

Shows the intelligent function module switch 1 setting states.

APPENDIX

Appendix 1 External Dimension Diagram





App.

INDEX

[A]

·]	
Adjustment sensitivity (dead band) setting	3-43
Alert	3-15
Alert 1 to 4 mode setting	3-53
Alert set value 1 to 4 setting	3-42
Alert dead band setting	3-50
Alert definition	3-34
Alert delay count setting	3-50
Alert occurrence flag	3-28
AT bias setting	3-46
Auto tuning command	3-29
Auto tuning function	. 3- 5
Auto tuning status flag	3-27
AUTO/MAN mode switch	3-45
Auto refresh setting	5-16

[B]

[C]

Cold junction temperature process value	3-36
Control output period	3-24
Control output period setting	3-44
Control output setting for CPU stop error	
occurrence	3-22
Control response parameter setting	3-45
Control status	3-23
CT input channel assignment setting	3-54
CT monitor method switching	3-52
CT selection	3-54

[D]

Data resolution	
Data storage on E ² PROM	3-16
Decimal point position	. 3-34
Default setting registration command	. 3-30
Default value write completion flag	. 3-27
Derivative action (D-action)	. 1-10

[E]

E ² PROM backup command	. 3-30
E ² PROM write completion flag	. 3-27
E ² PROM write failure flag	
E ² PROM's PID constant read command	
E ² PROM's PID constant read/write flag	. 3-37

Error reset command	3-29
External dimension diagram	Appendix- 1
External wiring	4- 7

[F]

Forced PID control stop	1
Forced PID control stop command3-3	0
Forward/reverse action setting	7
Function list5-	1
Function summary3-	4
Function version1-12, 2-6, 8-	6
Function Added to Function Version B	
and Later1-1.	2

[G]

GX Configurator-TC	2-4
GX Developer	2-4

[H]

-	
Handling precautions4-	1
Hardware error flag3-2	26
Heater current measurement value	53
Heater disconnection alert setting3-4	17
Heater disconnection compensation function	
selection3-5	51
Heater disconnection detection/compensation	
function3-1	12
Heater disconnection/output off-time current err	ror
detection delay count setting	50

[I]

I/O signal list	3-25
Initial settings	5-13
Input range	3-39
Integral action (I-action)	. 1- 9
Intelligent function module switch settings	4-12
Internal current consumption	.3- 2

[L]

Loop disconnection detection dead	
band setting3-4	18
Loop disconnection detection function3-1	5
Loop disconnection detection judgment time	
setting3-4	1 7

Ind.

[M]	
MAN mode shift completion flag	3-36
MAN output setting	3-46
Manipulated value3-	35, 3-52
Manipulated value resolution switching	3-52
Measured temperature range	3- 3
Module ready flag	3-26

[O]

Online module change	7- 1
Output off-time current error	
detection function	3-15
Output variation limiter setting	3-43

[P]

Parts identification	. 4- 3
PID action	1-11
PID constant setting	3-41
PID continuation flag	3-51
PID control system	. 1- 5
PID operation	. 1- 6
Primary delay digital filter setting	3-44
Procedure before starting the operation	. 4- 2
Programming	. 6- 1
Proportional action (P-action)	. 1- 8

[R]

Reference heater current value	3-5	54
Reverse/forward action select function	3-1	10
RFB limiter function	3-1	10

[S]

Sampling period 3	-24
Sensor compensation function 3	5-10
Sensor compensation value setting	-43
Set value (SV) setting 3	5-41
Setting change command 3	5-30
Setting change completion flag 3	5-28
Setting change rate limiter setting 3	-46
Setting/operation mode command 3	5-29
Stop mode setting 3	6-40
System configuration	2- 1

[T]

5
1
1
6
3
1
1
6
1

[U]

Unused channel setting	3-11, 3-48
Upper/lower output limiter setting	3-42
Upper/lower setting limiter	3-47
Utility package	5- 1

[W]

Wiring precautions	4- 6
Write data error code	3-33
Write error flag	3-26

WARRANTY

Please confirm the following product warranty details before using this product.

1. Gratis Warranty Term and Gratis Warranty Range

If any faults or defects (hereinafter "Failure") found to be the responsibility of Mitsubishi occurs during use of the product within the gratis warranty term, the product shall be repaired at no cost via the sales representative or Mitsubishi Service Company.

However, if repairs are required onsite at domestic or overseas location, expenses to send an engineer will be solely at the customer's discretion. Mitsubishi shall not be held responsible for any re-commissioning, maintenance, or testing onsite that involves replacement of the failed module.

[Gratis Warranty Term]

The gratis warranty term of the product shall be for one year after the date of purchase or delivery to a designated place.

Note that after manufacture and shipment from Mitsubishi, the maximum distribution period shall be six (6) months, and the longest gratis warranty term after manufacturing shall be eighteen (18) months. The gratis warranty term of repair parts shall not exceed the gratis warranty term before repairs.

[Gratis Warranty Range]

- (1) The range shall be limited to normal use within the usage state, usage methods and usage environment, etc., which follow the conditions and precautions, etc., given in the instruction manual, user's manual and caution labels on the product.
- (2) Even within the gratis warranty term, repairs shall be charged for in the following cases.
 - 1. Failure occurring from inappropriate storage or handling, carelessness or negligence by the user. Failure caused by the user's hardware or software design.
 - 2. Failure caused by unapproved modifications, etc., to the product by the user.
 - 3. When the Mitsubishi product is assembled into a user's device, Failure that could have been avoided if functions or structures, judged as necessary in the legal safety measures the user's device is subject to or as necessary by industry standards, had been provided.
 - 4. Failure that could have been avoided if consumable parts (battery, backlight, fuse, etc.) designated in the instruction manual had been correctly serviced or replaced.
 - 5. Failure caused by external irresistible forces such as fires or abnormal voltages, and Failure caused by force majeure such as earthquakes, lightning, wind and water damage.
 - 6. Failure caused by reasons unpredictable by scientific technology standards at time of shipment from Mitsubishi.
 - 7. Any other failure found not to be the responsibility of Mitsubishi or that admitted not to be so by the user.

2. Onerous repair term after discontinuation of production

- (1) Mitsubishi shall accept onerous product repairs for seven (7) years after production of the product is discontinued. Discontinuation of production shall be notified with Mitsubishi Technical Bulletins, etc.
- (2) Product supply (including repair parts) is not available after production is discontinued.

3. Overseas service

Overseas, repairs shall be accepted by Mitsubishi's local overseas FA Center. Note that the repair conditions at each FA Center may differ.

4. Exclusion of loss in opportunity and secondary loss from warranty liability

Regardless of the gratis warranty term, Mitsubishi shall not be liable for compensation of damages caused by any cause found not to be the responsibility of Mitsubishi, loss in opportunity, lost profits incurred to the user by Failures of Mitsubishi products, special damages and secondary damages whether foreseeable or not, compensation for accidents, and compensation for damages to products other than Mitsubishi products, replacement by the user, maintenance of on-site equipment, start-up test run and other tasks.

5. Changes in product specifications

The specifications given in the catalogs, manuals or technical documents are subject to change without prior notice.

6. Product application

- (1) In using the Mitsubishi MELSEC programmable controller, the usage conditions shall be that the application will not lead to a major accident even if any problem or fault should occur in the programmable controller device, and that backup and fail-safe functions are systematically provided outside of the device for any problem or fault.
- (2) The Mitsubishi programmable controller has been designed and manufactured for applications in general industries, etc. Thus, applications in which the public could be affected such as in nuclear power plants and other power plants operated by respective power companies, and applications in which a special quality assurance system is required, such as for Railway companies or Public service purposes shall be excluded from the programmable controller applications.

In addition, applications in which human life or property that could be greatly affected, such as in aircraft, medical applications, incineration and fuel devices, manned transportation, equipment for recreation and amusement, and safety devices, shall also be excluded from the programmable controller range of applications.

However, in certain cases, some applications may be possible, providing the user consults their local Mitsubishi representative outlining the special requirements of the project, and providing that all parties concerned agree to the special circumstances, solely at the users discretion.

Microsoft, Windows, Windows NT, and Windows Vista are registered trademarks of Microsoft Corporation in the United States and other countries.

Pentium and Celeron are trademarks of Intel Corporation in the United States and other countries.

Ethernet is a registered trademark of Xerox Corporation in the United States.

Other company names and product names used in this document are trademarks or registered trademarks of respective companies.

SPREAD

Copyright (C) 1996 FarPoint Technologies.Inc.

Temperature Control Module

User's Manual

MODEL Q64TCTT/RT-U-S-E

13JR21

MODEL CODE

SH(NA)-080121-M(0805)MEE

MITSUBISHI ELECTRIC CORPORATION

HEAD OFFICE : TOKYO BUILDING, 2-7-3 MARUNOUCHI, CHIYODA-KU, TOKYO 100-8310, JAPAN NAGOYA WORKS : 1-14 , YADA-MINAMI 5-CHOME , HIGASHI-KU, NAGOYA , JAPAN

When exported from Japan, this manual does not require application to the Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry for service transaction permission.